

# VILNIUS UNIVERSITY LIFE SCIENCES CENTER

## Milda Milčiūtė

# Integrative Multi-Omics Data Analysis Methods: Vascular Cognitive Impairment Case

### **Master's Thesis**

Genetics' study program

*Thesis supervisor* Juozas Gordevičius, PhD

*Consultant* Vilija Lomeikaitė, PhD

*Thesis completed at* VUGENE, Vilnius, Lithuania

# Contents

A	Abbreviations 4				
In	itroduction	5			
1.	Literature review         1.1. Multi-Omics Data Analysis         1.1.1. Types of Multi-Omics Data	<b>7</b> 7			
	1.1.2. Methods for Multi-Omics Integration	10			
	1.1.3. Application of Multi-Omics in Research				
	1.1.4. Challenges in Multi-Omics Methods	. 15			
	1.2. Vascular Cognitive Impairment	. 17			
	1.2.2 Genetics of VCI	. 19			
	1.2.3 Current Approaches to Treatment and Prevention	22			
	1.3. Rho family of GTPases	23			
	1.3.1 Function and Regulation of Rho GTPases in the Brain	24			
	1.3.2 Role of Rho GTPases in the Vascular System	26			
2	Methods	28			
	2.1 Study Cohort				
	2.2 Commission Methods	. 29			
	2.4 Enjgenomics Data Analysis	.31			
	2.5 Transcriptomics Data Analysis				
	2.6 Metabolomics Data Analysis	33			
	2.7 Regression Based Integration Methods	34			
	2.8 Multi-omics Network Construction	. 35			
3	Results	36			
	<ul> <li>3.1 Genomic findings suggest Rac GTPase pathway involvement in VCI mechanisms</li> <li>3.2 Widespread epigenetic alterations implicate Rac GTPase pathway hypermethylation</li> </ul>	36 )n			
	<ul> <li>3.3 Transcriptomics reveals dysregulated lipid metabolism, GTPase activity and oxidat stress in VCI.</li> </ul>	. 37 tive 39			
	<ul><li>3.4 Epigenetic alterations in Rac GTPase pathway genes and metabolite associations in</li><li>VCI 41</li></ul>	1			
	3.5 Multi-omics data analysis reveals Rac GTPase-driven dysregulation of diacylglycero and phosphatidylethanolamine metabolism in VCI	ol 42			
4	Discussion	47			
	4.1 Genomic insights into the molecular mechanisms of VCI	47			
	4.2 Epigenomic insights into the molecular mechanisms of VCl	. 48			
	4.3 I ranscriptomic insignts into the molecular mechanisms of VUI	.51			
	disruption in VCI	52			
	4.5 Multi-Omics data analysis reveals the relationship between Rac/Rho GTPase	. 55			
	signaling and lipid dysregulation in VCI	54			
	4.6 Limitations and recommendations for future research	59			

Conclusions	
Author's Personal Contribution	63
Acknowledgements	64
Santrauka	65
Abstract	66
References	67
Appendix	104

## Abbreviations

AD – Alzheimer's disease: ALS – amyotrophic lateral sclerosis; BBB – blood-brain barrier; CASADIL - cerebral autosomal dominant arteriopathy with subcortical infarcts and leukoencephalopathy; CBF – cerebral blood flow; cGMP – cyclic guanosine monophosphate; CNS – central nervous system; (c)SVD – (cerebral) small vessel disease; DAG - diacylglycerols; DMC – differentially methylated cytosine; DMR – differentially methylated region; DNMTS – DNA methyltransferases; eNOS – endothelial nitric oxide synthase; EWAS – epigenome-wide association study; GCN – graph convolution network; GDI – guanine nucleotide dissociation inhibitor; GFE – guanine nucleotide exchange factor; GPA – GTPase-activating protein: GSEA – gene set enrichment analysis; GTP – guanosine-5'-triphosphate; GWAS – genome-wide association study; I/R – ischemia and reperfusion; MRI – magnetic resonance imaging; NO – nitric oxide; ORA – over-representation analysis; PC – principal component; PCA – principal component analysis; PD – Parkinson's disease; PE – phosphatidylethanolamines; PMI – post-mortem interval; PVS – perivascular spaces; ROS – reactive oxygen species; SCFA – short-chain fatty acid; SD – standard deviation: sGC – soluble guanylyl cyclase; SNP – single nucleotide polymorphisms; SNV – single nucleotide variant; TMM - trimmed mean of M-values; VaD - vascular dementia; VCF - variant call format; VCI - vascular cognitive impairment; VEGF - vascular endothelial growth factor; WMH - white matter hyperintensities.

## Introduction

Dementia is a growing global health concern, currently affecting over 55 million people worldwide – a number expected to triple by 2050 (WHO, 2023). Among these cases, approximately 20 % are primarily caused by cerebrovascular pathology, while another 20 % involve vascular contributions to mixed dementia syndromes (Mok et al., 2024). One of the most prevalent yet understudied contributors in this context is vascular cognitive impairment (VCI), which encompasses a broad spectrum of cognitive disorders, ranging from mild cognitive impairment to vascular dementia (Gorelick et al., 2011). VCI is frequently associated with cerebral small vessel disease (cSVD) and often coexists with Alzheimer's disease (AD), amplifying the risk and severity of cognitive decline (Markus & De Leeuw, 2023; Mok et al., 2024). Despite growing recognition of its impact, the mechanisms underlying VCI remain only partially understood. Current evidence suggests that VCI is not driven by a single cause, but rather by a complex interplay of cerebrovascular dysfunction, neurodegenerative processes and environmental influences (Zlokovic et al., 2020). While specific gene mutations have been implicated in rare, inherited forms of cSVDrelated VCI, these known variants explain only a fraction of the overall VCI burden (Markus & Schmidt, 2019). Consequently, the broader genetic susceptibility for VCI remains largely unknown, necessitating further research to fully understand its molecular basis across the entire clinical spectrum.

Unravelling the complexity of VCI requires approaches that move beyond studying molecular layers in isolation. Traditional single-omics methods struggle to capture the intricate interactions driving multifactorial diseases. Integrative multi-omics analysis provides a more holistic strategy, enabling the combination of genomic, epigenomic, transcriptomic, and metabolomic data to map the interconnected pathways contributing to disease phenotypes (Hasin et al., 2017). This integrated approach helps bridge the gap between genotype and phenotype, providing a deeper understanding of disease mechanisms and revealing potential novel therapeutic targets. However, while powerful, the optimal methods for integrating such diverse datasets, particularly in the context of complex diseases, are still under development. To address this, our study leverages an integrative multi-omics approach that combines data from four complementary molecular layers: genomics, epigenomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics.

The goal of this study is, therefore, to explore, evaluate and propose integrative multi-omics data analysis methods that can effectively combine various types of omics data to uncover complex biological relationships underlying VCI.

#### **Objectives:**

• Analyse single omics data using widely accepted standard approaches;

5

- Review existing multi-omics integration methods;
- Apply selected multi-omics methods on VCI dataset;
- Design and propose a comprehensive multi-omics data integration workflow;
- Apply the workflow to investigate the molecular mechanisms underlying VCI.

## 1. Literature review

#### **1.1.** Multi-Omics Data Analysis

In recent years, multi-omics data analysis has emerged as a powerful approach to understanding complex biological systems by integrating diverse layers of molecular information (C. Chen et al., 2023a; Picard et al., 2021; B. Wang et al., 2014; Z. Yang & Michailidis, 2016). Traditional single omics studies often provide a limited perspective, whereas multi-omics approaches enable a more comprehensive view of biological processes by combining several data types. This integrative strategy is particularly valuable in studying complex diseases, where multiple molecular mechanisms interact across different biological levels.

#### 1.1.1. Types of Multi-Omics Data

**Genomics** is the study of an organism's entire genetic material, encompassing its structure, function, mapping, and evolution. It investigates various genetic variations, including single nucleotide and copy number variants, insertions, deletions, duplications, and inversions. A widely used approach in this field is genome-wide association studies (GWAS), which have identified thousands of genetic variants linked to quantitative traits, single gene complex diseases across diverse populations. In GWAS, large cohorts of individuals are genotyped for millions of genetic markers, and significant differences in minor allele frequencies between cases and controls or correlations with quantitative phenotypes provide evidence of genetic associations. Also, genetic variants identified in GWAS are used to estimate trait heritability, assess genetic correlations between different diseases and traits, and develop polygenic risk scores, which refine individual disease risk predictions (Wray et al., 2007). Next-generation sequencing is commonly used for whole-genome sequencing and whole-exome sequencing, enabling the identification of genetic mutations, single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs), and structural variations (Koboldt et al., 2013).

**Epigenomics** is the study of genome-wide modifications that influence gene expression without altering the DNA sequence. These modifications include DNA methylation, histone modifications, and chromatin accessibility, which regulate gene transcription and cellular identity. Epigenetic regulation plays a crucial role in development, differentiation, and disease pathogenesis, with dysregulation contributing to cancer, metabolic syndromes, cardiovascular diseases, and neurological disorders (Baylin, 2001; Ding et al., 2022; Figueroa-Romero et al., 2012; Hayes et al., 2024; Kim et al., 2010). Additionally, epigenetic modifications are often reversible and influenced by environmental factors, making them promising targets for therapeutic intervention. A widely used approach in epigenomic research is epigenome-wide association studies (EWAS), where

epigenetic modifications linked to complex traits and diseases are identified. For instance, EWAS has linked altered DNA methylation patterns to neurodegenerative diseases, providing insights into disease mechanisms and identifying potential biomarkers for early diagnosis and treatment (Moore et al., 2014; Nabais et al., 2021). High-throughput sequencing technologies have advanced the study of epigenomics, with techniques such as bisulfite sequencing, methylation microarrays, and methylated DNA immunoprecipitation sequencing to characterize DNA methylation patterns. In addition, ATAC-Seq, DNase-Seq, and ChIP-Seq are employed to identify regions of open chromatin and histone modifications. Furthermore, third generation sequencing enables direct detection of DNA methylation without requiring chemical treatments and further facilitate epigenomic data analysis (Hayes et al., 2024; Xiao & Zhou, 2020).

**Transcriptomics** is the study of RNA produced by the genome and how these transcripts are altered in response to various regulatory processes. It acts as the bridge between genotype and phenotype, providing insight into gene expression and its role in cellular function. The transcriptome offers a direct look at the genes that are actively expressed at a given time, providing a dynamic picture of biological processes (Hayes et al., 2024). Transcriptomics allows studying diverse RNA types, including non-coding RNAs, which are increasingly recognized for their regulatory roles in processes such as chromatin remodelling, transcription, and post-transcriptional regulation (Abdelhamid et al., 2022; Chang et al., 2020; Jia et al., 2022). One of the major goals of transcriptomics is to compare gene expression or alternative splicing profiles across different conditions, such as diseased versus healthy states. Overall, transcriptomics plays a critical role in understanding gene expression at a genome-wide level, providing insights into both the qualitative and quantitative aspects of RNA. Advances in sequencing technologies have led to the identification of novel transcript isoforms and non-coding RNAs, expanding our understanding of gene regulation and the complexities of gene function in health and disease (Hayes et al., 2024).

**Proteomics** is a large-scale study of proteins, focusing on their structure, function, interactions, and modifications. The proteome is highly dynamic, with proteins being constantly synthesized, modified, and degraded in response to internal and external signals. As proteins rarely act in isolation and normally function in complex networks, studying these protein-protein interactions helps uncover the molecular networks that regulate cellular processes (Kuzmanov & Emili, 2013; Singh, 2024). A cornerstone technology in proteomics is mass spectrometry which is used widely to identify, quantify, and characterize proteins in biological samples (Birhanu, 2023). Proteome studies can provide insights into cellular biology, advancing our understanding of health, disease, and therapeutic interventions. For instance, novel potential therapeutic targets for cardiovascular diseases were identified in a proteomics study, including spondin-1 for atrial

fibrillation and Kunitz-type protease inhibitor 1 for coronary artery disease (Schuermans et al., 2024).

Metabolomics is a comprehensive study of metabolites within a biological system, that provides insights into the biochemical activity within cells. Metabolites, such as simple sugars, amino acids, fatty acids, nucleotides, vitamins, and organic acids, are small molecules that act as intermediates or end-products in metabolic pathways. These metabolites reflect the dynamic state of cellular metabolism and can provide a detailed picture of cellular processes in health and disease. Lipidomics is a specialized branch of metabolomics that focuses on lipids - molecules such as fatty acyls, glycerolipids, phospholipids, sphingolipids, sterols, and other lipid classes. Lipids play a crucial role in maintaining cellular structure, storing energy, and facilitating cellular signaling (Gallart-Ayala et al., 2020). They are involved in various physiological processes, including inflammation, immune responses, and metabolism (Han & Gross, 2022). Both metabolomics and lipidomics studies most commonly use mass spectrometry-based methods or nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy to identify and quantify molecules of interest (Moco, 2022). One of key application of metabolomics is in identifying biomarkers for disease progression or drug efficacy in therapeutic interventions (Dalamaga, 2024). For instance, metabolomic profiling has been used to detect biomarkers associated with preeclampsia, aiding in early diagnosis and management of this condition during pregnancy (Cao et al., 2025).

**Microbiomics** is a large-scale study of microbial communities and their interactions within various environments, including the human body, soil, water, and plant ecosystems. In the human body, the microbiome colonizes the skin, mucosal surfaces, and gut, influencing metabolism, immunity, and disease susceptibility. The gut microbiome alone comprises of approximately 100 trillion bacteria from over 1000 species, with its composition shaped by genetics, diet, environment, and age with microbial imbalance being linked to numerous diseases (Louis et al., 2014; Mars et al., 2020; Org et al., 2015; Sharon et al., 2019). The microbiome can be analysed by amplifying and sequencing specific hypervariable regions of bacterial 16S rRNA genes or sequencing of the entire microbial DNA using shotgun metagenomics sequencing (Hasin et al., 2017). A common approach to study microbiome is through integration of metagenomics and metabolomics, which provides insights into microbial contributions to the biochemical pathways. Although integration of multiomics data remains challenging, coupling of these two omics have already identified roles of microbial metabolites such as short-chain fatty acids (SCFA) and bile acids in regulation of immune responses, metabolism, and neurological functions in host-associated microbiomes (Muller et al., 2024; Turnbaugh & Gordon, 2008; Yachida et al., 2019).

**Single-cell omics,** unlike bulk tissue sequencing, allows researchers to analyse individual cells, capturing rare cell types and revealing complex regulatory mechanisms (Dimitriu et al.,

2022). Techniques such as single-cell RNA sequencing (scRNA-seq) characterize gene expression heterogeneity, while single-cell T and B cell receptor sequencing (scTCR-seq, scBCR-seq) delineates immune repertoires. Additionally, single-cell assay for transposase-accessible chromatin using sequencing (scATAC-seq) reveals chromatin accessibility and transcription factor activity (X. Wu et al., 2024). Integration with single-cell proteomics using cellular indexing of transcriptomes and epitopes by sequencing (CITE-seq) further enhances this analysis by combining protein and transcriptomic data, highlighting both similarities and discrepancies between gene expression and protein abundance (Hao et al., 2021). Spatial transcriptomics combines tissue sectioning with single-cell sequencing, preserving spatial context and compensating for scRNA-seq's limitation in localizing cells within tissues.

While this chapter highlights most commonly used omics disciplines, there are many additional omics layers that can be integrated into multi-omics analyses, such as glycomics, radiomics, and pharmacogenomics. These complementary approaches further enrich our understanding of complex biological systems and disease mechanisms. A summary figure encompassing the omics fields discussed in this chapter can be found in Figure 1.1.



#### Figure 1.1. Overview of major omics layers integrated in multi-omics analysis

#### 1.1.2. Methods for Multi-Omics Integration

While traditional single omics data provide valuable insights into the molecular underpinnings of diseases, they can be limited in explaining causal relationships and comprehensive mechanisms of diseases. In contrast, incorporation of multiple omics layers offers a possibility to leverage information from different biological layers and gain a deeper understanding of disease development and progression. As a relatively new field, the development of methodologies for multi-omics is still ongoing with the integration of multi-omics data remaining one of the most significant challenges in multi-omics analysis (C. Chen et al., 2023a). There are two main classes among the methods to integrate the multi-omics data, including supervised and unsupervised integration (Table 1.1). Supervised methods train a model using labelled training data with known outcome variables, such as disease status or exposure to a specific environmental factor. Unsupervised data integration consists of a class of methods that make inferences and find patterns in input data sets without labelled outcome variables (Vahabi & Michailidis, 2022).

Method	Description	Advantages	Challenges
Supervised integration	Uses labeled training data to build predictive models based on known outcome variables.	Identifies associations with specific phenotypic traits.	Requires large, high- quality labeled datasets.
Unsupervised integration	Identifies patterns in multi-omics data without predefined labels.	Reveals hidden biological structures and relationships.	Interpretation is complex, and validation is challenging.
Network- based	Embeds multi-omics data into biological networks.	Identifies molecular associations and biological modules, provides robust models for describing complex regulatory mechanisms.	Requires sophisticated algorithms and presents challenges in functional interpretation and validation.
Matrix factorization	Decomposes high-dimensional heterogeneous data into meaningful factors.	Captures hidden structures in multi-omics datasets.	Can lose biological interpretability.
Correlation- based	Evaluates correlations between different omics layers.	Simple and computationally efficient.	Weak correlations can limit insights; more advanced association methods are needed.
Machine learning- based	Uses algorithms like SVMs and random forests to identify patterns and predict outcomes.	Effective for biomarker discovery and disease classification.	Prone to overfitting, requires large datasets and high computational resources, may overlook direct omics interactions.
Deep learning- Based	Uses deep neural networks, graphs convolution networks and autoencoders for nonlinear, hierarchical modeling.	Captures complex interactions and aids in feature selection.	Prone to overfitting, requires large datasets and high computational resources.

Table 1.1. Summary of multi-omics data integration methods

**Network-based approaches** are increasingly recognized as powerful tools for integrating multi-omics data. Biological networks, such as protein-protein interaction (PPI), gene co-expression, and signaling pathway networks, offer a valuable framework for understanding the functional relationships between molecules. By embedding multi-omics data into a network context, researchers can uncover molecular associations and identify biological modules or subnetworks associated with specific phenotypes (Vahabi & Michailidis, 2022). One of the most prominent network-based methods is similarity network fusion where individual similarity networks for different omics datasets are constructed and then combined using nonlinear methods. When applied to patient data, this method is effective for identifying disease subtypes by focusing on strong molecular associations across various data types while filtering out weak associations and noise through iterative refinement (B. Wang et al., 2014). Despite the clear advantages, network-based methods are often applied to single omics data types, and further development of sophisticated algorithms that account for interactions across multiple omics layers is still needed (Yugi et al., 2016). In addition, a challenge for downstream functional interpretation and validation of multi-omics findings remains (C. Chen et al., 2023a).

Matrix factorization methods, such as non-negative matrix factorization, are widely used to extract hidden patterns from high-dimensional multi-omics data (Z. Yang & Michailidis, 2016). These techniques decompose large matrices into factors that represent the underlying structure of the data (W. Yang & Sinha, 2017). In the context of multi-omics integration, integrative non-negative matrix factorization methods account for heterogeneous data from multiple omics sources. This method uses a partitioned factorization structure to combine homogeneous and heterogeneous patterns, allowing for better interpretation of multi-omics datasets (W. Yang & Sinha, 2017). Similarly, multi-omics factor analysis is another popular method for integrating multi-omics data. It is an unsupervised technique that uses a probabilistic Bayesian framework to uncover hidden factors across multiple omics layers, facilitating the discovery of shared biological signals and is particularly useful for handling heterogeneous data types, such as continuous gene expression and binary clinical data (Argelaguet et al., 2018).

**Correlation-based approaches** are among the simplest methods for integrating multi-omics data (C. Chen et al., 2023a). These methods involve evaluating the correlation between data from different omics layers, such as between transcriptomics and proteomics. For example, the correlation between mRNA expression and protein abundance can reveal insights into post-transcriptional regulation (Kumar et al., 2016). One example of a correlation-based integration method is CNAmet, a software tool designed to integrate copy number alteration, DNA methylation, and gene expression data (Louhimo & Hautaniemi, 2011). This method calculates a composite score for each gene by linking expression values to copy number and methylation data. It

helps in identifying genes that are upregulated or downregulated due to genetic alterations, providing valuable insights into disease mechanisms (Louhimo & Hautaniemi, 2011).

Machine learning techniques such as support vector machines, random forests, and neural networks, are commonly applied to integrate different omics data types and predict phenotypic outcomes, such as disease subtypes or patient survival (C. Chen et al., 2023; Cheng et al., 2015; Zou et al., 2017). Several strategies for integrating multi-omics data using machine learning methods have been proposed, including concatenation-based, model-based, and transformation-based approaches:

- Concatenation-based integration method involves merging data from various omics layers into a single, large matrix, which is then analyzed using classical machine learning methods like support vector machines or random forests. This strategy is simple and allows for easy comparison of continuous or categorical data across omics types. However, it may face challenges related to mismatched data scales and potential overfitting due to high-dimensionality (Belmonte et al., 2022)(C. Chen et al., 2023; Picard et al., 2021)
- **Model-based integration** method relies on building the separate models for each omics dataset, which are then integrated into a joint predictive model. It is useful for capturing the relationships across different omics types and helps in understanding complex biological phenomena. However, model-based integration may overlook interactions between different omics layers, particularly if these relationships are not explicitly modelled (C. Chen et al., 2023).
- In the **transformation-based integration** method, each omics dataset is converted into an intermediate representation, such as a graph or kernel matrix, which is then integrated with other omics data for further analysis. While this approach is flexible and can handle various data types, it may miss interactions between omics layers, as each omics dataset is transformed independently (C. Chen et al., 2023).

**Deep learning-based methods**, such as deep neural networks and autoencoders, have demonstrated significant promise in multi-omics data integration due to their ability to model nonlinear and hierarchical relationships within the data (Min et al., 2016; Picard et al., 2021). For example, autoencoders are particularly useful for dimensionality reduction and feature selection, making them well-suited for integrating multi-omics datasets (Picard et al., 2021). The general approach involves feature selection and dimensionality reduction firstly for the individual dataset and then on the combined matrix, which is subsequently analyzed using techniques like classification, regression, and clustering (Kang et al., 2022). Graph-based deep learning approaches, particularly graph convolutional networks (GCNs), have become increasingly prominent in multiomics data integration (Schulte-Sasse et al., 2021; T. Wang et al., 2021). GCNs are well-suited for analyzing biological networks where samples or molecules exhibit complex interrelationships, as they integrate both feature-level information and topological structure from graphs (Zitnik et al., 2018). In the context of multi-omics, GCNs allow for modeling interactions within and between omics layers by using sample similarity networks or biological interaction graphs. A notable example is MOGONET, a supervised GCN-based framework designed for disease classification using mRNA expression, DNA methylation, and microRNA expression data (T. Wang et al., 2021). MOGONET constructs omics-specific sample similarity graphs using cosine similarity, then trains separate GCNs for each omics layer to generate initial predictions. This approach outperforms traditional neural networks by leveraging both node features and structural relationships between samples. However, MOGONET primarily focuses on per-omics embeddings and prediction fusion, without directly modeling cross-omics feature interactions; addressing this limitation to better capture the intricate interplay between different molecular layers remains a key challenge and active area of research (T. Wang et al., 2021).

The integration of multi-omics data offers a powerful approach for unravelling the molecular mechanisms that drive complex diseases. As the field progresses, establishing a gold standard workflow for each category of integration method will be essential to enhance reproducibility and facilitate the widespread application of multi-omics approaches in both research and clinical settings.

#### 1.1.3. Application of Multi-Omics in Research

One of the multi-omics applications is its use in subtyping of diseases such as cancers which, historically, were classified based on histopathology features and clinical symptoms (Athieniti & Spyrou, 2023). Using high-throughput omics methods allowed to classify disease stages in higher detail and integration of different omics now shows promise to define disease-specific signatures with even higher precision. For example, multi-omics signatures are now being used to identify heterogeneous cancer subtypes that may respond differently to treatments, allowing to tailor treatments at a single-patient level (Athieniti & Spyrou, 2023). For example, a study utilizing multi-omics analysis of mRNA, lncRNA, miRNA, DNA methylation and somatic mutations classified colorectal cancer into two subtypes with distinct prognoses and tumor microenvironments, facilitating a better understanding colorectal cancer heterogeneity (Ma et al., 2024).

Multi-omics also enables the prediction of drug efficacy and toxicity by identifying molecular signatures that influence how a patient's cells or tissues will respond to a given drug

(Athieniti & Spyrou, 2023; Kreitmaier et al., 2023). While considerable advancements have been made in drug target discovery, no single omics method is sufficient to pinpoint precise molecular targets within complex physiological networks (C. Chen et al., 2023a). In contrast, integrated multi-omics approaches can simultaneously uncover, define, and validate multiple potential targets and mechanisms of candidate natural products (C. Chen et al., 2023a; Santos et al., 2016). For example, a recent study developed a deep learning-based framework to predict cellular responses to known anti-cancer drugs by integrating diverse omics data types, including gene expression profiles, copy number variations, gene mutations, reverse phase protein array expressions, and metabolomics data. The resulting model achieved high predictive accuracy in identifying drug sensitivities across various cancer cell lines (C. Wang et al., 2022).

Multi-omics is used to identify disease-associated molecular patterns that help to uncover co-varying molecules that serve as biomarkers of disease state and progression. Biomarkers are particularly valuable for understanding complex diseases where there is often a disconnect between genotype and phenotype (Athieniti & Spyrou, 2023). For example, a multi-omics study integrating gut microbiota and metabolite profiles linked Crohn's disease to disruptions in sulfur metabolism, leading to the identification of potential biomarkers and therapeutic targets. (Metwaly et al., 2020). Additionally, by combining gene expression data with potential regulatory mechanisms, multiomics can help to identify key sub-networks that are dysregulated in diseases, offering insights into potential drug targets (Athieniti & Spyrou, 2023). For instance, a recent study integrated genomic, transcriptomic, and epigenomic data to uncover the gene regulatory networks involved in type 2 diabetes. This approach not only provided insights into the molecular mechanisms of the disease but also highlighted potential drug targets for intervention (J. Liu et al., 2022). In summary, multiomics offers unparalleled opportunities for understanding the complexities of disease at a molecular level with wide applications in diagnostics, personalized treatment plans, and drug development.

#### 1.1.4. Challenges in Multi-Omics Methods

Multi-omics enables a holistic understanding of biological systems by combining diverse layers of omics data, although there are still significant challenges, especially when it comes to data integration (Jamil et al., 2020; Krassowski et al., 2020). One of the major challenges in multi-omics integration is data heterogeneity where data are generated using diverse technologies, including sequencing, mass spectrometry, and microarrays, each with distinct formats, scales, and error profiles. This variation in resolution, targeted versus untargeted approaches, and differing normalization techniques between omics layers complicates data integration (Krassowski et al., 2020). Addressing these discrepancies often involves applying sophisticated batch correction, scaling, and data harmonization techniques, such as quantile normalization, variance-stabilizing transformations, and feature transformation algorithms (Hasin et al., 2017; Y. Luo et al., 2024).

Another challenge in multi-omics integration is handling missing data, which is common due to technical limitations, low detection thresholds, or incomplete sample collection. Missing values can significantly impact correlation analyses and model predictions. Standard imputation methods such as k-nearest neighbors multiple imputations, or deep learning-based approaches attempt to infer missing values, but these can introduce bias and affect statistical validity. For example, multi-omics analysis often relies on imputing missing values across different omics layers, but this process can distort biological relationships and violate assumptions of independence required for statistical modeling. Therefore, careful consideration of imputation strategies and quality control measures is crucial for ensuring data reliability (Krassowski et al., 2020).

The complexity of multi-omics data analysis methods often poses challenges in result interpretability, making it difficult to extract meaningful biological insights. Machine learning and artificial intelligence have become integral to multi-omics data analysis, enabling pattern recognition and predictive modeling across complex datasets (Picard et al., 2021). However, many of these methods, especially deep learning models, lack transparency in their internal decisionmaking processes, making it difficult to interpret the underlying biological mechanisms. The complexity of omics data also leads to the "curse of dimensionality", where the number of variables far exceeds the number of samples, increasing the risk of overfitting and reducing model generalizability (Domingos, 2012).

Functional enrichment analysis is commonly used to provide context for multi-omics data, yet it has limitations in uncovering mechanistic interactions across different molecular layers (Canzler & Hackermüller, 2020). Pathway diagrams offer a structured way to interpret multi-omics relationships, but they often lack the flexibility needed to reveal novel regulatory mechanisms (C. Chen et al., 2023a). Network-based approaches, such as those implemented in aPEAR or Cytoscape, allow for a more integrated representation of multi-omics interactions (Kerseviciute & Gordevicius, 2023; Su et al., 2014). However, as datasets increase in size and complexity, these networks can become overly intricate and difficult to interpret (C. Chen et al., 2023a). Developing more interpretable and standardized multi-omics frameworks will be crucial for bridging the gap between computational insights and experimental validation.

Computational complexity is also a limitation in multi-omics integration where extensive processing power, memory, and storage is required for the integration of high-dimensional datasets (Oliveira & Densmore, 2022). High-performance computing clusters with multi-core processors, large RAM capacities, and GPU acceleration are often necessary for handling and processing large datasets efficiently. Furthermore, deep learning and machine learning models, which are

increasingly used for pattern recognition in multi-omics data, demand extensive training and hyperparameter tuning, adding to computational costs. While cloud computing offers a scalable solution, the integration of omics data across platforms remains challenging due to data storage, access, and privacy constraints (Krassowski et al., 2020).

Despite its transformative potential, data integration for multi-omics remains an emerging field with no universally accepted standard for processing, integration, or interpretation. Future developments of robust computational frameworks, improved data harmonization techniques, and transparent analytical approaches will be essential for unlocking the full potential of reproducible multi-omics in biomedical and translational research.

#### 1.2. Vascular Cognitive Impairment

Globally, an estimated 55 million people live with dementia, a number projected to triple by 2050 (World Health Organisation [WHO], 2023). Of these cases, approximately 20 % are predominantly attributable to cerebrovascular pathology, with another 20 % involving vascular contributions to mixed dementia syndromes (Mok et al., 2024). Overall, vascular system-related dementia is estimated to currently affect around 20 million individuals, a figure expected to increase dramatically in the coming decades, particularly in low- and middle-income countries (Mok et al., 2024).

Vascular cognitive impairment (VCI) encompasses a broad spectrum of cerebrovascular pathologies that contribute to cognitive decline. This ranges from subjective cognitive decline to mild cognitive impairment and, ultimately, to dementia (Gorelick et al., 2011). While acute cognitive impairment following a stroke is the most recognizable manifestation of VCI, chronic cerebrovascular conditions, especially cerebral small-vessel disease (cSVD), can lead to a gradual, insidious cognitive decline even in the absence of a clinical stroke (Markus & De Leeuw, 2023). Additionally, cerebrovascular disease frequently co-exists with Alzheimer's disease (AD), amplifying the likelihood of clinical dementia from AD pathology and possibly contributing to the development of AD-related pathologies (Mok et al., 2024). Subcortical ischemic vascular dementia (VaD), predominantly caused by cSVD, has gained increasing global attention (Akinyemi et al., 2019; B. Y. K. Lam et al., 2023). This interest arises from two main reasons: as cSVD is the most common cause of stroke worldwide, and survivors of lacunar strokes, a key feature of cSVD, often live long enough to develop a higher risk of cognitive impairment. In fact, cSVD is likely the leading cause of cognitive impairment and dementia globally (Pantoni, 2010). The clinical presentation of subcortical ischemic VaD often includes motor and executive function slowing, forgetfulness, dysarthria, and a characteristic short-stepped gait resembling Parkinsonism (Kalaria

et al., 2024). These features are believed to result from disruptions in prefrontal cortex-basal ganglia pathways and thalamocortical connections (Kalaria et al., 2024).

VCI is a significant and growing contributor to the global dementia burden, with its prevalence expected to rise, particularly in underserved regions. A deeper understanding of the underlying etiology of VCI is crucial for improving diagnosis, management, and outcomes. Investigating the complex mechanisms driving VCI will provide key insights into its prevention and treatment, ultimately enhancing our ability to address this increasingly prevalent condition.

#### 1.2.1 Mechanisms Underlying VCI

Multiple cerebrovascular etiologies contribute to vascular cognitive impairment, including cSVD, large-artery atherosclerosis, brain hemorrhages, cardioembolism, and other less common stroke causes (Dichgans & Leys, 2017; Rundek et al., 2022). Age, genetics, and lifestyle factors lead to vascular risk factors and subclinical arterial and brain diseases, ultimately causing cerebrovascular dysfunction, which is central to VCI.

The precise mechanisms by which vascular pathologies lead to VCI are not fully understood. Chronic age-related dysregulation of cerebral blood flow (CBF) is the most common underlying mechanism, with other contributing factors including hypoxia, blood-brain barrier (BBB) permeability, endothelial dysfunction, systemic inflammation, and aging-related processes like frailty and cardiovascular aging (Zlokovic et al., 2020). CBF is vital for maintaining brain function, providing oxygen and nutrients, and adapting to fluctuations. In animal models, disruptions in CBF regulation, such as chronic reductions, lead to brain atrophy, white matter damage, and cognitive impairments, including AD (Park et al., 2019). Hypertension significantly impacts CBF regulation, with recent magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) studies showing altered cerebrovascular reactivity in cSVD (Smith & Beaudin, 2018). However, whether CBF dysfunction drives VCI or is a result of aging and neurodegeneration remains unclear (Joutel & Chabriat, 2017; Rundek et al., 2022).

The neurovascular unit, which couples neural activity with CBF, plays a crucial role in VCI. This complex structure comprises endothelial cells, neurons, astrocytes, microglia, and pericytes, and dysfunction within it contributes to various brain diseases, including VCI (Iadecola, 2017). The Circle of Willis, a network of collateral arteries, helps maintain CBF and supports brain function through pial arteries and perivascular spaces (PVS) (B. P. Wood et al., 1975). PVS facilitate waste clearance and energy substrate exchange, and their dysfunction is linked to neurodegenerative diseases and vascular dysregulation (Wardlaw et al., 2020). PVS are commonly observed in SVD and have been associated with cognitive impairment and dementia, although their exact role remains debated. Recent study indicated that the presence of PVS is associated with a higher risk of

cognitive decline (Paradise et al., 2021).

Both small and large cerebral infarcts, often spanning multiple territories, are significant contributors to dementia. Subclinical lesions, such as white matter hyperintensities (WMHs) and microinfarcts, are prevalent in aging populations and are linked to cognitive decline (Au et al., 2006). Subclinical brain lesions, including silent cerebral infarcts, increase dementia risk and are associated with poorer cognitive performance in older individuals (Dong et al., 2015; Vermeer et al., 2003).

Brain hemorrhages, including intracerebral hemorrhages and cerebral microbleeds, also contribute to cognitive decline and dementia. Hypertension and amyloid deposition in cerebral vessels are major factors in these hemorrhages, which disrupt brain networks and impair cognition (Van Veluw et al., 2016). Cerebral microbleeds can be detected using MRI and are believed to affect cognitive function by reducing brain network efficiency. Cerebral amyloid angiopathy, characterized by amyloid-beta deposits in cerebral vessels, is common in AD patients and is associated with cognitive decline, particularly affecting memory, and processing speed. Cerebral amyloid angiopathy is often linked to cortical superficial siderosis, which increases the risk of hemorrhage and cognitive impairment (Biffi & Greenberg, 2011; Boyle et al., 2015).

Cardiovascular diseases, such as heart failure and atrial fibrillation, are also associated with VCI. Heart failure leads to reduced cerebral perfusion, while atrial fibrillation increases thromboembolic risk, both contributing to cognitive decline (Jinawong et al., 2021). Subclinical atherosclerosis, including carotid plaque and increased intima-media thickness, also plays a role in VCI (Kamtchum-Tatuene et al., 2020). Genetic and sporadic arteriopathies affect cerebral vessels and contribute to VCI (Joutel et al., 1996).

Despite the well-established connections between stroke, infarcts, and dementia, the pathophysiology of VCI remains understudied. A deeper understanding of VCI mechanisms is essential for reducing the global burden of cognitive impairment and dementia.

#### 1.2.2 Genetics of VCI

The heterogeneity of VCI presents considerable challenges for elucidating its genetic underpinnings and pathophysiology. Compared to other dementia disorders, such as AD, the genetic basis of VCI remains relatively poorly characterized. To date, most genetic studies of VCI have focused on mechanisms related to stroke and cerebrovascular disease. This focus reflects the observation that monogenic forms of VaD are typically caused by mutations affecting arterial function, particularly in small cerebral arteries. These findings suggest that impaired arterial function may represent a dominant genetic mechanism contributing to VCI (Markus & Schmidt, 2019).

Twin and epidemiological studies estimating the heritability of VaD are sparse. A small twin study suggested that genetic factors play a modest role in VaD, with environmental factors exerting a predominant influence (Bergem, 1997). However, growing evidence from GWAS and epidemiological research indicates significant heritability in the pathological processes underlying VCI. For example, heritability estimates for large artery and small vessel stroke range from 20 % to 40 % (Bevan et al., 2012). Autosomal dominant mutations in genes such as NOTCH3 (notch receptor 3), HTRA1 (HtrA serine peptidase 1), TREX1 (three prime repair exonuclease 1), COL4A1 (collagen type IV alpha 1 chain), and COL4A2 (collagen type IV alpha 1 chain) are linked to hereditary forms of VCI, which often manifest in middle-aged individuals (Markus & Schmidt, 2019). Among these, cerebral autosomal dominant arteriopathy with subcortical infarcts and leukoencephalopathy (CASADIL) is the most frequent hereditary form of VCI, caused by mutations in the NOTCH3 gene. Clinically, CADASIL is characterized by recurrent strokes, migraine with aura, and psychiatric disturbances. Interestingly, the WMH burden in CADASIL patients shows substantial variability, independent of specific mutations at the NOTCH3 locus or demographic factors (Dotti et al., 2004; Manso-Calderón & González-Sarmiento, 2016; Rutten et al., 2014; Tikka et al., 2014). A GWAS conducted in CADASIL patients identified multiple genetic variants with small effects influencing WMH volume, providing insights into the mechanisms of WMH formation in both CADASIL and sporadic small-vessel disease (Manso-Calderón & González-Sarmiento, 2016; Opherk et al., 2014)

The complex pathophysiology of VCI involves disruptions within the BBB and neurovascular unit, driven by processes such as cerebral hypoperfusion, hypoxia, inflammation, oxidative stress, and neuronal and glial dysfunction. A reduction in cerebral blood flow triggers a cascade of events, beginning with hypoxia and blood-brain barrier disruption, which are followed by inflammatory and oxidative stress responses. These processes ultimately lead to neuronal and glial malfunction (Manso-Calderón & González-Sarmiento, 2016). Importantly, each of these mechanisms has been associated with specific genetic factors (Figure 1.2.2).



Figure 1.2. Sequence of processes involved in the pathophysiology of sporadic VCI and candidate genes related to each of these possible mechanisms. Figure created with biorender.com and adapted from (Manso-Calderón & González-Sarmiento, 2016).

Genetic factors may play a role in the development or progression of VCI through mechanisms that intersect with AD. The *ApoE* (apoliprotein E) ɛ4 allele, a well-established genetic risk factor for AD, has also been linked to VaD, potentially contributing to microvascular changes due to its amyloidogenic properties (Baum et al., 2006; L. Yu et al., 2013). Notably, while *ApoE* variants have shown associations with VaD, a definitive connection between *ApoE* and sporadic VCI has yet to be confirmed (Jellinger, 2014; L. Yu et al., 2013). These findings underscore the challenges in interpreting genetic data for VCI, given its heterogeneous pathology and significant overlap with AD (Iadecola, 2013).

Despite advancements in understanding the genetic contributors to VCI, significant gaps remain. The interplay of genetic and non-genetic factors in driving VCI's pathophysiology is not yet fully elucidated. Genetic risk factors have been identified through candidate gene studies and GWAS, but these approaches alone may not uncover the full spectrum of VCI-related pathways. Multi-omics approaches, integrating genomics, transcriptomics, epigenomics, and metabolomics, offer a promising avenue for identifying interconnected biological pathways underlying the VCI phenotype. By leveraging these methods, future research can better unravel the mechanisms contributing to VCI progression, ultimately informing prevention and treatment strategies.

#### 1.2.3 Current Approaches to Treatment and Prevention

The overarching goal in managing VCI is twofold: to prevent its onset (primary prevention) and to delay progression from mild impairment to disabling dementia (secondary prevention). Recent epidemiological studies have reported a decline in dementia incidence in several Western countries, with a more pronounced decrease observed in VaD compared to AD. This trend has been attributed to improved control of vascular risk factors, advancements in treatments for cardiovascular and cerebrovascular diseases, better general health, increased educational attainment, reduced burden of cSVD and amyloid pathology, and larger brain volumes compared to earlier cohorts (Satizabal et al., 2016)

Screening for modifiable risk factors is critical in patients with suspected VCI. Factors such as hypertension, atrial fibrillation, hyperlipidemia, impaired glucose tolerance, kidney disease, obstructive sleep apnea, smoking, and heavy alcohol use should be addressed, as they are strongly linked to recurrent stroke risk. Evidence supports that effective management of these vascular risk factors can significantly reduce the risk of recurrent stroke and cardiovascular disease (Dichgans & Zietemann, 2012; O'Donnell et al., 2010). Pharmacological interventions, including antihypertensive agents, glycemic control, and lipid-lowering therapies, present opportunities for both prevention and treatment of VCI. Trials incorporating vascular biomarkers and cognitive outcomes are needed to establish optimal thresholds for vascular risk factors, which may differ from those relevant to other organs like the heart (Berry et al., 2019; Hainsworth et al., 2021).

Currently, cognitive dysfunction in VaD is managed with cholinesterase inhibitors (e.g., donepezil) and NMDA receptor antagonists, which yield modest cognitive improvements, likely due to their effects on coexisting AD pathology (Jellinger, 2014). However, they have not demonstrated significant improvements in global clinical outcomes (Kavirajan & Schneider, 2007). Notably, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors and dihydropyridine calcium channel blockers have demonstrated short-term cognitive benefits in patients with VaD, while antihypertensive therapy combined with cholinesterase inhibitors has shown promise in preventing post-stroke cognitive decline (Sörös et al., 2013). Other treatments, such as acupuncture, choline alphoscerate, vasodilators, antiplatelet agents and Huperzine A, show potential but require further investigation (Jellinger, 2014; Shi et al., 2014; Xing et al., 2014). Despite these advances, there are no FDA-approved treatments specifically targeting VCI, and ongoing trials continue to explore potential therapeutic candidates (Ritter & Pillai, 2015).

Soluble guanylyl cyclase (sGC), an enzyme activated by nitric oxide (NO) to produce cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP), plays a crucial role in vascular and neuronal health by mediating NO signaling. However, oxidative stress can impair sGC function by oxidizing it into an inactive form, causing heme loss and reducing NO bioavailability through the rapid reaction of NO

with superoxide ( $O_2^{-}$ ) and peroxynitrite (ONOO<sup>-</sup>), which outcompetes the slower enzymatic activation of sGC (Pan et al., 2016). These effects are compounded by endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) uncoupling, where eNOS produces  $O_2^{-}$  instead of NO, exacerbating oxidative damage and further inhibiting sGC activity (Münzel et al., 2005; Nelissen et al., 2023). While research on sGC modulation in VCI is limited, evidence from cardiovascular studies suggests its potential benefits for cerebrovascular pathology. Targeting sGC may help improve NO-sGC-cGMP signaling in the neurovascular unit, addressing both vascular and neuronal dysfunction (Nelissen et al., 2023).

The complexity of VCI pathophysiology highlights the urgent need for therapies targeting its underlying processes. Multi-omics approaches offer exciting potential for identifying biomarkers and pathways involved in VCI. Advances in artificial intelligence and deep learning can further facilitate the discovery of biomarkers that capture the temporal dynamics of VCI-related processes, improving early diagnosis and monitoring progression. These computational techniques may eventually aid in the development of precision therapies tailored to individual patients.

#### 1.3. Rho family of GTPases

Rho GTPases belong to the Ras-like GTPase superfamily, which includes five main families: Arf/Sar, Rab, Ran, Ras, and Rho (Rojas et al., 2012). These proteins share a conserved three-dimensional structure and possess a G domain that facilitates GTP hydrolysis and GTP/GDP binding (Vetter & Wittinghofer, 2001). Typically, these GTPases act as molecular switches, toggling between an active GTP-bound state and an inactive GDP-bound state. This switching mechanism regulates interactions with downstream effectors, regulating processes such as cell morphology, cytoskeletal dynamics, intracellular transport, autophagy, proliferation, and differentiation (Donovan et al., 2002; H. Huang et al., 2024; Seabra, 1998).

Rho GTPases are divided into two categories: typical or classical and atypical. Classical Rho GTPases, including Rac, Rho, and Cdc42 subfamilies, follow the canonical GDP/GTP exchange cycle. This cycling is regulated by three types of proteins: guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs), which facilitate GDP dissociation and GTP binding; GTPase-activating proteins (GAPs), which enhance intrinsic GTPase activity and promote GTP hydrolysis; and guanine nucleotide dissociation inhibitors (GDIs), which stabilize the GDP-bound state and prevent premature reactivation (Heasman & Ridley, 2008; H. Huang et al., 2024). In contrast, atypical Rho GTPases, such as Rnd3, RhoH, and RhoD, do not follow the classical GDP/GTP cycle. These proteins are constitutively active or exhibit unique regulatory mechanisms, such as rapid GDP/GTP cycling or posttranslational modifications. Atypical Rho GTPases are classified into four subfamilies: RhoU/RhoV, which display enhanced GDP/GTP exchange rates and are transcriptionally regulated

23

by pathways like WNT and NOTCH; RhoH and Rnd, which lack intrinsic GTPase activity and remain constitutively GTP-bound; and RhoBTB, which are larger proteins with additional domains and are regulated via protein-protein interactions (Aspenström et al., 2007; Dahmene et al., 2020; H. Huang et al., 2024).

Rho GTPases are key regulators of signaling pathways. Upon GTP binding, they undergo conformational changes that enable interactions with specific effectors, triggering downstream biological responses (Vetter & Wittinghofer, 2001). These interactions are highly localized within the cell, with subcellular targeting facilitated by lipid modifications and signals in the C-terminal region (Dahmene et al., 2020; Mitin et al., 2012). Rho GTPases can be regulated by their gene expression and are also extensively modified via posttranslational modifications, which include phosphorylation, lipid addition, ubiquitination, and SUMOylation. These modifications alter Rho GTPases' localization, activity, and stability, ultimately fine-tuning their signaling responses to specific stimuli (Hodge & Ridley, 2016). Additionally, RhoGDIs play a crucial role in controlling Rho GTPase localization and activity. By sequestering GDP-bound Rho GTPases in the cytoplasm, RhoGDIs prevent premature activation while stabilizing the proteins and protecting them from degradation (Dahmene et al., 2020).

While the Rho GTPase subfamily plays a broadly conserved role in regulating cytoskeletal dynamics and cellular functions, their specific contributions vary across different tissues and systems. The following sections will explore their critical functions in the brain and the vascular system, highlighting their importance in both neuronal and vascular biology and complex diseases such as VCI.

#### 1.3.1 Function and Regulation of Rho GTPases in the Brain

Rho GTPases are central regulators of cytoskeletal dynamics, playing critical roles in neuronal development and plasticity. They mediate processes such as neuronal growth cone dynamics, dendritic spine formation, and axonal pathfinding (Stankiewicz & Linseman, 2014). Rho GTPases have dual roles in neuronal survival and death, with Rac activation typically promoting neuronal survival, while Rho activation can lead to neuronal death (Linseman, 2008; L. Luo, 2000). Rac stimulates pro-survival pathways, including p21-activated kinase (PAK signaling) and phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3K)/Akt pathways, that suppress cellular and mitochondrial apoptosis (Loucks et al., 2006; Stankiewicz et al., 2012). Conversely, Rho signaling, through its downstream effector Rho kinase (ROCK), antagonizes Rac-mediated survival pathways by activating PTEN phosphatase, which inhibits Akt signaling (Lai et al., 2014).

Among the Rac isoforms (Rac1, Rac2, and Rac3), Rac1 is ubiquitously expressed, Rac2 is hematopoietic-specific, and Rac3 is brain-specific, with its expression peaking during

synaptogenesis (Donovan et al., 2002). Rac1 and Rac3 appear to have overlapping roles, as Rac1/3 double knockout mice display hippocampal abnormalities and behavioral deficits (Corbetta et al., 2009). Similarly, RhoA, the most studied Rho isoform, exhibits cell-type-specific functions in nervous system development, with its deletion in neuroepithelial cells leading to embryonic lethality and disruptions in neural progenitor proliferation (Herzog et al., 2011; Katayama et al., 2011).

Downstream of Rho GTPases, effector proteins such as PAKs and ROCKs regulate the actin cytoskeleton and synaptic plasticity. PAKs are activated by Rac/Cdc42 and promote spine morphogenesis, while ROCKs are activated by Rho and regulate synaptic plasticity. Knockout studies in mice have demonstrated that alterations in PAK or ROCK signaling lead to changes in spine density, impaired long-term potentiation and long-term depression (W. Huang et al., 2011; Meng et al., 2005; Y. Wang et al., 2018; H. Zhang et al., 2021). Additionally, RhoA signaling has been implicated in memory formation, with its inhibition impairing conditioned place aversion memory in rats, whereas Rac1 inhibition had no effect (J. Wang et al., 2013). Intriguingly, Rac1 has been linked to memory forgetting, with studies showing that manipulating Rac1 activity in *Drosophila* and mice affects memory decay and reversal learning (Haditsch et al., 2009; Shuai et al., 2010).

The dysregulation of Rho GTPases is implicated in various neurodegenerative diseases. Aberrant Rac and Rho activity have been reported in AD, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), and ischemia-related conditions and other neuronal disorders (H. Zhang et al., 2021). In AD, increased Rac1 activity contributes to amyloid-\beta-induced synaptic dysfunction and oxidative stress and exacerbates the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS), promoting neuroinflammation and synaptic impairments (M. Lee et al., 2002; P. Wang et al., 2009). Dysregulated activity of Rho GTPase leads to neurite retraction and degeneration, further contributing to the neuronal loss and cognitive decline in AD (Huesa et al., 2010). In ALS, mutations in Rac1 regulatory genes and epigenetic regulation of the Rac GEF ARHGEF16 (Rho Guanine Nucleotide Exchange Factor 16) have been connected to motor neuron degeneration and neuronal apoptosis, respectively signaling (Figueroa-Romero et al., 2012; Hadano et al., 2007; Kanekura et al., 2005). In cerebral ischemia and reperfusion (I/R), dysregulated Rac1 activity has been also linked to neuronal injury and cell death with I/R models showing decreased active Rac1 levels (Gutiérrez-Vargas et al., 2010). Conversely, increase in Rac1 levels was shown to potentially delay cell death (Q.-G. Zhang et al., 2006, 2009). In addition, RhoA upregulation in ischemic conditions leads to actin cytoskeletal changes and neurodegeneration and inhibiting the related Rho/ROCK pathway can protect neurons from ischemic damage (Brabeck et al., 2003; Satoh et al., 2007; Stankiewicz et al., 2012). In summary, dysregulation of Rho GTPases contributes to the pathology of several neurodegenerative diseases, indicating their important role in regulating neuronal processes and suggesting signaling pathways downstream of Rho GTPases as potential therapeutic targets.

#### 1.3.2 Role of Rho GTPases in the Vascular System

Rho GTPases and their downstream effectors are critical regulators of vascular biology, governing endothelial barrier function, inflammation, leukocyte migration, platelet activation, thrombosis, oxidative stress, and vascular smooth muscle cell behavior (Marinković et al., 2015; Strassheim et al., 2019). In endothelial cells, Rho/Rho-kinase signaling disrupts barrier integrity, promotes ROS production, and induces inflammation. Dysregulated RhoA/ROCK activity destabilizes endothelial cell junctions and enhances vascular permeability, leading to inflammation and leukocyte migration (O. M. Yu & Brown, 2015). Rac1 activation has been shown to regulate cytokine-induced NFkB activity through a redox-dependent pathway, driving inflammation and promoting ROS production (Strassheim et al., 2019). Interestingly, while RhoA and RhoB can either promote or inhibit NFkB activation depending on the context, Rac1 and Cdc42 generally activate NFkB, further emphasizing the complex regulatory roles of these GTPases (Tong & Tergaonkar, 2014). In vascular smooth muscle cells, the RhoA/ROCK pathway promotes contraction, migration, and proliferation, processes critical for maintaining vascular tone and responding to injury (Swärd et al., 2003). RhoA/ROCK signaling enhances smooth muscle contraction through phosphorylation of myosin light chain via inhibition of myosin phosphatase (Brozovich et al., 2016). Elevated Rho-GEFs and myosin phosphatase target subunit 1 have been observed in hypertensive patients, contributing to vascular hypercontractility and increased blood pressure (Strassheim et al., 2019).

Rho GTPases are key mediators of ROS production in the vasculature induced by mechanical stretch, pressure, hypoxia, shear stress, and growth factors (Zhou et al., 2013). ROS production increases endothelial permeability, promotes leukocyte adhesion, and facilitates their extravasation across the endothelial barrier (Boueiz & Hassoun, 2009). These oxidative stress responses are pivotal in the development of vascular diseases, including atherosclerosis, aortic aneurysms, and vascular stenosis (Strassheim et al., 2019). Furthermore, vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), histamine, and inflammation-induced permeability depend on Rho GTPase-mediated signaling, with NO playing a critical role. Notably, mice deficient in eNOS or with mutations in the eNOS phosphorylation site S1176 demonstrated reduced vascular permeability and RhoA activation, underscoring the interplay between NO and Rho signaling in maintaining vascular integrity (Di Lorenzo et al., 2013).

Increased ROCK activity has been observed in patients with hypertension, pulmonary hypertension, angina, heart failure, peripheral artery disease, and stroke (Strassheim et al., 2019).

26

Polymorphisms in genes regulating Rho GTPases, such as *ROCK2*, correlate with a reduced risk of hypertension (Rankinen et al., 2008). Elevated leukocyte ROCK activity has been noted in patients with metabolic syndrome, dyslipidemia, and coronary artery disease, highlighting its potential role as a biomarker for cardiovascular disorders (Shimizu & Liao, 2016). Clinical trials have demonstrated the beneficial effects of ROCK inhibitors like fasudil in improving endothelial function in patients with coronary artery disease (Nohria et al., 2006). Similarly, long-term inhibition of Rac1 using small-molecule inhibitors has shown atheroprotective effects in hypercholesterolemic  $ApoE^{-/-}$  mice with reduction of NADPH oxidase activity, decrease in oxidative stress, and improvements in endothelial function (Zimmer et al., 2021).

In conclusion, Rho GTPases play a critical role in both the vascular and central nervous systems by regulating key processes such as cytoskeletal dynamics, endothelial and neuronal function, ROS production, inflammation, and vascular permeability. Targeting Rho GTPase pathways could not only mitigate vascular dysfunction but also address associated cognitive decline. This dual therapeutic potential makes Rho GTPases an exciting focus for advancing our understanding and treatment of VCI and related diseases.

# 2 Methods

To achieve the objectives of this study, genomics, epigenomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics datasets were pre-processed and analyzed using state-of-the-art computational methods. Results from individual omics analyses were then integrated to examine multi-omics relationships between datasets, facilitating a deeper understanding of the complex biological mechanisms underlying VCI. A simplified experimental scheme workflow can be found in Figure 2. It is important to note that this research was solely computational; no laboratory procedures were performed by the author of this thesis, and all methods pertain to computational biology.



Figure 2. Simplified experimental workflow scheme

## 2.1 Study Cohort

This study analyzed post-mortem brain tissue samples from the parietal cortex, specifically Brodmann area 7. The study cohort for epigenomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics data analysis included 40 samples: 21 control samples from individuals with no neuropathological abnormalities, and 19 samples from patients diagnosed with VCI (Appendix Supplementary table 1). Importantly, samples from the same tissue were used across different omics analyses (epigenomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics), allowing for the integration of multiple omics datasets for each individual sample.

For the genomics analysis, a slightly smaller cohort was available (N = 31), including 10 samples from individuals with VCI and 21 control samples.

#### 2.2 Common Statistical Methods

Several statistical methods were applied consistently across the analysis of different omics datasets (genomics, epigenomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics) and during the integration phases. These methods are detailed below to avoid repetition within the individual omics analysis sections.

#### Principal Component Analysis (PCA) for Outlier Detection:

PCA was employed to identify outlier samples based on the distribution of their data in the principal component (PC) space (Pearson, 1901). Typically, PCA was performed on normalized and/or transformed data for each omics dataset. Samples exhibiting values exceeding a specified number of standard deviations (SDs) (e.g., 2 or 3) from the mean along the first three PCs were flagged as potential outliers for further inspection and potential exclusion from downstream analyses, as detailed in the respective omics analysis sections.

#### **Imputation of Missing Values:**

The k-Nearest Neighbors (k-NN) algorithm, implemented using the impute.knn function from the impute R package (v1.76.0) (Trevor Hastie, 2017) was used to impute missing values in the epigenomics and metabolomics datasets. This method estimates missing values for a given feature (e.g., methylation probe, metabolite) based on the values of its k nearest neighbors among the samples, where 'k' was set to five.

#### Linear Regression Analysis:

Linear regression models were implemented using the limma R package (v3.58.1) (Ritchie et al., 2015) to assess the relationship between variables of interest and the outcome (e.g., VCI status). Models were adjusted for relevant covariates, including condition, age, sex assigned at birth, and post-mortem interval (PMI), as specified in the respective omics analysis sections. To account for potential unobserved confounding factors, the RUVSeq R package (v1.36.0) (Risso et al., 2014) was used to estimate and incorporate unwanted variation (RUVg vectors) as additional covariates in the models. Robust aggregation methods with a maximum of 100 iterations were employed for model fitting to provide more stable estimates. Empirical Bayes statistics were subsequently estimated using the eBayes function within limma to improve statistical power.

#### **Pathway Enrichment Analysis:**

Two primary approaches were used for pathway enrichment analysis: Over-Representation Analysis (ORA) and Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (GSEA). ORA was performed using the enricher function from the clusterProfiler R package (v4.6.0) (T. Wu et al., 2021). For GWAS and multi-omics network analysis, a gene list comprising genes of interest was tested for enrichment against a background set of all genes identified in the respective omics datasets. The Bader Lab GMT file (Toronto), containing pathways from various databases, including KEGG, MSigDB, NCI, IOC, NetPath, HumanCYC, Reactome, GO, MSigDB-c3, Panther, PathBank, and WikiPathways, served as the gene set database. GSEA was conducted using the software from gseamsigdb.org (Mootha et al., 2003; Subramanian et al., 2005). Genes were ranked based on the sign of the fold change multiplied by the negative log-transformed p-value from the differential analysis. Enrichment was assessed for pathways containing 10 to 500 genes, using the classic scoring scheme and meandiv normalization with 1,000 permutations. Enriched pathways were further clustered based on their functional similarities, and their interaction networks were visualized using the aPEAR R package (v1.0.0) (Kerseviciute & Gordevicius, 2023). Clusters were named according to the most influential pathway within each group, identified using the PageRank algorithm (Page et al., 1999), providing a comprehensive view of disrupted biological pathways.

#### **Multiple Testing Correction:**

To control for the increased risk of false positives due to multiple comparisons, p-values from differential analyses and pathway enrichment tests were adjusted using the Benjamini-Hochberg (BH) method (Benjamini & Hochberg, 1995). A q-value (adjusted p-value) threshold of 0.05 was used to determine statistical significance, unless otherwise specified.

#### **Fisher's Exact Test:**

Fisher's exact test was applied in specific analyses to evaluate the significance of nonrandom associations between categorical variables.

#### 2.3 Genomics Data Analysis

Genome-wide sequence data were obtained from the NIMH Data Archive (NDA; https://nda.nih.gov/) under a Data Use Certification (OMB Control Number: 0925-0667; Expiration Date: 06/30/2026). Data were accessed securely using institutional Corewell computers with authorized login credentials. All data were stored in restricted-access folders, with adherence to institutional data management and retention policies. When no longer needed for research or legal obligations, the data will be securely deleted using institution-approved methods. All variant call format (VCF) file manipulations were performed using BCFtools (v.1.21) (Wu et al., 2021). Raw VCF files were merged, retaining only autosomal variants. The filtered VCF was annotated with dbSNP (Sherry et al., 1999) identifiers based on the hg38 reference genome to ensure consistent variant identification. Quality control was performed using PLINK (v.1.9) (Purcell et al., 2007). Genotype missingness was assessed per variant and per individual. Variants with a missingness rate exceeding 0.01 were excluded. Similarly, individuals with a genotype missingness rate above 0.1 were excluded from further analyses. Variants were further filtered based on minor allele frequency and Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium. A minimum minor allele frequency threshold of 0.1 was applied to retain common variants for association analyses, while variants with a Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium p-value below 0.001 were excluded.

Heterozygosity rates were calculated per individual to identify and flag potential outliers. To control for population stratification, PCA was performed. Before PCA, SNPs were pruned for linkage disequilibrium to reduce correlations among markers, ensuring that PCs captured population structure rather than local linkage effects.

Association testing was conducted in PLINK (v.1.9) (Purcell et al., 2007) using logistic regression for each variant. To control for population structure, the first PC from PCA was included as a covariate in the regression model, along with additional covariates, including sex assigned at birth, age, and PMI, to account for demographic and technical factors potentially influencing genotype-phenotype associations. To evaluate the quality of GWAS results, we calculated the inflation factor ( $\lambda$ ), which measures deviation of the observed test statistics from the expected distribution under the null hypothesis.

Pathway enrichment analysis was performed using an ORA approach. SNPs were first annotated using the annotatr (v.1.28.0) R package (Cavalcante & Sartor, 2017), and for SNPs associated with multiple genes, a robust method was developed to assign a single gene name to each SNP based on the most frequent annotation results.

#### 2.4 Epigenomics Data Analysis

Raw data from the Infinium MethylationEPIC v2.0 array were pre-processed using the minfi R package (v1.48.0) (Aryee et al., 2014). Subsequent analyses utilized normalized beta values, pre-processed with the preprocessNoob function from minfi (v1.48.0) R package, applying default parameters. Outlier detection was carried out using PCA as described in the "2.2 Common Statistical Methods" section and two SDs from the mean were used.

For beta value matrix normalization, probes with infinite methylation values or detection pvalue lower than 0.01 were marked as missing. Probes with more than a half missing values, as well as those on sex chromosomes, and those containing common SNPs (minor allele frequency > 0.05) were excluded. Remaining missing methylation values were imputed. Variance inflation factor was calculated with the vif function from car (v3.1.0) R package to assess multicollinearity (Daoud, 2017).

Methylation beta values were transformed into M values and differential methylation analysis was conducted. The regression model was adjusted for condition, sentrix ID, age, sex assigned at birth and PMI. One RUVg vector was used. Additionally, differentially methylated region (DMR) analysis was performed, where methylation regions were defined as clusters of probes with similar methylation levels. The normalized beta value matrix was scaled and Euclidean distances between probe methylation levels were calculated. The distance matrix was then scaled using a sigmoid function and clustered hierarchically, grouping nearby probes with similar methylation levels. After clustering, the beta value matrix was recalculated using cluster methylation values instead of individual probe values. Normalized probe beta values were converted to M values, and the median M value of all probes in each cluster was used. This cluster M-value matrix was then used in linear regression modeling, as previously described in the "2.2 Common Statistical Methods" section.

Pathway enrichment analysis was performed using GSEA method and by annotating each Infinium MethylationEPIC v2.0 array probe with UCSC reference gene names, retaining the CpG with the lowest p-value for each gene.

#### 2.5 Transcriptomics Data Analysis

RNA extraction and sequencing of parietal cortex samples were conducted by colleagues at the Corewell Institute. Initial quality control and pre-processing steps were performed using fastp (v0.23.2) (S. Chen et al., 2018), which included removal of duplicate sequences and adapter trimming with default parameters. Further quality control was conducted with FastQC (v2.13.0) and MultiQC (v1.14.0) software (Ewels et al., 2016). Gene alignment and mapping were performed using STAR (v2.7.9a) (Dobin et al., 2013) with the human reference genome GRCh38 version 44.

Initial filtering by expression levels was conducted using the filterByExpr function from the edgeR (v3.42.4) R package (Robinson et al., 2010) with default settings. Data normalization was then performed with the calcNormFactors function using the Trimmed Mean of M-values (TMM) method (Robinson & Oshlack, 2010). The cpm function was used to convert raw counts into the Counts per Million (CPM) values, and logarithmic transformation was applied for subsequent analysis.

A series of quality control steps were implemented to ensure data integrity prior to downstream analysis. Read mapping quality metrics, including the number of ambiguous, multimapping, non-mapped, and mapped reads, were evaluated in relation to the outcome variable. Samples with a percentage of mapped reads below 25 % were designated as outliers. Additionally, samples with mapped read counts exceeding two SDs from the mean were marked as outliers. For clustering, hierarchical clustering was performed using correlation distance to evaluate sample similarity. Low-variability genes were excluded from this analysis to improve clustering accuracy. Samples with correlations lower than two SDs from the overall average correlation were marked as outliers. Data scaling was also applied to standardize the range of independent genes to prevent any single gene from disproportionately influencing the PCs in the PCA. PCs of the scaled, normalized count matrix were calculated, with any samples exceeding two SDs in the first three PCs marker as outliers.

Normalized gene counts were then used to fit a linear regression model as described previously. Two RUVg vectors were included to account for unobserved sources of variability. Pathway enrichment analysis was performed using GSEA method as described in the "2.2 Common Statistical Methods" section.

Additionally, alternative splicing analysis was performed using the LeafCutter tool (v0.2.9) (Y. I. Li et al., 2018), which uniquely quantifies RNA splicing variation from short-read RNA-seq data. LeafCutter's core approach leverages spliced reads (those spanning an intron) to quantify differential intron usage across samples. Sorted BAM files were indexed with Samtools (v1.12) (Danecek et al., 2021) to enable efficient access and processing of exon-exon junctions. Exon-exon junctions were then extracted from BAM files using Regtools (v.1.0.0) (Cotto et al., 2023) with a minimum anchor length of 8 base pairs on each end, and intron sizes restricted to between 50 and 500,000 base pairs. Intron clusters were identified by setting clustering parameters to allow intron lengths up to 500 kb and requiring a minimum of 20 reads per cluster. Differential intron excision between conditions was then assessed in LeafCutter, using a contrast defined by sample groups, comparing samples from patients with VCI against controls.

#### 2.6 Metabolomics Data Analysis

Targeted metabolomics using mass spectrometry and nuclear magnetic resonance was conducted by colleagues at the Corewell Institute. Abundance measurements were collected for each patient, and mass spectrometry and nuclear magnetic resonance data were combined to provide a comprehensive metabolomics profile.

For quality control, metabolites with zero concentration values were designated as missing. Metabolites with more than 30 % missing values across all samples were excluded from further analysis. A natural logarithmic transformation was applied to the data to reduce skewness. Metabolites with variance below the 5th percentile were considered invariant and removed from the analysis. Samples with more than 80 % missing values were also excluded. Remaining missing values were imputed. Outlier detection was carried out using PCA as described in the "2.2 Common Statistical Methods" section and three standard deviations from the mean were used.

Further normalization was performed both sample-wise and metabolite-wise. Sample-wise normalization was conducted by scaling metabolite intensities within each sample, and then metabolite-wise normalization scaled the intensity values across the dataset. Any metabolites with zero variance post-normalization were removed, and metabolite intensities greater than five (considered erroneous) were marked as missing and subsequently imputed as described previously.

Normalized metabolite concentrations were used to fit a linear regression model as described in the "2.2 Common Statistical Methods" section. Unknown confounders were controlled using three RUVg vectors.

#### 2.7 Regression Based Integration Methods

We performed three types of pairwise multi-omics analyses: epigenomics-metabolomics, transcriptomics-metabolomics, and epigenomics-transcriptomics. These analyses used linear regression models with interaction terms to assess associations between datasets from different omics layers. For epigenomics-metabolomics, we examined associations between all methylation regions from the epigenomics dataset and all metabolites. For epigenomics-transcriptomics, we assessed associations between methylation regions and transcripts from the transcriptomics dataset. Finally, in the transcriptomics-metabolomics analysis, we tested associations between metabolites and transcripts. The primary objective of these analyses was to identify cross-omics associations potentially influenced by VCI.

Prior to analysis, normalized data were pre-processed to ensure quality and improve the robustness of the results. Low-variance features, with variance below 0.01, were also excluded to retain only features with sufficient variability for meaningful association testing.

Processed data was used to fit a linear regression model which was adjusted for condition, the interaction between condition and the feature of interest, the normalized feature values (e.g., methylation or expression), age, sex assigned at birth, PMI and RUVg vectors derived from single omics analyses to correct for unknown sources of variation. For example, the model for epigenomics-metabolomics was structured as follows:

 $Metabolite \ abundance \ \sim l + Condition + (CpG \times Region \ methylation) + \\ Region \ methylation + Age + Sex + PMI + RUVg \ vectors$ 

For each pairwise analysis, we tested two contrasts to assess the strength and nature of associations:

- **Control-only associations:** Tested whether the association between two features was significant in control samples.
- **Differential associations:** Tested whether the level of association differed between control and VCI samples, indicating a disease-related effect.

Multiple testing correction was performed as described earlier. To interpret the results, we classified associations into four categories:

• Association gain: Associations were i) significant only in VCI samples or ii) in both conditions but with a stronger effect size association in VCI, indicated by a greater absolute coefficient value.

- Association loss: Associations were i) significant only in VCI samples with or ii) in both conditions but weaker in VCI, indicated by a smaller absolute coefficient value.
- Association reversal: Associations were significant in both conditions but showed opposite directions of correlation (positive vs. negative) between control and VCI samples.
- Unaffected: Associations were significant only in control samples and unchanged in VCI.

Given the focus on disease-related changes, unaffected associations were excluded from further analyses and significant disease-affected associations (gain of function, loss of function, and function reversal) were visualized using circos plots generated with the circlize R package (v0.4.16) (Gu et al., 2014). These visualizations highlighted cross-omics interactions that were significantly altered in the disease context.

#### 2.8 Multi-omics Network Construction

In earlier steps, we performed pairwise integration analyses between the three omics datasets (transcriptomics-metabolomics, epigenomics-transcriptomics, and epigenomicsmetabolomics), identifying significant associations that differed between VCI and control samples. To further investigate the shared characteristics of these altered associations, we analyzed common genes and metabolites across the pairwise comparisons, aiming to identify potential patterns or shared molecular features.

To gain functional insights, we conducted an ORA of genes with altered associations in VCI. The background gene list comprised all genes identified in the transcriptomics and epigenomics datasets, while the list of genes of interest included only those showing significant association changes in VCI samples compared to controls based on the regression-based pairwise integration analyses.

To explore the interactions between the genes identified across all pairwise omics comparisons, we applied the DIAMOnD network diffusion algorithm (Ghiassian et al., 2015), which prioritizes genes based on their connectivity to the initial set. DIAMOnD evaluates the significance of interactions within the network, incorporating genes with strong connections to the initial list. Human brain interactome data were retrieved from the TissueNet v.2 database (Basha et al., 2017), which includes 165,240 tissue-specific protein-protein interactions. Using 200 iterations of the DIAMOnD algorithm, we generated a subnetwork encompassing the initial genes and their network neighborhood, resulting in a gene regulatory network of the top 200 genes. All other DIAMOnD parameters were kept at default settings.

## 3 Results

To investigate the molecular underpinnings of VCI, we conducted an integrative multiomics analysis combining genomics, epigenomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics data. Our goal was to identify pathways consistently disrupted across omics layers that may contribute to VCI pathophysiology.

# 3.1 Genomic findings suggest Rac GTPase pathway involvement in VCI mechanisms

For the genomics analysis, we analyzed a cohort of 31 samples, including 10 from individuals with VCI and 21 from individuals without a confirmed neurological phenotype. Following quality control, a total of 139 341 sequence and structural variants were analyzed, the but the GWAS identified no variants with significant affects after multiple testing correction. The genomic inflation factor ( $\lambda$ ) yielded an elevated value of 1.14, suggesting inflated test statistics, likely due to confounding factors such as population stratification, cryptic relatedness, or genotyping errors, compounded by the study's small sample size (N = 31). Therefore, due to the limited sample size, the genomic analysis was treated as a pilot project aimed at identifying potentially affected pathways and prioritizing candidate genes for further study.

To investigate GWAS results on a pathway-level, we selected variants with GWAS p-value < 0.01, selected unique genes covering these variants and conducted ORA. While no pathways reached statistical significance after multiple testing correction (q-value < 0.05) – likely due to sample size limitations – we identified three pathways with unadjusted p-value below 0.01: the Rac1 GTPase cycle, organophosphate catabolic process, and stimuli-sensing channels.

To explore the genetic association signals in the three pathways highlighted in ORA, we have focused on individual association signals for the single nucleotide variants (SNVs) in genes linked to each of these pathways. For this, we have selected all the variants in the genes linked to the pathways of interest and carried out Fisher's exact test to test if the number of significant associations for the specific set of variants was non-random. This analysis revealed a significant enrichment of associated variants within genes involved in the Rac GTPase cycle (odds ratio (OR) = 4.52, p = 0.0065; Figure 3.1a). No significant enrichment was observed for SNVs in genes linked to organophosphate catabolic process and stimuli-sensing channels, based on the significance threshold set for this pilot study (p-value < 0.01) (Figure 3.1 b, c).


Figure 3.1. Genomics analysis results (a-c). Proportions of variants in Rac GTPase cycle, organophosphate catabolic process, and stimuli-sensing channel pathway genes compared to other genes in statistically significant (pink) and non-significant (grey) groups. Fisher's exact test was used to assess the non-randomness of the associations between significant variants and each pathway. (d-f) Locus-level association plots for the selected three Rac GTPase cycle-associated genes: *FARP1*, *CHN2*, and *DOCK5*. Variants with-in the target gene are highlighted in pink and those with p-value < 0.01 are labelled.</p>

Focusing specifically on the Rac GTPase cycle pathway, we further examined individual associations among 1415 variants located in 93 Rac GTPase cycle pathway genes. Five variants were associated with VCI under the suggestive significance threshold (p-value < 0.01). The five variants are in three genes: *FARP1* (FERM, ARH/RhoGEF, and pleckstrin domain-containing protein 1), *CHN2* (Chimerin 2), and *DOCK5* (Dedicator of Cytokinesis 5) (Figure 3.1 d-f, Appendix Supplementary table 2). These findings suggest performing further analysis as dysregulation of the Rac GTPase cycle may contribute to the molecular mechanisms underlying VCI.

### 3.2 Widespread epigenetic alterations implicate Rac GTPase pathway hypermethylation in VCI

In this part of analysis, DNA methylation profiles were analyzed in 40 subjects, including 19 samples from the superior parietal brain regions (Brodmann area 7) of individuals with VCI and 21 samples from pathologically healthy controls. Quality control analysis using PCs identified two outlier samples. After visual inspection and considering inter-array clustering results, one control sample was excluded to optimize data quality while maximizing overlapping samples (N = 39) for regression-based integration methods (Appendix Supplementary figure 1a).

Following quality control, 740 679 CpG sites were included in the methylation analysis. Differential methylation analysis revealed 3601 differentially methylated cytosines (DMCs) between VCI and controls, with 2953 hypermethylated and 648 hypomethylated CpG sites (Appendix Supplementary table 2). Hypermethylation was significantly over-represented in VCI (OR = 2.42,  $p < 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$ , Fisher's exact test). In the GWAS analysis (see above) we identified the Rac GTPase pathway as a potentially impacted pathway in VCI compared to controls. Given this finding, we as well prioritized a deeper investigation of Rac GTPase-related genes methylation. To achieve this, we compiled a targeted gene list encompassing all genes associated with the Rac/Rho subfamily GTPase cycle. DMC analysis pinpointed 50 differentially methylated cytosines, 41 of which were hypermethylated, linked to 42 unique genes in the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway.

Further analysis of DMRs, defined as genomic regions of  $\geq$  5 probes with similar methylation patterns, revealed a stronger predominance of hypermethylation. In VCI condition, DMRs were enriched more than five times for hypermethylation compared to hypomethylation (OR = 5.25, p < 2.2 × 10<sup>-16</sup>, Fisher's exact test; Figure 3.2a). Of the 463 significant DMRs identified, 12 were associated with the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway (Appendix Supplementary table 2). All genes related to the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway and with significant methylation differences showed hypermethylation, except for *SRGAP1* (SLIT-ROBO Rho GTPase Activating Protein 1), which exhibited significant hypomethylation in VCI compared to controls.



**Figure 3.2. Epigenomics analysis results. (a)** Proportion of hypermethylated and hypomethylated CpGs in statistically significant (pink for hypermethylation and blue for hypomethylation) and non-significant (grey) groups. Fisher's exact test indicates whether there is a tendency towards hyper-/hypo- methylation in VCI. (b) Network and clustering of significantly

affected pathways identified through GSEA. Each cluster is labelled with its most prominent pathway, determined using the PageRank algorithm. Node color represents the normalized enrichment score (with positive scores indicating a tendency for genes in the pathway to be hypermethylated), while node size corresponds to the number of genes identified within each pathway.

Pathway enrichment analysis based on DMR data revealed 180 and 45 pathways significantly enriched in hypermethylated and hypomethylated genes, respectively, in VCI compared to controls (q < 0.05; Appendix Supplementary table 3). Among the most affected clusters, pathways related to "Actin-filament-based process" and "Regulation of actin cytoskeleton organization" – regulated by Ras-related GTP-binding proteins (Rho, Ras, Cdc42) (Tapon, 1997) – were highly enriched in hypermethylated genes. Notably, hypermethylated pathways associated with the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle, such as "Rac1 GTPase Cycle", "Positive Regulation of GTPase Activity", and "Regulation of Ras Protein Signal Transduction", were significantly enriched (Figure 3.2b).

GSEA based on DMC data further supported these findings, revealing 1887 significantly enriched pathways (Appendix Supplementary table 3). Among the 1830 pathways enriched with hypermethylated genes, several were related to the disrupted Rac/Rho GTPase cycle (N = 25), neuroinflammation (N = 40) and cytoskeleton reorganization (N = 18), consistent with previous analyses. Numerous significantly enriched pathways were associated with oxidative stress, such as "Nitric Oxide Stimulates Guanylate Cyclase", "Regulation of Response to Oxidative Stress", and "Response to Hypoxia". Together, these results highlighted the widespread epigenetic dysregulation of the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway in VCI, with cascading effects on oxidative stress, hypoxia, and neuroinflammation.

## 3.3 Transcriptomics reveals dysregulated lipid metabolism, GTPase activity and oxidative stress in VCI

We further investigated the VCI cohort of 21 patients with and 19 controls by looking at gene expression levels in the brain tissues. Although PCA has identified three outlier samples, they were retained after visual inspection to ensure consistency with other omics datasets (Appendix Supplementary figure 1b). Variance inflation analysis revealed multicollinearity among age, sex assigned at birth, and post-mortem interval variables. Despite this, we preserved all variables in the differential expression models due to their biological relevance and to maintain consistency with the epigenomics data analysis approach. Following QC and pre-processing, 19 613 transcripts were reliably quantified across all samples.

Differential expression analysis revealed that 670 transcripts were significantly differentially expressed between VCI and control samples (Appendix Supplementary table 2). Gene

downregulation was significantly over-represented in VCI (OR = 1.55, p <  $3.36 \times 10^{-8}$ , Fisher's exact test), with 403 genes significantly downregulated. Significant downregulation of gene expression is consistent with the observed trend of hypermethylation in the epigenome analysis and its established link to reduced gene expression. Eight out of 403 downregulated transcripts were linked to to the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle pathway, supporting the idea that the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle may contribute to the molecular mechanisms underlying VCI, notably, only three transcripts in this pathway were upregulated (Appendix Supplementary table 2).

In addition to differential expression analysis, we performed differential alternative splicing analysis, which identified local splicing variations within genes rather than overall gene activity. This analysis revealed 177 transcripts with significant differential events between VCI and control samples (Appendix Supplementary table 2). Five of these transcripts were associated with Rac/Rho GTPase cycle-associated genes – *ABCD3* (ATP Binding Cassette Subfamily D Member 3), *SRRM1* (Serine And Arginine Repetitive Matrix 1), *NSFL1C* (NSFL1 Cofactor), *CYFIP2* (Cytoplasmic FMR1 Interacting Protein 2), and *SPTAN1* (Spectrin Alpha, Non-Erythrocytic 1) (Figure 3.3a). These splicing variations in Rac/Rho GTPase cycle and other genes highlight an additional layer of regulatory complexity in VCI.



Figure 3.3. Transcriptomics analysis results. (a) All alternative splicing clusters found in Rac/Rho GTPase pathway associated genes. Significantly differentially spliced are colored in blue and pink, representing negative and positive dPSI (delta percent spliced-in) values.

Negative dPSI indicates or reduced inclusion of a specific splice site, while positive dPSI indicates increased alternative splicing in VCI. (b) Normalized enrichment scores of significantly enriched pathways. Node color represents the p-value, with more saturated color indicating higher statistical significance, and node size corresponds to the number of genes identified within each pathway.

GSEA of the differential expression analysis results identified 152 statistically significantly upregulated and 222 downregulated pathways (q < 0.05) when comparing VCI to control samples (Appendix Supplementary table 3). Among the significantly affected pathways were those related to lipid metabolism, hypoxia activation, and the RhoC GTPase cycle. (Figure 3.3b). These findings align closely with results from the epigenomics analysis, reinforcing the hypothesis that Rac/Rho GTPase pathways, along with oxidative stress mechanisms, are potential key players in VCI.

## **3.4** Epigenetic alterations in Rac GTPase pathway genes and metabolite associations in VCI

Metabolomics analysis was performed on 40 individuals, testing 533 metabolites. Three metabolites showed significant changes: PC.O-40:1, Betaine, and Cer.d18:1/20:0-OH, all of which were downregulated (Appendix Supplementary figure 2).

For the integrated analysis in this study, we have matched 39 samples for the analysis, excluding one sample that was identified as an outlier during epigenome analysis through PCA and inter-array clustering. To uncover disease-specific alterations in methylation-metabolite interactions in VCI, we conducted an all-versus-all analysis (examining all metabolites and methylation regions that passed quality control) to investigate the associations between these regions identified from the epigenomics dataset and metabolites.

This regression-based pairwise integration analysis identified 5210 significant methylation region-metabolite associations with altered effects in VCI, from an initial pool of 1 850 043 associations examined in the all-versus-all analysis (Appendix Supplementary table 4). These changes were categorized as association gains (new significant associations in VCI), association losses (associations present in controls but absent in VCI), and association reversals (where the direction of the association, positive or negative, was reversed between controls and VCI).

To further investigate the genes where methylation changes showed statistically significant associations with metabolite abundance in VCI, we performed an ORA. This analysis identified 50 significantly enriched pathways, with main clusters of these pathways associated with the Rac1 GTPase cycle and negative regulation of phosphate metabolic processes (Figure 3.4). Notably, one fifth of the enriched pathways were related to the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle, further suggesting that epigenetic alterations in Rac/Rho GTPase pathway genes contribute metabolic dysregulation in VCI.



Figure 3.4. Network and clustering of significantly affected pathways identified through overrepresentation analysis of genes showing significant association changes with metabolites in VCI samples. Each cluster is labelled with its most prominent pathway, determined using the PageRank algorithm. Node color represents the p-value, with darker shades indicating higher significance, and node size corresponds to the number of genes identified within each pathway.

To delve deeper into the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway and its relationship with metabolites, we filtered the results to focus exclusively on associations involving Rac/Rho GTPase-related genes. This analysis revealed 178 significant methylation-metabolite association changes in VCI. Of these, the majority were association gains (N = 85), followed by 67 association losses, and 26 association reversals, where the regulatory effect between gene methylation and metabolite abundance shifted directionally in VCI.

These findings emphasize the pivotal role of epigenetic modifications in the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway and their contribution to metabolic dysregulation in VCI. The predominance of altered associations, particularly gains, underscores the complexity of epigenetic-metabolic interactions in the disease and highlights potential mechanistic links to Rac GTPase-mediated processes.

# 3.5 Multi-omics data analysis reveals Rac GTPase-driven dysregulation of diacylglycerol and phosphatidylethanolamine metabolism in VCI

In earlier steps, we performed pairwise comparisons across the three omics datasets (transcriptomics-metabolomics, epigenomics-transcriptomics, and epigenomics-metabolomics) to identify significant associations that differ in VCI compared to controls. To explore shared characteristics of these altered associations, we focused on identifying common genes across the pairwise comparisons, aiming to uncover potential patterns. ORA of genes with altered associations in VCI revealed significant enrichment in pathways related to the regulation of GTPase activity and the Rac1 GTPase cycle. These findings further corroborate the disruption of the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway observed across other omics layers, reinforcing its central role in VCI pathophysiology (Figure 3.5a, Appendix Supplementary table 5).



**Figure 3.5. Multi-omics analysis results. (a)** Network and clustering of significantly affected pathways identified in the over-representation analysis of genes exhibiting significant changes in associations across different omics in VCI samples compared to controls. Each cluster is labelled with its most prominent pathway, determined using the PageRank

algorithm. Node color represents the p-value, with darker shades indicating higher significance, and node size corresponds to the number of genes identified within each pathway. (b) The circos plot illustrates the multi-omics correlations between transcripts, metabolites, and methylation profiles of Rac GTPase-associated genes. Edge colors represent the different omics layers. The strips connecting metabolites and genes indicate changes in associations between VCI and control samples. The most abundant metabolite classes are highlighted to enhance the visualization of their contributions to the dysregulation of the Rac GTPase pathway in VCI.

To further investigate the shared characteristics of multi-omics associations in VCI, we examined common genes across the pairwise comparisons and constructed a comprehensive gene list. This list comprised all genes with significant changes in associations across different omics layers in VCI samples compared to controls. Using the DIAMOnD algorithm, we expanded this gene set by identifying its network neighborhood. The DIAMOnD algorithm evaluates the significance of connections within a gene network to identify genes closely linked to the initial set. After 200 iterations, we generated a gene regulatory subnetwork containing the top 200 genes (Appendix Supplementary table 5). Notably, 40 out of these 200 genes were associated with the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle, demonstrating significant enrichment (OR = 6.84, p <  $2.2 \times 10^{-16}$ , Fisher's exact test, Supplementary table 5). These results emphasize the pivotal role of the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway in VCI and its widespread influence across molecular interactions.

To delve deeper into the intricate relationship between Rac/Rho GTPase cycle gene methylation and other omics layers, we constructed a multi-omics network. This analysis integrated multiple associations: 178 methylation region-metabolite associations identified as significantly altered in VCI, 12 metabolite-transcript associations where the metabolite or transcript was also significantly linked to Rac/Rho GTPase cycle gene methylation, and five methylation-transcript associations that exhibited significant changes in VCI and were also significantly associated with metabolites. Altogether, this yielded 195 associations spanning different multi-omics layers, visualized in the circos plot shown in Figure 3.5b.

Next, we investigated the metabolite classes most disrupted by the combined effects of Rac/Rho GTPase cycle gene methylation and transcriptomic alterations. Diacylglycerols (DAGs) and phosphatidylethanolamines (PEs) emerged as the two most prominently affected classes (Table 3.5). Both showed a predominance of association gains with other omics layers, although association losses and reversals were also observed.

Table 3.5. Metabolite classes affected by Rac/Rho GTPase gene methylation and<br/>transcriptomic alterations in VCI

	Metabolite class	Association gain	Association loss	Association reversal
	Diacylglycerols	29	22	2
	Phosphatidylethanolamines	14	11	7
	Aminoacids	12	1	1

Metabolite class	Association gain	Association loss	Association reversal
Phosphatidic Acids	6	2	0
Phosphatidylcholines	6	3	0
Ceramides	3	0	0
Phosphatidylinositols	3	9	1
Sphingomyelins	3	0	0
Acylcarnitines	2	0	0
Phosphatidylglycerols	2	0	1
Biogenic Amines	1	0	0
Dihydroceramides	1	0	0
Glycosylceramides	1	0	0
Monoacylglycerols	1	1	0
Phosphatidylserines	1	0	0
Aminoacids Related	0	11	6
Triacylglycerols	0	3	1

## Table 3.5. Metabolite classes affected by Rac/Rho GTPase gene methylation and transcriptomic alterations in VCI

To further explore the role of Rac/Rho GTPase gene methylation in VCI, we focused on its associations with specific metabolites, particularly isobutyrate. As short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs), such as isobutyrate, are gut microbiota-derived metabolites known for their roles in neuroinflammation and potential impact on cognitive function (Sarkar et al., 2016). We identified nine methylation regions in Rac/Rho GTPase genes that exhibited significant associations changes with isobutyrate, all of which showed either a loss or a reversal of effect in VCI samples compared to controls. Specifically, five of these associations were losses, while the remaining four exhibited reversed effects. This consistent pattern of disruption suggests a potential link between Rac/Rho GTPase gene methylation and isobutyrate metabolism in VCI, implicating SCFA metabolism, which plays a crucial role in regulating oxidative stress and inflammatory processes in the brain. In addition to the epigenomics-metabolomics associations, our transcriptomics-metabolomics analysis revealed five significant associations involving isobutyrate, all of which were losses. Interestingly, the genes that showed significant association changes with isobutyrate also exhibited altered associations with DAGs and PEs. Collectively, these findings highlight a potential complex interplay between Rac/Rho GTPase gene regulation, isobutyrate metabolism, DAGs and PEs metabolism, and vascular impairment, offering new insights into the novel pathways that may underlie VCI pathophysiology.

## 4 Discussion

We employed a bottom-up, integrative multi-omics strategy to uncover molecular mechanisms underlying vascular contributions to VCI. This data-driven approach integrated genomic, epigenomic, transcriptomic, and metabolomic profiling to identify convergent molecular signatures. Rac/Rho GTPase signaling emerged as a key molecular axis potentially driving VCI pathophysiology, supported by genetic associations, widespread epigenetic silencing, and transcriptomic downregulation in pathway-related genes. Broader disturbances in oxidative stress and lipid metabolism were also observed, suggesting system-level disruption. Integration of methylation and metabolomics data further linked epigenetic changes in Rac/Rho GTPase pathway genes to altered metabolic states. This pathway-focused, exploratory approach offers novel insights into the neurovascular pathology of VCI that might be missed by hypothesis-driven models.

#### 4.1 Genomic insights into the molecular mechanisms of VCI

Our findings provide preliminary insights into the potential role of genetic factors in VCI, specifically implicating the Rac1 GTPase cycle pathway. Despite the limitations of our study, including a small sample size and other potential confounders contributing to the observed inflation in our analyses, our results highlighted candidate genes that warrant further investigation. This suggests that GWAS with smaller sample sizes can serve as pilot studies for hypothesis generation and the identification of candidate genes or pathways. Our analysis revealed an enrichment of genetic variants in the Rac1 GTPase cycle pathway, with five variants reaching suggestive significance (p-value < 0.01) in the genes *FARP1*, *CHN2*, and *DOCK5*. Given the known roles of these genes in neurodevelopment, synapse formation, and vascular integrity, their potential contribution to VCI is biologically plausible. FARP1 has been implicated in synapse formation and intron retention within this gene has been associated with AD in mouse models (H. Li et al., 2021). Furthermore, single-cell RNA sequencing studies have demonstrated over-expression of FARP1 transcripts in microglia of AD patients, and its role in WMH volume has also been noted (Brase et al., 2023; Lopez et al., 2015). The involvement of FARP1 in dendritic filopodial dynamics further supports its relevance in neuronal connectivity and cognitive function (Cheadle & Biederer, 2012). CHN2, encoding beta2-chimaerin, is positively correlated with Na<sup>+</sup>/K<sup>+</sup>-ATPase a1 expression, suggesting a role in maintaining neuronal function and ion homeostasis (Jiao et al., 2022). As a Rac-GTPase-activating protein, beta2-chimaerin inhibits Rac1 activity, thereby suppressing growth factor-induced proliferation and migration of vascular smooth muscle cells (Maeda et al., 2006). This positions CHN2 as a key modulator of vascular remodeling and atherogenesis. A 3,958 bp deletion at the DOCK5 locus, associated with Lewy body dementia, was also found to correlate

with motor function (Vialle et al., 2025). However, the specific neural function of *DOCK5* remains largely unexplored. Genetic studies, nonetheless, suggest a potential link between *DOCK5* and Parkinson's disease (PD) (Pankratz et al., 2011). *DOCK5* contributes to vascular inflammation primarily by modulating neutrophil-driven processes, especially neutrophil extracellular traps formation, which is increasingly recognized as a pathogenic mechanism in inflammatory vascular disorders. Through its role in Rac activation, *DOCK5* also indirectly supports the production of ROS and chemotactic responses that amplify local inflammation in blood vessels (Watanabe et al., 2014). Given the established functions of these genes in brain and vascular health, it is plausible that some of the identified genetic variants influence brain structure and contribute to VCI pathogenesis.

Our study suggests that the Rac1 GTPase cycle, organophosphate catabolic process, and stimuli-sensing channels may be enriched in the VCI population. Rac1 pathway, in particular, has been implicated in BBB disruption under simulated microgravity, suggesting a potential role in neurovascular dysfunction (Yan et al., 2021). Furthermore, Rac1 GTPase has been shown to mediate I/R injury-induced NADPH oxidase activation, ROS generation, and oxidative stress in the hippocampus, contributing to neuronal degeneration and cognitive impairment following cerebral ischemia (Raz et al., 2010). Notably, Rac1 alterations have been detected in the fronto-cortical brain lysate and plasma of AD patients, with the severity of alteration correlating with cognitive impairment, highlighting its potential as a biomarker for neurodegenerative diseases (Borin et al., 2018). Although our Fisher's exact test did not reveal significant enrichment of variants in genes associated with the organophosphate catabolic process, this finding remains relevant given the increasing discussion about the potential link between organophosphate pesticide exposure and the risk of dementia and AD (Y. Chen et al., 2024; Lin et al., 2015).

However, several limitations must be considered when interpreting these findings. The elevated genomic inflation factor suggests potential confounding effects such as population stratification or cryptic relatedness. While we applied principal component analysis to mitigate these issues, our small sample size likely exacerbated statistical inflation. Future studies should utilize larger, more diverse cohorts to validate these findings and minimize potential biases introduced by population structure. Additionally, as none of the identified pathways remained statistically significant after multiple testing correction, our results should be regarded as exploratory rather than definitive.

#### 4.2 Epigenomic insights into the molecular mechanisms of VCI

Our epigenomic analysis provides compelling evidence of widespread DNA methylation alterations in individuals with VCI, particularly implicating the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway. These

findings complement our genomic analysis, reinforcing the central role of this pathway in the pathophysiology of VCI. Despite the relatively small sample size, the consistent hypermethylation signature observed across both DMCs and DMRs strongly suggests a coordinated epigenetic shift that may impact key molecular processes involved in vascular and neurodegenerative pathology.

During data pre-processing, PCA identified two outlier samples. After visual inspection and considering clustering patterns, only one sample from the control group was excluded due to its extremely elevated PC1 and PC2 values. This conservative approach ensured the removal of a likely technical artifact while maintaining the integrity and balance of the dataset for downstream analyses (N = 39).

The predominance of hypermethylation in our results, affecting 2953 CpG sites and 441 regions, could also be reflected in other researchers' studies on conditions related to vascular health and dementia. DNA hypermethylation is strongly associated with the development of vascular aging-related disorders (Xu et al., 2021). Another compelling study of ischemic stroke, one of the major risk factors for VCI, suggests that 25 % - 30 % of ischemic stroke survivors develop immediate or delayed VCI (Kalaria et al., 2016). The global level of DNA methylation tends to be greater in animal models of ischemic stroke and is associated with higher activity of DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs) in the brain (Endres et al., 2000). In fact, pharmacological inhibition of DNMTs was shown to decrease DNA methylation, reduce infarct size, and alleviate cerebral ischemic damage in the middle cerebral artery occlusion rat model (Dock et al., 2015). In the field, there has been discussion about the potential of methylation of cytosines as a biomarker for various neurodegenerative and cerebrovascular disorders. Researchers from the Euroespes Biomedical Research Center confirm that global DNA methylation decreases in blood samples from patients diagnosed with AD, Parkinson's disease (PD), and VaD (Martínez-Iglesias et al., 2020). Interestingly, our results revealed the opposite effects of global methylation, and these discrepancies could be due to differences in sample sources. For instance, a study conducted on frontal cortex samples from patients with AD showed increased global methylation levels (Rao et al., 2012). It is also worth noting that VCI is a complex disease, and the results do not always reflect those observed solely in neurodegenerative disorders.

As genomic data analysis results shed light on the association of the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway and its genes with the disease, we focused on the methylation of these genes and observed the same trend as for global epigenetic regulation – these genes exhibited hypermethylation. Similar to our observations, *ARHGEF16* was hypermethylated and downregulated in post-mortem sporadic ALS spinal cord samples when compared to samples from neurologically normal controls (Figueroa-Romero et al., 2012). Different studies have implicated Rac1 in global cerebral ischemia, with Rac1 inhibition resulting in decreased activation of the pro-apoptotic signaling kinase JNK in the hippocampal region, leading to neuronal protection (Raz et al., 2010).

Notably, the epigenetic repression of genes within the Rac1 GTPase cycle pathway (e.g., "Regulation of Ras Protein Signal Transduction", "Positive Regulation of GTPase Activity") could impair intracellular signaling and cellular motility, potentially contributing to vascular instability and impaired neurovascular coupling. This hypermethylation could lead to transcriptional silencing of key regulators, disrupting cellular processes essential for vascular health. These findings align with prior studies linking Rac1 activity to endothelial permeability, oxidative stress regulation, and cytoskeletal integrity (Tapon, 1997). Interestingly, the literature shows that ROS produced by the Nox1/Rac1 complex play a detrimental role in neurodegeneration in an animal model of PD, while Rac1 inhibition significantly protects the nigrostriatal dopaminergic neurons (Choi et al., 2012).

A particularly important aspect of our findings is the convergence of epigenetic alterations with oxidative stress-related pathways. The enrichment of pathways such as "Response to Hypoxia", "Nitric Oxide Stimulates Guanylate Cyclase", and "Regulation of Response to Oxidative Stress" suggests that methylation changes may compromise cellular antioxidant responses, thereby exacerbating hypoxia-induced neuronal injury and suppressing the corresponding responses. These observations resonate with previous studies implicating Rac1 GTPase in NADPH oxidase regulation and ROS production during ischemic insult, where its dysregulation led to cognitive impairment and hippocampal neuron degeneration. However, their results showed that inhibition of Rac GTPase activation markedly decreased oxidative neuronal damage to hippocampal CA1 region lipids, proteins, and DNA following ischemia/reperfusion injury (Raz et al., 2010). Based on our results, the genes in the pathways of Rac/Rho GTPase regulation and response to oxidative stress were predominantly hypermethylated, suggesting the downregulation of these processes leading to altered reactivity to potential outcomes of ROS. These findings suggest that Rac/Rho GTPase cycle dysregulation may disrupt downstream processes critical for managing ROS, potentially leading to hypoxia and neuroinflammation. Additionally, this finding could support the observed global hypermethylation trend, as Thienpont et al. showed that oxygen deprivation (hypoxia) promotes DNA hypermethylation by interfering with the activity of ten-eleven translocation methylcytosine dioxygenases (TETs) – enzymes that are involved in DNA demethylation (Thienpont et al., 2016). The widespread hypermethylation suggests that this could even impair immune surveillance.

In summary, our epigenomic findings point to significant hypermethylation and possible suppression of Rac/Rho GTPase-related pathways in VCI, with potential downstream effects on oxidative stress, hypoxia response, and neuroinflammatory signaling. These results not only validate the pathway's relevance observed in genomic analyses but also emphasize its potential as a central regulator in VCI pathogenesis.

#### 4.3 Transcriptomic insights into the molecular mechanisms of VCI

Our linear modeling analysis of the transcriptomics dataset identified 668 differentially expressed transcripts in VCI samples, with a predominance of downregulated genes. This overall suppression of gene expression mirrors the hypermethylation pattern observed in our DNA methylation dataset and reinforces the established association between promoter hypermethylation and transcriptional silencing (Jones, 2012). Similarly, the vast majority differentially expressed transcripts associated with Rac/Rho GTPase cycle were downregulated in VCI. This, together with our observations from the epigenomic analysis, suggests that epigenetic silencing and reduced expression of the genes in this pathway may contribute to impaired signal transduction, disrupted cytoskeletal organization, and altered cellular stress responses. As all these processes are essential for neurovascular stability, our findings reinforce the central role of the Rac/Rho pathway in VCI pathophysiology.

GSEA revealed extensive transcriptional pathway changes, including strong overlap with pathways identified in the methylation data. Among these were hypoxia-related signaling, and notably, the Rhoc GTPase cycle. This alignment of the two omics suggests that Rac/Rho signaling suppression in VCI is not a random observation but reflects a biologically meaningful mechanism. The enrichment of hypoxia pathways in transcriptomic data also aligns with hyper- and hypomethylated pathways identified in our epigenomic analysis. This overlap supports a mechanistic cascade in which oxygen deprivation reduces Rac1 activity, leading to increased RhoA-mediated actomyosin contractility and ultimately to endothelial barrier dysfunction (Wojciak-Stothard et al., 2005). In parallel, Rac1 has also been shown to be essential for HIF-1 $\alpha$ induction under hypoxia, suggesting dynamic regulation of this pathway in stress adaptation (Hirota & Semenza, 2001). These findings support the hypothesis that the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle and hypoxia-response pathways could potentially act in concert to drive vascular and cognitive impairment in VCI.

In addition to hypoxia related and Rac/Rho cycle disruptions, GSEA identified significant enrichment of pathways related to lipid metabolism. This is especially relevant because VCI often damages white matter, a brain region abundant in lipids (Qin et al., 2021a)The enriched pathways included "Cellular Response to Lipid", "Positive Regulation of Lipid Metabolic Process", "Regulation of Lipid Metabolic Process", and "Response to Lipid". This observed dysregulation in our transcriptomic analysis reinforces the growing evidence linking disrupted lipid metabolism in blood to VCI pathogenesis (Y. Liu et al., 2020), underscoring the vulnerability of the brain's lipidrich components. Our analysis also revealed 177 transcripts with significant alternative splicing changes between VCI and control samples. This observation of significantly altered splicing in 3.4 % of transcripts aligns with the growing recognition that widespread disruptions in alternative splicing are a common feature of neurodegenerative diseases, where studies have reported significant changes involving hundreds of exons (Tollervey et al., 2011). Overall, the importance of alternative splicing in brain tissue is well recognized; the brain exhibits the highest diversity of alternatively spliced transcripts across human tissues, contributing to its complexity (Mills et al., 2013). Aberrant splicing and mutations in RNA-binding proteins have been implicated in several neurodegenerative disorders, including ALS (Dredge et al., 2001), frontotemporal lobar dementia (Arai et al., 2006), PD (Trabzuni et al., 2012), and AD (Rockenstein et al., 1995). In AD, for example, alternative splicing of *APP*, *TAU*, and *ApoE4* may directly influence disease pathology and have become targets for therapies such as antisense oligonucleotides ('Alternative Splicing in Alzheimer's Disease', 2015). Together, these findings underscore that alternative splicing disruptions are a driving force in many neurodegenerative disease – and our results suggest that similar mechanisms may extend to cerebrovascular conditions such as VCI.

Among the genes with significant splicing alteration, five were related to the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle (*ABCD3, SRRM1, NSFL1C, CYFIP2,* and *SPTAN1*) displayed significant splicing alterations in VCI. Hypoxia-induced alternative splicing of *SPTAN1* has previously been shown to mediate angiogenesis and cytoskeletal changes in endothelial cells (Weigand et al., 2012), and pathogenic mutations in *SPTAN1* have been linked to cognitive impairment (Luongo-Zink et al., 2022). Moreover, splicing regulators such as QUAKING have been shown to modulate microexon inclusion in Rho GTPase pathway genes, influencing microglial homeostasis and immune responses (J. Lee et al., 2020). The broader biological significance of splicing dysregulation is also underscored by studies showing that hypoxia impacts splicing machinery. In liver cells, hypoxic conditions affected over 3000 splicing events across 2000 genes (Jakubauskienė & Kanopka, 2021; Kanopka, 2017). Similar hypoxic microenvironments are believed to play a role in neurodegenerative diseases by promoting A $\beta$  aggregation, tau phosphorylation, BBB dysfunction, and calcium dysregulation (Snyder et al., 2017). Moreover, alternative splicing is implicated in the pathogenesis of ischemic stroke, particularly in astrocytes and microglia, supporting its broader relevance in neurovascular conditions like VCI (Jin et al., 2024).

To sum up, our transcriptomic analysis reveals significant dysregulation in gene expression and alternative splicing, an provides further evidence for the involvement of the Rac/Rho GTPase signaling pathway. These alterations align closely with the epigenomic changes observed in our analysis, suggesting and important or even the central role of this pathway in the pathophysiology of VCI. Notably, the results underscore the interplay between oxidative stress and lipid metabolism in the disease process. Oxidative stress-related pathways, including those governing hypoxia and Rac/Rho GTPase signaling, appear to drive key cellular responses, such as endothelial dysfunction, that contribute to vascular damage and cognitive decline in VCI. Additionally, disruptions in lipid metabolism, a critical aspect of brain and vascular function, may further exacerbate neurovascular impairment.

### 4.4 Methylation-metabolite interactions uncover cytoskeletal and vascular pathway disruption in VCI

To build on the insights from the single-omics analysis, we have carried out pairwise integration analysis for all the different omics datasets. One of such integrations involved epigenomic and metabolomic datasets where we aimed to investigate how DNA methylation changes may contribute to metabolic dysregulation in VCI. To perform this analysis, we applied a regression-based pairwise integration framework that incorporated interaction terms between disease status (VCI vs. control) and DNA methylation levels. This modeling strategy enabled us to move beyond simple correlation analyses by directly quantifying how methylation-metabolite associations are modified in the disease context. In other words, we could determine not only whether a methylation region was associated with metabolite abundance, but whether that relationship was significantly altered in VCI – a crucial step toward capturing disease-specific molecular rewiring. Our approach aligns with methods like IntLIM, which use interaction terms in linear models to identify condition-specific gene-metabolite relationships (Siddiqui et al., 2018). Additionally, our model allowed for the inclusion of covariates such as age, sex assigned at birth, and PMI, ensuring control over non-disease-related variability. This integrative analysis identified 5210 significant methylation-metabolite associations that were differentially regulated in VCI versus controls. These findings suggest that VCI is not only marked by isolated molecular disruptions but involves systemic reprogramming of the regulatory interface between the epigenome and metabolome.

To interpret these associations in a biological context, we conducted an ORA on genes linked to methylation regions involved in altered metabolite associations. This yielded 50 significantly enriched pathways, notably clustering around the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle and the negative regulation of phosphate metabolism. The latter is particularly relevant, as endothelial dysfunction – a critical early event in atherogenesis – is influenced by eNOS, which is downregulated under sustained high-phosphate conditions (Ellam & Chico, 2012). Moreover, increased phosphate toxicity has been shown to trigger mitochondrial oxidative stress and activate cellular stress responses (Fasano et al., 2019; Rroji et al., 2022).

Interestingly, 20% of the enriched pathways were related to Rac/Rho GTPase signaling, reinforcing our previous findings that epigenetic dysregulation of this pathway may be a central mechanism in VCI. Beyond cytoskeletal remodeling, pathway analysis also highlighted the VEGFA-VEGFR2 signaling axis, a key regulator of angiogenesis, vascular permeability, and endothelial homeostasis (Abhinand et al., 2016). This pathway is well-established in maintaining neurovascular integrity and is responsive to both hypoxic stress and epigenetic modulation. Its involvement in altered methylation-metabolite associations underscore the possibility that epigenetic dysregulation in VCI compromises vascular repair and endothelial signaling, contributing to white matter vulnerability and metabolic imbalance. The convergence of Rac/Rho GTPase and VEGFA-VEGFR2 pathways reflects a broader collapse in cytoskeletal coordination, vascular remodeling, and cellular stress responses. The interplay between these pathways is wellsupported: Rho GTPases modulate VEGFA signaling in both cancer and endothelial cells (El Baba et al., 2020), and knockdown of RhoA and RhoC in astrocytoma cells significantly reduces VEGF expression (El Atat et al., 2019). Interestingly, hypoxic conditions were also shown to downregulate PI3K, RhoA, and RhoC activity, leading to decreased VEGF expression (Nicolas et al., 2019). Furthermore, the VEGFA-VEGFR2 axis itself regulates RhoA, Rac1, and Cdc42 activity (Vader et al., 2011). While Rac1 has been implicated in VEGFA-induced vascular permeability, cell migration and even ROS production (Eriksson et al., 2003; Monaghan-Benson & Burridge, 2009). Notably, VEGF is also upregulated in the AD brain, likely in response to hypoxia, vasoconstriction, and amyloid- $\beta$  pathology (Harris et al., 2017).

Taken together, our results indicate that Rac/Rho GTPase signaling, VEGFA–VEGFR2 signaling, and associated hypoxia-responsive pathways likely function as interconnected regulatory hubs that are epigenetically and metabolically disrupted in VCI. Altered methylation in genes involved in these networks appears to distort their metabolic crosstalk, leading possible to endothelial dysfunction, impaired vascular remodeling, and redox imbalance. This dysregulation might be increased by hypoxia-induced shifts in phosphatase activity and VEGF signaling. Altogether, these insights support a model in which VCI is driven by integrated disruptions across epigenetic, vascular, and metabolic layers, with multi-omics integration offering a powerful approach to unravel such complex disease mechanisms.

### 4.5 Multi-Omics data analysis reveals the relationship between Rac/Rho GTPase signaling and lipid dysregulation in VCI

One of the most consistent findings was the disruption of the Rac/Rho GTPase signaling pathway across all omics layers. These small GTPases are well-known regulators of cytoskeletal dynamics, endothelial barrier integrity, and vascular tone – all of which are altered in VCI (Rundek

et al., 2022; Tzima, 2006). The repeated identification of Rac/Rho GTPase-related genes and pathways across all pairwise comparisons strongly suggest that this pathway is not a secondary response but rather a core driver of disease-associated molecular remodeling. ORA of regression-based multi-omics associations further revealed consistent enrichment of small GTPase signaling clusters. Using a network-based approach with the DIAMOnD algorithm, we also showed that the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway functions as a central hub, interacting with numerous components across molecular domains, reinforcing its pivotal role in VCI pathophysiology.

Our multi-omics network analysis of Rac/Rho GTPase cycle related genes also identified pronounced alterations in lipid metabolism, particularly involving DAGs and PEs, which were significantly associated with changes in the methylation and expression of Rac/Rho GTPase cycle genes. Interestingly, both lipid classes displayed a predominance of gained associations with these genes in VCI, suggesting a potential rewiring of regulatory networks that link cytoskeletal gene expression to lipid homeostasis. DAG dysregulation is a well-established hallmark of neurodegenerative diseases, especially those characterized by protein aggregation and synaptic dysfunction (P. L. Wood et al., 2018). Elevated DAG levels have been observed in the plasma of AD patients (L Wood et al., 2014), the frontal cortex of AD subjects (P. L. Wood, Barnette, et al., 2015), and the temporal cortex of individuals with mixed dementia comprising AD and subcortical ischemic VaD (S. M. Lam et al., 2014). These studies suggested that DAG accumulation may occur early in the progression of cognitive decline. Although our study did not observe significant differences in DAG abundance between VCI and control samples, the altered associations between DAGs and Rac/Rho GTPase gene regulation may indicate an upstream regulatory influence that could modulate DAG levels and function indirectly. Interestingly, previous work of other researchers has demonstrated that DAG signaling can stabilize al-chimaerin, a Rac-GTPase activating protein, thereby modulating Rac1 activity in neurons independent of PKC pathways (Marland et al., 2011). These findings provide a mechanistic link between our observed changes in DAG associations and the downstream regulation of Rac1, a pathway we identify as consistently dysregulated across multi-omics layers in VCI. Notably, the reduction of PE in the brain has also been reported in AD, independent of changes in other major phospholipids like phosphatidylserines, phosphatidylinositols, or phosphatidylcholines (P. L. Wood, Medicherla, et al., 2015). This selective depletion of PE could contribute to increased DAG levels, as PE degradation – potentially through phospholipase A2 (PLA2) activity – may lead to elevated DAG production (Qin et al., 2021b). These findings suggest a potential feedback mechanism whereby Rac/Rho GTPase cycle dysregulation alters PE abundance, which in turn contributes to DAG accumulation, creating a selfreinforcing metabolic loop. Further supporting this, a study in myotube cultures showed that PE concentrations were significantly reduced under hypoxic conditions, with reductions ranging from

55

20 % - 70 % in a dose-dependent manner (Vacek et al., 2022). In vivo studies have also demonstrated that DAG accumulation, possibly resulting from phosphatidylcholine PC breakdown, occurs following ischemic or hypoxic exposure (Gysembergh et al., 2000). These results align with the hypothesis that hypoxia-induced oxidative stress may intersect with Rac/Rho GTPase signaling, contributing to disruptions in lipid metabolism and vascular integrity.

A particularly intriguing finding from our study was the disruption of isobutyrate associations with Rac/Rho GTPase cycle genes in VCI. We identified nine methylation regions within Rac/Rho GTPase genes that exhibited significant changes in their associations with isobutyrate in VCI compared to controls. Isobutyrate, a short-chain fatty acid (SCFA), is primarily produced through the microbial fermentation of dietary fiber in the gut and subsequently enters systemic circulation (Le Poul et al., 2003). Although the precise physiological functions of isobutyrate remain underexplored, emerging evidence suggests that SCFAs contribute to BBB integrity, a crucial factor in maintaining CNS homeostasis and brain health (Silva et al., 2020). Notably, previous studies have reported decreased fecal isobutyrate levels in individuals with AD (L. Wu et al., 2021), and plasma isobutyrate concentrations have been shown to decline progressively with increasing cognitive decline (Conde et al., 2024). SCFAs are also known to exhibit anti-inflammatory properties, with isobutyrate and other SCFA-mediated signaling through GPR43 shown to inhibit ROS production and reduce oxidative stress (W. Huang et al., 2017). In our analysis, genes with altered associations to isobutyrate also displayed disrupted interactions with DAGs and PEs. This triad of dysregulation suggests a complex molecular interplay between SCFA metabolism, lipid signaling, and cytoskeletal gene regulation.

Our findings raise new questions about the role of sGC signaling in VCI, particularly given its position downstream of NO and its established role in regulating vascular tone and endothelial homeostasis. Impaired NO–sGC–cGMP signaling has been linked to cognitive decline and cerebrovascular insufficiency, and in VCI, reduced sGC activity may exacerbate vascular dysfunction and hinder neurovascular coupling (Nelissen et al., 2023). Our analysis hints that this dysfunction could be potentially connected to epigenetically altered Rac/Rho GTPase signaling. Importantly, another study demonstrated that platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) regulates sGC expression and cGMP production in vascular smooth muscle cells, and that PDGF reduces sGC expression via PIK3 (Phosphoinositide 3-kinase) and Rac1 activation, leading to altered Notch ligand signaling (Hildebrand et al., 2022). This is especially relevant in the context of VCI, where we observe epigenetic and metabolic disruption in the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway.

Additionally, circulating PDGF-BB levels have been associated with increased WMH volume, a hallmark of VCI (Kapoor & Nation, 2022). PDGF-D has also been reported to be transiently induced in brain endothelial cells after ischemic stroke, further suggesting its role in

vascular remodeling and stress response (Kapoor & Nation, 2022). Taken together, these findings suggest that sGC dysfunction in VCI may result not only from upstream NOS/NO disturbances but also from PDGF-mediated Rac1 activation, which impacts both vascular signaling and endothelial gene expression. Our study hints at a model in which epigenetic dysregulation of Rac1-related signaling and altered sGC function contribute to a feedback loop, potentially exacerbating vascular dysfunction, white matter damage, and cognitive decline in VCI.

Moreover, a recent study demonstrated that repetitive hypoxic conditioning induces intergenerational epigenetic resilience to VCI, adds compelling support to the idea that epigenetic mechanisms play a central role in cerebrovascular health and cognitive resilience (Belmonte et al., 2022). This aligns closely with our findings, where we observed extensive rewiring of DNA methylation–metabolite associations, particularly involving genes related to Rac/Rho GTPase signaling, endothelial regulation, and lipid metabolism. These epigenetic alterations may not simply be bystanders but could represent adaptive or maladaptive molecular responses to vascular stress. Taken together, these insights reinforce the notion that epigenetic regulation is a crucial and dynamic component of VCI pathophysiology, potentially mediating long-term changes in vascular integrity, metabolic balance, and cognitive outcomes.

Our integrated multi-omics approach reveals a complex interplay of molecular events in VCI, with the Rac/Rho GTPase signaling pathway emerging as a central hub of dysregulation. Our findings across different omics highlight the altered gene expression in VCI, including epigenetic silencing, manifested as hypermethylation-linked gene downregulation, and changes in alternative splicing. Hypoxia, an important factor in VCI, could contribute to the observed epigenetic and transcriptomic differences through hypoxia-induced inhibition of TET enzymes and hypoxiaactivated alternative splicing events affecting cytoskeletal regulation (Thienpont et al., 2016; Weigand et al., 2012). Whereas DAG dysregulation has been reported previously in neurodegenerative diseases (P. L. Wood et al., 2018; P. L. Wood, Medicherla, et al., 2015), an exact mechanism of action for these lipids in such contexts is not yet fully understood. Here, we provide novel evidence derived from the multi-omics integration, showing significantly altered regulatory associations between lipids, specifically DAGs and PEs, and Rac/Rho GTPase cycle genes. Our observations not only suggest a potential upstream role for the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle genes in lipid homeostasis within the VCI pathology, but also bridges knowledge from previous studies and provides evidence for a potential novel feedback mechanism. Specifically, we propose a hypothesis where dysregulation within the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle perturbs PE levels which then contributes to the accumulation of DAGs (Qin et al., 2021a), creating a self-perpetuating cycle of metabolic disruption. Adding another layer to this complexity is our novel finding of disrupted associations between Rac/Rho GTPase cycle genes and isobutyrate, a SCFA with emerging roles in BBB

integrity and neuroinflammation (Silva et al., 2020). Altogether, differential methylation of Rac/Rho GTPase genes along with their altered associations with DAGs, PEs and isobutyrate points towards a potentially critical, yet previously unappreciated, link between cytoskeletal signaling, lipid metabolism, and gut-derived neuroactive metabolites in VCI. The interplay between these processes could, at least some extent, explain ROS production in VCI, with SCFA such as isobutyrate known to inhibit ROS (W. Huang et al., 2017). Moreover, our findings align with established links between Rac1 activation and increased ROS generation (M. Lee et al., 2002; P. Wang et al., 2009), and further suggest that epigenetically altered Rac/Rho GTPase signaling may disrupt the neuroprotective NO–sGC–cGMP axis (Nelissen et al., 2023) potentially through ROSmediated sGC inactivation (Pan et al., 2016). Collectively, these alterations contribute to downstream consequences such as oxidative stress, lipid dysregulation, and BBB compromise, ultimately impairing white matter integrity and cognitive function.

The interconnectedness of these events, culminating in a cascade of vascular damage and cognitive decline, is visually summarized in Figure 4.5, which depicts the proposed potential mechanism centered on Rac/Rho GTPase signaling and its interactions with hypoxia, oxidative stress, lipid dysregulation, and sGC/cGMP signaling.



Figure 4.5. Proposed potential mechanism of VCI pathophysiology centered on Rac/Rho GTPase signaling. The central yellow oval highlights the Rac/Rho GTPase signaling pathway, demonstrating its interconnectedness with various molecular alterations across different biological layers. Red upward arrows indicate upregulation or increased activity, while downward arrows indicate downregulation or decreased levels. Solid arrows represent direct effects or associations identified in other studies, while dashed arrows indicate relationships from our findings. The shaded areas in orange, yellow and green colors represent broader cellular and tissue-level consequences associated with VCI.

To conclude, this study presents a comprehensive, multi-layered approach to investigating VCI by integrating epigenomic, transcriptomic, and metabolomic data. By combining these distinct molecular layers, we were able to uncover critical disease-specific associations that would likely remain undetected in single omics studies. Our findings highlight the power of integrative multiomics approaches in identifying key regulatory pathways and offer a more holistic understanding of the molecular disruptions that contribute to VCI pathogenesis. The consistent identification of Rac/Rho GTPase signaling and its metabolic interactions with DAGs, PEs, and isobutyrate across molecular layers suggests that components of this pathway - such as altered gene methylation or specific lipid and SCFA profiles - could serve as early biomarkers for VCI detection. For instance, blood-based measurements of DAG or isobutyrate levels (L. Wood et al., 2014; Conde et al., 2024), in combination with methylation signatures from circulating cells, may provide a non-invasive diagnostic panel for early-stage VCI. Moreover, given the role of SCFAs in modulating oxidative stress (W. Huang et al., 2017) and BBB integrity (Silva et al., 2020), dietary interventions targeting the gut microbiota - such as increased intake of fermentable fibers or specific probiotic strains may enhance isobutyrate production and confer vascular resilience. Pharmacological modulation of Rac/Rho GTPase signaling or restoring sGC-cGMP signaling (Nelissen et al., 2023) also present promising therapeutic avenues, especially given that Rac1, a component of this pathway, is already being explored as a therapeutic target in other diseases like cancer (Bailly et al., 2022). Ultimately, targeting this interconnected network may offer a multifaceted approach to both VCI prevention and treatment.

#### 4.6 Limitations and recommendations for future research

While our integrative multi-omics approach has provided valuable insights into the molecular mechanisms underlying VCI, several important limitations must be considered.

First, the cross-sectional design of the study inherently limits our ability to draw conclusions about causality. The associations observed between molecular features and disease status may reflect downstream consequences rather than causal drivers of the disease. To establish a clearer understanding of the temporal sequence of molecular alterations, longitudinal studies are essential. Tracking dynamic changes in DNA methylation and metabolic pathways over time would enable a more precise understanding of the progression and onset of vascular cognitive impairment.

Second, this study relies on post-mortem brain tissue, which offers invaluable insight into disease-related changes in specific brain regions. However, it is important to acknowledge that post-mortem samples are subject to several confounding factors, such as post-mortem interval, tissue

degradation, and variability in disease stage at the time of death. Although we accounted for several potential confounders (e.g., age, sex, and post-mortem interval), the possibility of residual confounding remains. To mitigate these limitations, future studies could benefit from prospective studies using biofluid samples such as cerebrospinal fluid or blood, which would allow for more direct access to dynamic molecular processes in living individuals.

Third, the sample size presented a significant limitation, particularly for integrating highdimensional multi-omics data. A modest sample size inherently reduces statistical power, making it challenging to detect subtle yet biologically relevant interactions. This limitation becomes particularly acute when addressing potential outliers or ensuring consistent sample inclusion across different omics layers, as removing even a few samples can disproportionately affect analytical power and necessitate a more conservative approach than might be employed in larger studies. Indeed, these constraints influenced specific analytical decisions within our study. For instance, although PCA identified some potential outliers, all samples for transcriptomics and metabolomics datasets were retained after visual inspection to maintain dataset integrity and ensure consistent cross-omics comparisons – a harmonization step critical for integrative analyses but potentially preserving variance that might be filtered in a larger dataset. Similarly, despite observed multicollinearity among age, sex assigned at birth, and post-mortem interval, all variables were retained in the differential expression model due to their biological relevance and to align with the modeling strategy used in the epigenomic analysis. Consequently, larger, well-powered cohorts are essential to validate and generalize these findings, as well as to explore potential population-specific variations across diverse demographic groups.

Another limitation lies in the regional focus of our study. Although we concentrated on Brodmann area 7, focusing on a single brain region limits the ability to draw conclusions about the broader neurovascular network in VCI. The involvement of other regions, such as the frontal cortex or hippocampus, in VCI pathology warrants further investigation. Expanding the analysis to multiple brain regions in post-mortem studies would offer a more comprehensive understanding of the disease and its systemic effects.

Additionally, the Infinium MethylationEPIC v2.0 array used for DNA methylation analysis, while comprehensive, relies on a predefined set of probes and may not capture all methylation sites or rare epigenetic patterns. This limitation could overlook crucial regulatory regions in the genome, potentially affecting the comprehensiveness of the methylation data and its associations with disease pathology. Future studies could benefit from whole genome methylation sequencing to increase coverage and capture a broader range of methylation events.

Finally, while our analysis highlighted several critical molecular pathways, including Rac/Rho GTPase signaling and lipid metabolism, functional validation is still lacking.

60

Experimental follow-up using cell culture based or animal models is necessary to confirm the causative roles of these pathways in VCI pathophysiology. This would help establish direct links between the observed molecular alterations and the cognitive deficits associated with VCI.

## Conclusions

- Single omics analyses independently identified significant molecular disruptions in VCI, highlighting differential gene expression and methylation patterns in pathways related to Rac/Rho GTPase cycle and hypoxia, among other pathways.
- Our integrative multi-omics analysis revealed novel associations and highlighted the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle as the single most prominent pathway in our cohort. While this pathway was implicated in individual omics analyses, its potentially central role might have been overlooked amid the numerous changes in other molecular pathways. This underscores the critical value of comprehensive integration of omics datasets for identifying robust and consistent disease-related pathways.
- The integration of epigenomic and transcriptomic data with metabolomics unveiled significant metabolic dysregulation in VCI, highlighting disturbances within DAG and PE lipid classes. Notably, these metabolic shifts were linked to epigenetic and transcriptomic alterations in genes belonging to the Rac/Rho GTPase pathway, suggesting a mechanistic connection.
- The proposed multi-omics integration workflow is generalizable and can be readily applied to other complex disease datasets, offering a robust framework for uncovering molecular mechanisms through cross-layer data integration.

## **Author's Personal Contribution**

The research presented in this thesis was conducted as a collaborative effort, with significant contributions made by me throughout the process. I contributed to the development of the data analysis workflow, performed the analysis, and proposed the hypothesis that the Rac/Rho GTPase cycle may play a role in the pathogenesis of VCI. The workflow for the bioinformatics analysis was proposed by me and further refined through continuous discussions with my supervisor, Juozas Gordevičius, academic consultant Vilija Lomeikaitė, and colleague Miglė Gabrielaitė. I was responsible for performing all integrative bioinformatics analyses described in the thesis, with the exception of GWAS, which was carried out by my colleague and academic consultant Vilija Lomeikaite. Although much of the single omics analysis was conducted using established pipelines, these tools were collaboratively developed within the VUGENE bioinformatics team. The data used in this research were provided by the Dr. Stewart F. Graham lab, which also secured the funding that supported the project. I wrote the entire thesis independently. The text was subsequently reviewed, corrected, and occasionally rephrased by my academic consultant and supervisor. For minor grammar refinement, I also used OpenAI-based tools. In parallel with thesis preparation, I co-authored a manuscript alongside my colleagues. The initial drafts of the methods and results sections were written by me, while the discussion section was developed collaboratively with Sangeetha Vishweswaraiah. The final version of the manuscript was refined and edited by all coauthors. All figures presented in the thesis were created by me using BioRender.com or generated via the R programming language.

## Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Juozas Gordevičius, and academic consultant, Dr. Vilija Lomeikaitė, for their invaluable support, guidance, and encouragement throughout this journey. Their insights and thoughtful feedback played a key role in shaping this thesis.

I am sincerely thankful to the Corewell Health Institute for processing the biological samples and providing access to this remarkable dataset. My special thanks go to Dr. Stewart F. Graham for welcoming me into this project, for trusting me with the data, and for allowing this study to serve as the foundation for my master's thesis. Being part of this research has been both an inspiring and enriching experience.

I am also grateful to all the co-authors of the manuscript that emerged from this project: Sangeetha Vishweswaraiah, Nadia Ashrafi, Romana Mimi, Nazia Saiyed, Abdullah Khalid, Miglė Gabrielaitė, Ingrida Olendaitė, Vilija Lomeikaitė, Juozas Gordevičius, Ali Yilmaz, and Stewart F. Graham. It was a privilege to work alongside such a talented and dedicated group of scientists, and I truly appreciate each contribution that helped bring the study to life.

A heartfelt thank you to the entire VUGENE bioinformatics team – your expertise, collaboration, and willingness to share knowledge made a world of difference during this research. Your encouragement and support have been a constant source of motivation.

Finally, and most personally, I want to thank my husband-to-be, Liudvikas Alminas. Your unwavering support, patience, and love have been my anchor through the challenges of balancing research, work, and life. Thank you for always believing in me, even during the moments I doubted myself. I truly could not have done this without you.

#### VILNIAUS UNIVERSITETAS

#### GYVYBĖS MOKSLŲ CENTRAS

#### Milda Milčiūtė

#### Magistro baigiamasis darbas

## Metodai integruotai daugiaomikinių duomenų analizei: kraujagyslinio kognityvinio sutrikimo atvejis

#### SANTRAUKA

Kraujagyslinis kognityvinis sutrikimas yra viena iš pagrindinių ir sparčiai augančių demencijos priežasčių, tačiau jo molekuliniai mechanizmai tebėra mažai ištirti. Taikant daugiaomikinių duomenų integraciją, šiame tyrime mes siekėme išsamiau apibūdinti molekulinius pokyčius pomirtiniuose kraujagyslinio kognityvinio sutrikimo pacientų smegenų mėginiuose. Mūsų analizė, apjungianti genomikos, epigenomikos, transkriptomikos ir metabolomikos duomenis, parodė nuoseklią Rac/Rho GTPazės signalizacijos kelio disreguliaciją visose analizuotose omikose. Genomikos analizė parodė reikšminga genų variantų praturtinima genuose, koduojančiuose šio kelio komponentus. Epigenominė analizė nustatė plačiai paplitusi hipermetilinimą, ypač paveikianti genus, susijusius su su Rac/Rho GTPazės signalizacijos keliu. Transkriptomikos analizė parodė pakitusią šio kelio genų raišką ir alternatyvius splaisingo variantus, taip pat su hipoksija susijusius pokyčius. Kartu šie rezultatai parodė, kad Rac/Rho GTPazės signalizacijos kelias gali būti vienas pagrindinių kraujagyslinio kognityvinio sutrikimo patofiziologijos veiksnių. Be to, mūsų integratyvi epigenomikos, transkriptomikos ir metabolomikos duomenų analizė atskleidė reikšmingus metilinimo regionų, genų raiškos ir metabolitų asociacijų pokyčius. Šiame tyrime nustatėme pakitusias sąveikas tarp Rac/Rho GTPazės kelio genų raiškos ir metilinimo būklės bei specifinių lipidų klasių, įskaitant diacilglicerolius ir fosfatidiletanolaminus, bei izobutyratą. Tai leidžia manyti, kad epigenetinė Rac/Rho GTPazės signalizacijos disreguliacija prisideda prie medžiagu apykaitos sutrikimų, ypač lipidų apykaitos keliuose, kurie yra būtini normaliai neurovaskulinei funkcijai. Apibendrinant, šis tyrimas pabrėžia daugiaomikos integracijos vertę atskleidžiant sudėtingus molekulinius ryšius kompleksinėse ligose, tokiose kaip kraujagyslinis kognityvinis sutrikimas. Nuoseklus Rac/Rho GTPazės kelio disreguliacijos nustatymas įvairiuose omikos lygiuose, jo sąsajos su oksidaciniu stresu ir pakitusia lipidų apykaita išryškina šio kelio svarbą kraujagyslinio kognityvinio sutrikimo patogenezei bei jo potencialą tapti terapiniu taikiniu. Geresnis šių mechanizmų supratimas gali paskatinti naujų gydymo strategijų, skirtų kraujagyslių pažeidimui ir kognityviniam nuosmukiui sergant kraujagysliniu kognityviniu sutrikimu, kūrima.

## VILNIUS UNIVERSITY

#### Milda Milčiūtė

#### Master's thesis

### Integrative Multi-Omics Data Analysis Methods: Vascular Cognitive Impairment Case ABSTRACT

Vascular cognitive impairment (VCI) represents a significant and growing contributor to dementia, yet its underlying molecular mechanisms remain incompletely understood. To address this gap, we employed an integrative multi-omics approach to characterize molecular alterations in post-mortem brain tissue, providing a comprehensive view of VCI-associated changes through the integration of genomics, epigenomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics data. Our analysis revealed a consistent pattern of dysregulation in the Rac/Rho GTPase signaling pathway across multiple omics layers. Genomic analysis showed an enrichment of specific genetic variants within genes of this pathway. Epigenomic profiling demonstrated widespread hypermethylation, particularly affecting Rac/Rho GTPase-related genes. Transcriptomic analysis further revealed altered gene expression and splicing within this pathway, alongside changes in signaling related to hypoxia. These findings suggest that Rac/Rho GTPase signaling could be one of the key contributors to VCI pathophysiology. Furthermore, integrative analysis of epigenomics, genomics and metabolomics data highlighted significant alterations in the associations between methylation regions, transcripts, and metabolite levels. Notably, we observed altered interactions between Rac/Rho GTPase-related genes expression and methylation and specific lipid classes, including diacylglycerols (DAGs) and phosphatidylethanolamines (PEs), as well as isobutyrate. This suggests that epigenetic dysregulation of Rac/Rho GTPase signaling contributes to metabolic disturbances, particularly in lipid pathways, which are critical for neurovascular function. In conclusion, this study demonstrates the power of multi-omics integration to uncover complex molecular relationships in VCI. The consistent identification of Rac/Rho GTPase pathway disruption across omics layers, alongside its interplay with oxidative stress and altered lipid metabolism, highlights this pathway as a potential therapeutic target. A deeper understanding of these mechanisms may pave the way for the development of novel interventions aimed at mitigating vascular damage and cognitive decline in VCI.

## References

Abdelhamid, R. F., Ogawa, K., Beck, G., Ikenaka, K., Takeuchi, E., Yasumizu, Y., Jinno, J.,
Kimura, Y., Baba, K., Nagai, Y., Okada, Y., Saito, Y., Murayama, S., Mochizuki, H., &
Nagano, S. (2022). piRNA/PIWI Protein Complex as a Potential Biomarker in Sporadic
Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis. *Molecular Neurobiology*, *59*(3), 1693–1705.
https://doi.org/10.1007/s12035-021-02686-2

- Abhinand, C. S., Raju, R., Soumya, S. J., Arya, P. S., & Sudhakaran, P. R. (2016). VEGF-A/VEGFR2 signaling network in endothelial cells relevant to angiogenesis. *Journal of Cell Communication and Signaling*, 10(4), 347–354. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12079-016-0352-8
- Akinyemi, R. O., Owolabi, M. O., Ihara, M., Damasceno, A., Ogunniyi, A., Dotchin, C., Paddick, S.-M., Ogeng'o, J., Walker, R., & Kalaria, R. N. (2019). Stroke, cerebrovascular diseases and vascular cognitive impairment in Africa. *Brain Research Bulletin*, 145, 97–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresbull.2018.05.018
- Alsheikh, A. J., Wollenhaupt, S., King, E. A., Reeb, J., Ghosh, S., Stolzenburg, L. R., Tamim, S., Lazar, J., Davis, J. W., & Jacob, H. J. (2022). The landscape of GWAS validation; systematic review identifying 309 validated non-coding variants across 130 human diseases. *BMC Medical Genomics*, *15*(1), 74. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12920-022-01216-w
- Alternative Splicing in Alzheimer's Disease. (2015). Journal of Parkinson's Disease and Alzheimer's Disease, 2(2). https://doi.org/10.13188/2376-922X.1000010
- Arai, T., Hasegawa, M., Akiyama, H., Ikeda, K., Nonaka, T., Mori, H., Mann, D., Tsuchiya, K., Yoshida, M., Hashizume, Y., & Oda, T. (2006). TDP-43 is a component of ubiquitinpositive tau-negative inclusions in frontotemporal lobar degeneration and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 351(3), 602–611. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.10.093
- Argelaguet, R., Velten, B., Arnol, D., Dietrich, S., Zenz, T., Marioni, J. C., Buettner, F., Huber, W.,& Stegle, O. (2018). Multi-Omics Factor Analysis—A framework for unsupervised

integration of multi-omics data sets. *Molecular Systems Biology*, *14*(6), e8124. https://doi.org/10.15252/msb.20178124

- Aryee, M. J., Jaffe, A. E., Corrada-Bravo, H., Ladd-Acosta, C., Feinberg, A. P., Hansen, K. D., & Irizarry, R. A. (2014). Minfi: A flexible and comprehensive Bioconductor package for the analysis of Infinium DNA methylation microarrays. *Bioinformatics*, 30(10), 1363–1369. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btu049
- Aspenström, P., Ruusala, A., & Pacholsky, D. (2007). Taking Rho GTPases to the next level: The cellular functions of atypical Rho GTPases. *Experimental Cell Research*, 313(17), 3673– 3679. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yexcr.2007.07.022
- Athieniti, E., & Spyrou, G. M. (2023). A guide to multi-omics data collection and integration for translational medicine. *Computational and Structural Biotechnology Journal*, 21, 134–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csbj.2022.11.050
- Au, R., Massaro, J. M., Wolf, P. A., Young, M. E., Beiser, A., Seshadri, S., D'Agostino, R. B., & DeCarli, C. (2006). Association of White Matter Hyperintensity Volume With Decreased Cognitive Functioning: The Framingham Heart Study. *Archives of Neurology*, *63*(2), 246. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneur.63.2.246
- Bailly, C., Beignet, J., Loirand, G., & Sauzeau, V. (2022). Rac1 as a therapeutic anticancer target: Promises and limitations. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 203, 115180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2022.115180
- Basha, O., Barshir, R., Sharon, M., Lerman, E., Kirson, B. F., Hekselman, I., & Yeger-Lotem, E. (2017). The TissueNet v.2 database: A quantitative view of protein-protein interactions across human tissues. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 45(D1), D427–D431. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkw1088
- Baum, L., Lam, L. C. W., Kwok, T., Lee, J., Chiu, H. F. K., Mok, V. C. T., Wong, A., Chen, X.,
  Cheung, W. S., Pang, C. P., Ma, S. L., Tang, N. L. S., Wong, K. S., & Ng, H. K. (2006).
  Apolipoprotein E ɛ4 Allele Is Associated with Vascular Dementia. *Dementia and Geriatric*

Cognitive Disorders, 22(4), 301-305. https://doi.org/10.1159/000095246

Baylin, S. B. (2001). Aberrant patterns of DNA methylation, chromatin formation and gene expression in cancer. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 10(7), 687–692. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/10.7.687

- Belmonte, K. C. D., Holmgren, E. B., Wills, T. A., & Gidday, J. M. (2022). Epigenetic conditioning induces intergenerational resilience to dementia in a mouse model of vascular cognitive impairment. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 18(10), 1711–1720. https://doi.org/10.1002/alz.12616
- Benjamini, Y., & Hochberg, Y. (1995). Controlling the False Discovery Rate: A Practical and
  Powerful Approach to Multiple Testing. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B* (*Methodological*), 57(1), 289–300. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2517-6161.1995.tb02031.x
- Bergem, A. L. M. (1997). The Role of Heredity in Late-Onset Alzheimer Disease and Vascular Dementia: A Twin Study. Archives of General Psychiatry, 54(3), 264. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1997.01830150090013
- Berry, C., Sidik, N., Pereira, A. C., Ford, T. J., Touyz, R. M., Kaski, J., & Hainsworth, A. H.
  (2019). Small-Vessel Disease in the Heart and Brain: Current Knowledge, Unmet
  Therapeutic Need, and Future Directions. *Journal of the American Heart Association*, 8(3),
  e011104. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.118.011104
- Bevan, S., Traylor, M., Adib-Samii, P., Malik, R., Paul, N. L. M., Jackson, C., Farrall, M.,
  Rothwell, P. M., Sudlow, C., Dichgans, M., & Markus, H. S. (2012). Genetic Heritability of
  Ischemic Stroke and the Contribution of Previously Reported Candidate Gene and
  Genomewide Associations. *Stroke*, *43*(12), 3161–3167.
  https://doi.org/10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.665760
- Biffi, A., & Greenberg, S. M. (2011). Cerebral Amyloid Angiopathy: A Systematic Review. *Journal of Clinical Neurology*, 7(1), 1. https://doi.org/10.3988/jcn.2011.7.1.1
- Birhanu, A. G. (2023). Mass spectrometry-based proteomics as an emerging tool in clinical laboratories. *Clinical Proteomics*, *20*(1), 32. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12014-023-09424-x

Borin, M., Saraceno, C., Catania, M., Lorenzetto, E., Pontelli, V., Paterlini, A., Fostinelli, S.,
Avesani, A., Di Fede, G., Zanusso, G., Benussi, L., Binetti, G., Zorzan, S., Ghidoni, R.,
Buffelli, M., & Bolognin, S. (2018). Rac1 activation links tau hyperphosphorylation and Aβ
dysmetabolism in Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Neuropathologica Communications*, 6(1), 61.
https://doi.org/10.1186/s40478-018-0567-4

Boueiz, A., & Hassoun, P. M. (2009). Regulation of endothelial barrier function by reactive oxygen and nitrogen species. *Microvascular Research*, 77(1), 26–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mvr.2008.10.005

Boyle, P. A., Yu, L., Nag, S., Leurgans, S., Wilson, R. S., Bennett, D. A., & Schneider, J. A. (2015). Cerebral amyloid angiopathy and cognitive outcomes in community-based older persons. *Neurology*, 85(22), 1930–1936. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.00000000002175

Brabeck, C., Mittelbronn, M., Bekure, K., Meyermann, R., Schluesener, H. J., & Schwab, J. M.
 (2003). Effect of Focal Cerebral Infarctions on Lesional RhoA and RhoB Expression.
 Archives of Neurology, 60(9). https://doi.org/10.1001/archneur.60.9.1245

Brase, L., You, S.-F., D'Oliveira Albanus, R., Del-Aguila, J. L., Dai, Y., Novotny, B. C., Soriano-Tarraga, C., Dykstra, T., Fernandez, M. V., Budde, J. P., Bergmann, K., Morris, J. C., Bateman, R. J., Perrin, R. J., McDade, E., Xiong, C., Goate, A. M., Farlow, M., Dominantly Inherited Alzheimer Network (DIAN), ... Harari, O. (2023). Single-nucleus RNA-sequencing of autosomal dominant Alzheimer disease and risk variant carriers. *Nature Communications*, *14*(1), 2314. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-37437-5

Brozovich, F. V., Nicholson, C. J., Degen, C. V., Gao, Y. Z., Aggarwal, M., & Morgan, K. G.
(2016). Mechanisms of Vascular Smooth Muscle Contraction and the Basis for
Pharmacologic Treatment of Smooth Muscle Disorders. *Pharmacological Reviews*, 68(2),
476–532. https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.115.010652

Canzler, S., & Hackermüller, J. (2020). multiGSEA: A GSEA-based pathway enrichment analysis for multi-omics data. *BMC Bioinformatics*, *21*(1), 561. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12859-020-

03910-x

Cao, Y., Meng, L., Wang, Y., Zhao, S., Zheng, Y., Ran, R., Du, J., Wu, H., Han, J., Xu, Z., Lu, Y., Liu, L., Chen, L., Wang, J., Li, Y., Zhai, Y., Sun, Z., & Cao, Z. (2025). Large-scale prospective serum metabolomic profiling reveals candidate predictive biomarkers for suspected preeclampsia patients. *Scientific Reports*, 15(1), 4807. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-025-87905-9

- Cavalcante, R. G., & Sartor, M. A. (2017). annotatr: Genomic regions in context. *Bioinformatics*, 33(15), 2381–2383. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btx183
- Chang, Z., Ji, G., Huang, R., Chen, H., Gao, Y., Wang, W., Sun, X., Zhang, J., Zheng, J., & Wei, Q. (2020). PIWI-interacting RNAs piR-13643 and piR-21238 are promising diagnostic biomarkers of papillary thyroid carcinoma. *Aging*, *12*(10), 9292–9310. https://doi.org/10.18632/aging.103206
- Cheadle, L., & Biederer, T. (2012). The novel synaptogenic protein Farp1 links postsynaptic cytoskeletal dynamics and transsynaptic organization. *Journal of Cell Biology*, 199(6), 985– 1001. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201205041
- Chen, C., Wang, J., Pan, D., Wang, X., Xu, Y., Yan, J., Wang, L., Yang, X., Yang, M., & Liu, G. (2023a). Applications of multi-omics analysis in human diseases. *MedComm*, 4(4), e315. https://doi.org/10.1002/mco2.315
- Chen, C., Wang, J., Pan, D., Wang, X., Xu, Y., Yan, J., Wang, L., Yang, X., Yang, M., & Liu, G. (2023b). Applications of multi-omics analysis in human diseases. *MedComm*, 4(4), e315. https://doi.org/10.1002/mco2.315
- Chen, S., Zhou, Y., Chen, Y., & Gu, J. (2018). fastp: An ultra-fast all-in-one FASTQ preprocessor. Bioinformatics, 34(17), i884–i890. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/bty560
- Chen, Y., Yang, Z., Nian, B., Yu, C., Maimaiti, D., Chai, M., Yang, X., Zang, X., & Xu, D. (2024). Mechanisms of Neurotoxicity of Organophosphate Pesticides and Their Relation to Neurological Disorders. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment, Volume 20*, 2237–2254.

https://doi.org/10.2147/NDT.S479757

- Cheng, P. F., Dummer, R., & Levesque, M. P. (2015). Data mining The Cancer Genome Atlas in the era of precision cancer medicine. *Swiss Medical Weekly*, 145, w14183. https://doi.org/10.4414/smw.2015.14183
- Choi, D.-H., Cristóvão, A. C., Guhathakurta, S., Lee, J., Joh, T. H., Beal, M. F., & Kim, Y.-S.
  (2012). NADPH Oxidase 1-Mediated Oxidative Stress Leads to Dopamine Neuron Death in Parkinson's Disease. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, *16*(10), 1033–1045. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2011.3960
- Conde, R., Oliveira, N., Morais, E., Amaral, A. P., Sousa, A., Graça, G., & Verde, I. (2024). NMR analysis seeking for cognitive decline and dementia metabolic markers in plasma from aged individuals. *Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis*, 238, 115815. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpba.2023.115815
- Corbetta, S., Gualdoni, S., Ciceri, G., Monari, M., Zuccaro, E., Tybulewicz, V. L. J., & De Curtis, I. (2009). Essential role of Rac1 and Rac3 GTPases in neuronal development. *The FASEB Journal*, *23*(5), 1347–1357. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.08-121574
- Cotto, K. C., Feng, Y.-Y., Ramu, A., Richters, M., Freshour, S. L., Skidmore, Z. L., Xia, H.,
  McMichael, J. F., Kunisaki, J., Campbell, K. M., Chen, T. H.-P., Rozycki, E. B., Adkins, D.,
  Devarakonda, S., Sankararaman, S., Lin, Y., Chapman, W. C., Maher, C. A., Arora, V., ...
  Griffith, M. (2023). Integrated analysis of genomic and transcriptomic data for the discovery of splice-associated variants in cancer. *Nature Communications*, *14*(1), 1589.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-023-37266-6
- Dahmene, M., Quirion, L., & Laurin, M. (2020). High Throughput strategies Aimed at Closing the GAP in Our Knowledge of Rho GTPase Signaling. *Cells*, 9(6), 1430. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells9061430
- Dalamaga, M. (2024). Clinical metabolomics: Useful insights, perspectives and challenges. *Metabolism Open*, 22, 100290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.metop.2024.100290
- Danecek, P., Bonfield, J. K., Liddle, J., Marshall, J., Ohan, V., Pollard, M. O., Whitwham, A., Keane, T., McCarthy, S. A., Davies, R. M., & Li, H. (2021). Twelve years of SAMtools and BCFtools. *GigaScience*, 10(2), giab008. https://doi.org/10.1093/gigascience/giab008
- Daoud, J. I. (2017). Multicollinearity and Regression Analysis. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 949, 012009. https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/949/1/012009
- Di Lorenzo, A., Lin, M. I., Murata, T., Landskroner-Eiger, S., Schleicher, M., Kothiya, M., Iwakiri, Y., Yu, J., Huang, P. L., & Sessa, W. C. (2013). eNOS derived nitric oxide regulates endothelial barrier function via VE cadherin and Rho GTPases. *Journal of Cell Science*, jcs.115972. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.115972
- Dichgans, M., & Leys, D. (2017). Vascular Cognitive Impairment. *Circulation Research*, *120*(3), 573–591. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.308426
- Dichgans, M., & Zietemann, V. (2012). Prevention of Vascular Cognitive Impairment. *Stroke*, 43(11), 3137–3146. https://doi.org/10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.651778
- Dimitriu, M. A., Lazar-Contes, I., Roszkowski, M., & Mansuy, I. M. (2022). Single-Cell
   Multiomics Techniques: From Conception to Applications. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology*, 10, 854317. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2022.854317
- Ding, Q., Gao, Z., Chen, K., Zhang, Q., Hu, S., & Zhao, L. (2022). Inflammation-Related
   Epigenetic Modification: The Bridge Between Immune and Metabolism in Type 2 Diabetes.
   *Frontiers in Immunology*, *13*, 883410. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2022.883410
- Dobin, A., Davis, C. A., Schlesinger, F., Drenkow, J., Zaleski, C., Jha, S., Batut, P., Chaisson, M.,
  & Gingeras, T. R. (2013). STAR: Ultrafast universal RNA-seq aligner. *Bioinformatics*,
  29(1), 15–21. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/bts635
- Dock, H., Theodorsson, A., & Theodorsson, E. (2015). DNA Methylation Inhibitor Zebularine Confers Stroke Protection in Ischemic Rats. *Translational Stroke Research*, 6(4), 296–300. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12975-015-0397-7

Domingos, P. (2012). A few useful things to know about machine learning. Communications of the

ACM, 55(10), 78-87. https://doi.org/10.1145/2347736.2347755

- Dong, C., Nabizadeh, N., Caunca, M., Cheung, Y. K., Rundek, T., Elkind, M. S. V., DeCarli, C., Sacco, R. L., Stern, Y., & Wright, C. B. (2015). Cognitive correlates of white matter lesion load and brain atrophy: The Northern Manhattan Study. *Neurology*, 85(5), 441–449. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.00000000001716
- Donovan, S., Shannon, K. M., & Bollag, G. (2002). GTPase activating proteins: Critical regulators of intracellular signaling. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Reviews on Cancer*, 1602(1), 23–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-419X(01)00041-5
- Dotti, M. T., De Stefano, N., Bianchi, S., Malandrini, A., Battisti, C., Cardaioli, E., & Federico, A. (2004). A Novel NOTCH3 Frameshift Deletion and Mitochondrial Abnormalities in a Patient With CADASIL. *Archives of Neurology*, *61*(6), 942. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneur.61.6.942
- Dredge, B. K., Polydorides, A. D., & Darnell, R. B. (2001). The splice of life: Alternative splicing and neurological disease. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 2(1), 43–50. https://doi.org/10.1038/35049061
- El Atat, O., Fakih, A., & El-Sibai, M. (2019). RHOG Activates RAC1 through CDC42 Leading to Tube Formation in Vascular Endothelial Cells. *Cells*, 8(2), 171. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells8020171
- El Baba, N., Farran, M., Khalil, E. A., Jaafar, L., Fakhoury, I., & El-Sibai, M. (2020). The Role of Rho GTPases in VEGF Signaling in Cancer Cells. *Analytical Cellular Pathology* (*Amsterdam*), 2020, 2097214. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/2097214
- Ellam, T. J., & Chico, T. J. A. (2012). Phosphate: The new cholesterol? The role of the phosphate axis in non-uremic vascular disease. *Atherosclerosis*, 220(2), 310–318. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.09.002
- Endres, M., Meisel, A., Biniszkiewicz, D., Namura, S., Prass, K., Ruscher, K., Lipski, A., Jaenisch, R., Moskowitz, M. A., & Dirnagl, U. (2000). DNA Methyltransferase Contributes to

Delayed Ischemic Brain Injury. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 20(9), 3175–3181. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.20-09-03175.2000

- Eriksson, A., Cao, R., Roy, J., Tritsaris, K., Wahlestedt, C., Dissing, S., Thyberg, J., & Cao, Y.
  (2003). Small GTP-Binding Protein Rac Is an Essential Mediator of Vascular Endothelial
  Growth Factor-Induced Endothelial Fenestrations and Vascular Permeability. *Circulation*, 107(11), 1532–1538. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.CIR.0000055324.34758.32
- Ewels, P., Magnusson, M., Lundin, S., & Käller, M. (2016). MultiQC: Summarize analysis results for multiple tools and samples in a single report. *Bioinformatics*, 32(19), 3047–3048. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btw354
- Fasano, C., Disciglio, V., Bertora, S., Lepore Signorile, M., & Simone, C. (2019). FOXO3a from the Nucleus to the Mitochondria: A Round Trip in Cellular Stress Response. *Cells*, 8(9), 1110. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells8091110
- Figueroa-Romero, C., Hur, J., Bender, D. E., Delaney, C. E., Cataldo, M. D., Smith, A. L., Yung,
  R., Ruden, D. M., Callaghan, B. C., & Feldman, E. L. (2012). Identification of
  Epigenetically Altered Genes in Sporadic Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis. *PLoS ONE*, 7(12),
  e52672. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0052672
- Gallart-Ayala, H., Teav, T., & Ivanisevic, J. (2020). Metabolomics meets lipidomics: Assessing the small molecule component of metabolism. *BioEssays*, 42(12), 2000052. https://doi.org/10.1002/bies.202000052
- Ghiassian, S. D., Menche, J., & Barabási, A.-L. (2015). A DIseAse MOdule Detection (DIAMOnD)
  Algorithm Derived from a Systematic Analysis of Connectivity Patterns of Disease Proteins
  in the Human Interactome. *PLOS Computational Biology*, *11*(4), e1004120.
  https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pcbi.1004120
- Gorelick, P. B., Scuteri, A., Black, S. E., DeCarli, C., Greenberg, S. M., Iadecola, C., Launer, L. J., Laurent, S., Lopez, O. L., Nyenhuis, D., Petersen, R. C., Schneider, J. A., Tzourio, C., Arnett, D. K., Bennett, D. A., Chui, H. C., Higashida, R. T., Lindquist, R., Nilsson, P. M.,

... Seshadri, S. (2011). Vascular Contributions to Cognitive Impairment and Dementia: A Statement for Healthcare Professionals From the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. *Stroke*, *42*(9), 2672–2713. https://doi.org/10.1161/STR.0b013e3182299496

- Gu, Z., Gu, L., Eils, R., Schlesner, M., & Brors, B. (2014). *Circlize* implements and enhances circular visualization in R. *Bioinformatics*, 30(19), 2811–2812. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btu393
- Gutiérrez-Vargas, J., Castro-Álvarez, J. F., Velásquez-Carvajal, D., Montañez-Velásquez, M. N.,
  Céspedes-Rubio, Á., & Cardona-Gómez, G. P. (2010). Rac1 activity changes are associated with neuronal pathology and spatial memory long-term recovery after global cerebral ischemia. *Neurochemistry International*, *57*(7), 762–773. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuint.2010.08.014
- Gysembergh, A., Zakaroff-Girard, A., Loufoua, J., Meunier, L., André-Fouët, X., Lagarde, M., Prigent, A.-F., & Ovize, M. (2000). Brief preconditioning ischemia alters diacylglycerol content and composition in rabbit heart. *Basic Research in Cardiology*, 95(6), 457–465. https://doi.org/10.1007/s003950070021
- Hadano, S., Kunita, R., Otomo, A., Suzuki-Utsunomiya, K., & Ikeda, J.-E. (2007). Molecular and cellular function of ALS2/alsin: Implication of membrane dynamics in neuronal development and degeneration. *Neurochemistry International*, *51*(2–4), 74–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuint.2007.04.010
- Haditsch, U., Leone, D. P., Farinelli, M., Chrostek-Grashoff, A., Brakebusch, C., Mansuy, I. M., McConnell, S. K., & Palmer, T. D. (2009). A central role for the small GTPase Rac1 in hippocampal plasticity and spatial learning and memory. *Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience*, *41*(4), 409–419. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mcn.2009.04.005
- Hainsworth, A. H., Elahi, F. M., & Corriveau, R. A. (2021). An introduction to therapeutic approaches to vascular cognitive impairment. *Cerebral Circulation Cognition and*

Behavior, 2, 100033. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cccb.2021.100033

- Han, X., & Gross, R. W. (2022). The foundations and development of lipidomics. *Journal of Lipid Research*, 63(2), 100164. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jlr.2021.100164
- Hao, Y., Hao, S., Andersen-Nissen, E., Mauck, W. M., Zheng, S., Butler, A., Lee, M. J., Wilk, A. J., Darby, C., Zager, M., Hoffman, P., Stoeckius, M., Papalexi, E., Mimitou, E. P., Jain, J., Srivastava, A., Stuart, T., Fleming, L. M., Yeung, B., ... Satija, R. (2021). Integrated analysis of multimodal single-cell data. *Cell*, *184*(13), 3573-3587.e29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2021.04.048
- Harris, R., Miners, J. S., Allen, S., & Love, S. (2017). VEGFR1 and VEGFR2 in Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 61(2), 741–752. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-170745
- Hasin, Y., Seldin, M., & Lusis, A. (2017). Multi-omics approaches to disease. *Genome Biology*, 18(1), 83. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13059-017-1215-1
- Hayes, C. N., Nakahara, H., Ono, A., Tsuge, M., & Oka, S. (2024). From Omics to Multi-Omics: A Review of Advantages and Tradeoffs. *Genes*, 15(12), 1551. https://doi.org/10.3390/genes15121551
- Heasman, S. J., & Ridley, A. J. (2008). Mammalian Rho GTPases: New insights into their functions from in vivo studies. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 9(9), 690–701. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm2476
- Herzog, D., Loetscher, P., Van Hengel, J., Knüsel, S., Brakebusch, C., Taylor, V., Suter, U., & Relvas, J. B. (2011). The Small GTPase RhoA Is Required to Maintain Spinal Cord Neuroepithelium Organization and the Neural Stem Cell Pool. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *31*(13), 5120–5130. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4807-10.2011
- Hildebrand, S., Ibrahim, M., Schlitzer, A., Maegdefessel, L., Röll, W., & Pfeifer, A. (2022). PDGF regulates guanylate cyclase expression and cGMP signaling in vascular smooth muscle. *Communications Biology*, 5(1), 197. https://doi.org/10.1038/s42003-022-03140-2

- Hirota, K., & Semenza, G. L. (2001). Rac1 Activity Is Required for the Activation of Hypoxiainducible Factor 1. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276(24), 21166–21172. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M100677200
- Hodge, R. G., & Ridley, A. J. (2016). Regulating Rho GTPases and their regulators. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, *17*(8), 496–510. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm.2016.67
- Huang, H., Wang, S., Guan, Y., Ren, J., & Liu, X. (2024). Molecular basis and current insights of atypical Rho small GTPase in cancer. *Molecular Biology Reports*, 51(1), 141. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11033-023-09140-7
- Huang, W., Guo, H.-L., Deng, X., Zhu, T.-T., Xiong, J.-F., Xu, Y.-H., & Xu, Y. (2017). Short-Chain Fatty Acids Inhibit Oxidative Stress and Inflammation in Mesangial Cells Induced by High Glucose and Lipopolysaccharide. *Experimental and Clinical Endocrinology & Diabetes*, 125(02), 98–105. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0042-121493
- Huang, W., Zhou, Z., Asrar, S., Henkelman, M., Xie, W., & Jia, Z. (2011). P21-Activated Kinases 1 and 3 Control Brain Size through Coordinating Neuronal Complexity and Synaptic Properties. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, *31*(3), 388–403. https://doi.org/10.1128/MCB.00969-10
- Huesa, G., Baltrons, M. A., Gómez-Ramos, P., Morán, A., García, A., Hidalgo, J., Francés, S.,
  Santpere, G., Ferrer, I., & Galea, E. (2010). Altered Distribution of RhoA in Alzheimer's Disease and AβPP Overexpressing Mice. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, *19*(1), 37–56.
  https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2010-1203
- Iadecola, C. (2013). The Pathobiology of Vascular Dementia. *Neuron*, *80*(4), 844–866. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2013.10.008
- Iadecola, C. (2017). The Neurovascular Unit Coming of Age: A Journey through Neurovascular Coupling in Health and Disease. *Neuron*, 96(1), 17–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2017.07.030

Jakubauskienė, E., & Kanopka, A. (2021). Alternative Splicing and Hypoxia Puzzle in Alzheimer's

and Parkinson's Diseases. Genes, 12(8), 1272. https://doi.org/10.3390/genes12081272

- Jamil, I. N., Remali, J., Azizan, K. A., Nor Muhammad, N. A., Arita, M., Goh, H.-H., & Aizat, W. M. (2020). Systematic Multi-Omics Integration (MOI) Approach in Plant Systems Biology. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 11, 944. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2020.00944
- Jellinger, K. A. (2014). Pathogenesis and Treatment of Vascular Cognitive Impairment. *Neurodegenerative Disease Management*, 4(6), 471–490. https://doi.org/10.2217/nmt.14.37
- Jia, D.-D., Jiang, H., Zhang, Y.-F., Zhang, Y., Qian, L.-L., & Zhang, Y.-F. (2022). The regulatory function of piRNA/PIWI complex in cancer and other human diseases: The role of DNA methylation. *International Journal of Biological Sciences*, 18(8), 3358–3373. https://doi.org/10.7150/ijbs.68221
- Jiao, S., Johnson, K., Moreno, C., Yano, S., & Holmgren, M. (2022). Comparative description of the mRNA expression profile of Na+ /K+ -ATPase isoforms in adult mouse nervous system. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 530(3), 627–647. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.25234
- Jin, B., Han, Y., Xu, F., Wang, J., Zhao, Y., Liu, H., Wang, F., Wang, Z., Lu, W., Wang, M., Cui, L., Zhao, Y., Hao, J., & Chai, G. (2024). Translatome analysis in acute ischemic stroke: Astrocytes and microglia exhibit differences in poststroke alternative splicing of expressed transcripts. *The FASEB Journal*, 38(15), e23855. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.202400341R
- Jinawong, K., Apaijai, N., Chattipakorn, N., & Chattipakorn, S. C. (2021). Cognitive impairment in myocardial infarction and heart failure. *Acta Physiologica*, 232(1), e13642. https://doi.org/10.1111/apha.13642
- Jones, P. A. (2012). Functions of DNA methylation: Islands, start sites, gene bodies and beyond. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, *13*(7), 484–492. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg3230
- Joutel, A., & Chabriat, H. (2017). Pathogenesis of white matter changes in cerebral small vessel diseases: Beyond vessel-intrinsic mechanisms. *Clinical Science*, 131(8), 635–651. https://doi.org/10.1042/CS20160380

Joutel, A., Corpechot, C., Ducros, A., Vahedi, K., Chabriat, H., Mouton, P., Alamowitch, S.,

Domenga, V., Cécillion, M., Maréchal, E., Maciazek, J., Vayssière, C., Cruaud, C., Cabanis,
E.-A., Ruchoux, M. M., Weissenbach, J., Bach, J. F., Bousser, M. G., & Tournier-Lasserve,
E. (1996). Notch3 mutations in CADASIL, a hereditary adult-onset condition causing stroke
and dementia. *Nature*, 383(6602), 707–710. https://doi.org/10.1038/383707a0

- Kalaria, R. N., Akinyemi, R., & Ihara, M. (2016). Stroke injury, cognitive impairment and vascular dementia. *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta*, 1862(5), 915–925. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbadis.2016.01.015
- Kalaria, R. N., Akinyemi, R. O., Paddick, S.-M., & Ihara, M. (2024). Current perspectives on prevention of vascular cognitive impairment and promotion of vascular brain health. *Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics*, 24(1), 25–44.

https://doi.org/10.1080/14737175.2023.2273393

- Kamtchum-Tatuene, J., Noubiap, J. J., Wilman, A. H., Saqqur, M., Shuaib, A., & Jickling, G. C.
  (2020). Prevalence of High-risk Plaques and Risk of Stroke in Patients With Asymptomatic Carotid Stenosis: A Meta-analysis. *JAMA Neurology*, 77(12), 1524.
  https://doi.org/10.1001/jamaneurol.2020.2658
- Kanekura, K., Hashimoto, Y., Kita, Y., Sasabe, J., Aiso, S., Nishimoto, I., & Matsuoka, M. (2005).
  A Rac1/Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase/Akt3 Anti-apoptotic Pathway, Triggered by AlsinLF, the Product of the ALS2 Gene, Antagonizes Cu/Zn-superoxide Dismutase (SOD1) Mutant-induced Motoneuronal Cell Death. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 280(6), 4532–4543. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M410508200
- Kang, M., Ko, E., & Mersha, T. B. (2022). A roadmap for multi-omics data integration using deep learning. *Briefings in Bioinformatics*, 23(1), bbab454. https://doi.org/10.1093/bib/bbab454
- Kanopka, A. (2017). Cell survival: Interplay between hypoxia and pre-mRNA splicing.
   *Experimental Cell Research*, 356(2), 187–191. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yexcr.2017.03.018
- Kapoor, A., & Nation, D. A. (2022). Platelet-derived growth factor-BB and white matter hyperintensity burden in APOE4 carriers. *Cerebral Circulation - Cognition and Behavior*, *3*,

100131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cccb.2022.100131

Katayama, K., Melendez, J., Baumann, J. M., Leslie, J. R., Chauhan, B. K., Nemkul, N., Lang, R.
A., Kuan, C.-Y., Zheng, Y., & Yoshida, Y. (2011). Loss of RhoA in neural progenitor cells causes the disruption of adherens junctions and hyperproliferation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *108*(18), 7607–7612. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1101347108

- Kavirajan, H., & Schneider, L. S. (2007). Efficacy and adverse effects of cholinesterase inhibitors and memantine in vascular dementia: A meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *The Lancet Neurology*, 6(9), 782–792. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(07)70195-3
- Kerseviciute, I., & Gordevicius, J. (2023). aPEAR: An R package for autonomous visualisation of pathway enrichment networks [Preprint]. Bioinformatics. https://doi.org/10.1101/2023.03.28.534514
- Kim, M., Long, T. I., Arakawa, K., Wang, R., Yu, M. C., & Laird, P. W. (2010). DNA Methylation as a Biomarker for Cardiovascular Disease Risk. *PLoS ONE*, 5(3), e9692. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0009692
- Koboldt, D. C., Steinberg, K. M., Larson, D. E., Wilson, R. K., & Mardis, E. R. (2013). The Next-Generation Sequencing Revolution and Its Impact on Genomics. *Cell*, 155(1), 27–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.09.006
- Krassowski, M., Das, V., Sahu, S. K., & Misra, B. B. (2020). State of the Field in Multi-Omics Research: From Computational Needs to Data Mining and Sharing. *Frontiers in Genetics*, *11*, 610798. https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2020.610798
- Kreitmaier, P., Katsoula, G., & Zeggini, E. (2023). Insights from multi-omics integration in complex disease primary tissues. *Trends in Genetics*, 39(1), 46–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tig.2022.08.005
- Kumar, D., Bansal, G., Narang, A., Basak, T., Abbas, T., & Dash, D. (2016). Integrating transcriptome and proteome profiling: Strategies and applications. *PROTEOMICS*, *16*(19),

2533-2544. https://doi.org/10.1002/pmic.201600140

Kuzmanov, U., & Emili, A. (2013). Protein-protein interaction networks: Probing disease mechanisms using model systems. *Genome Medicine*, 5(4), 37. https://doi.org/10.1186/gm441

L Wood, P., Phillipps, A., Department of Physiology and Pharmacology, Lincoln Memorial University, USA, L Woltjer, R., Department of Neurology, Oregon Health Science University, USA, A Kaye, J., Department of Neurology, Oregon Health Science University, USA, F Quinn, J., & Department of Neurology, Oregon Health Science University, USA.
(2014). Increased Lysophosphatidyleth-anolamine and Diacylglycerol levels in Alzheimer's Disease Plasma. *JSM Alzheimer's Disease and Related Dementia*, *1*(1), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.47739/2378-9565.alzheimersdisease.1001

- Lai, T. W., Zhang, S., & Wang, Y. T. (2014). Excitotoxicity and stroke: Identifying novel targets for neuroprotection. *Progress in Neurobiology*, 115, 157–188. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2013.11.006
- Lam, B. Y. K., Cai, Y., Akinyemi, R., Biessels, G. J., Van Den Brink, H., Chen, C., Cheung, C. W., Chow, K. N., Chung, H. K. H., Duering, M., Fu, S. T., Gustafson, D., Hilal, S., Hui, V. M. H., Kalaria, R., Kim, S., Lam, M. L. M., De Leeuw, F. E., Li, A. S. M., ... Mok, V. C. T. (2023). The global burden of cerebral small vessel disease in low- and middle-income countries: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Stroke*, *18*(1), 15–27. https://doi.org/10.1177/17474930221137019
- Lam, S. M., Wang, Y., Duan, X., Wenk, M. R., Kalaria, R. N., Chen, C. P., Lai, M. K. P., & Shui,
  G. (2014). The brain lipidomes of subcortical ischemic vascular dementia and mixed
  dementia. *Neurobiology of Aging*, *35*(10), 2369–2381.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2014.02.025
- Le, D. T., Durham, J. N., Smith, K. N., Wang, H., Bartlett, B. R., Aulakh, L. K., Lu, S., Kemberling, H., Wilt, C., Luber, B. S., Wong, F., Azad, N. S., Rucki, A. A., Laheru, D.,

Donehower, R., Zaheer, A., Fisher, G. A., Crocenzi, T. S., Lee, J. J., ... Diaz, L. A. (2017). Mismatch repair deficiency predicts response of solid tumors to PD-1 blockade. *Science* (*New York, N.Y.*), 357(6349), 409–413. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aan6733

- Le Poul, E., Loison, C., Struyf, S., Springael, J.-Y., Lannoy, V., Decobecq, M.-E., Brezillon, S., Dupriez, V., Vassart, G., Van Damme, J., Parmentier, M., & Detheux, M. (2003).
  Functional Characterization of Human Receptors for Short Chain Fatty Acids and Their Role in Polymorphonuclear Cell Activation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, *278*(28), 25481–25489. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M301403200
- Lee, J., Villarreal, O. D., Chen, X., Zandee, S., Young, Y. K., Torok, C., Lamarche-Vane, N., Prat,
   A., Rivest, S., Gosselin, D., & Richard, S. (2020). QUAKING Regulates Microexon
   Alternative Splicing of the Rho GTPase Pathway and Controls Microglia Homeostasis. *Cell Reports*, 33(13), 108560. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2020.108560
- Lee, M., You, H.-J., Cho, S.-H., Woo, C.-H., Yoo, M.-H., Joe, E.-H., & Kim, J.-H. (2002). Implication of the small GTPase Rac1 in the generation of reactive oxygen species in response to β-amyloid in C6 astroglioma cells. *Biochemical Journal*, *366*(3), 937–943. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj20020453
- Li, H., Funk, C. C., McFarland, K., Dammer, E. B., Allen, M., Carrasquillo, M. M., Levites, Y., Chakrabarty, P., Burgess, J. D., Wang, X., Dickson, D., Seyfried, N. T., Duong, D. M., Lah, J. J., Younkin, S. G., Levey, A. I., Omenn, G. S., Ertekin-Taner, N., Golde, T. E., & Price, N. D. (2021). Integrative functional genomic analysis of intron retention in human and mouse brain with Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, *17*(6), 984–1004. https://doi.org/10.1002/alz.12254
- Li, Y. I., Knowles, D. A., Humphrey, J., Barbeira, A. N., Dickinson, S. P., Im, H. K., & Pritchard, J. K. (2018). Annotation-free quantification of RNA splicing using LeafCutter. *Nature Genetics*, 50(1), 151–158. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-017-0004-9

Lin, J.-N., Lin, C.-L., Lin, M.-C., Lai, C.-H., Lin, H.-H., Yang, C.-H., & Kao, C.-H. (2015).

Increased Risk of Dementia in Patients With Acute Organophosphate and Carbamate Poisoning: A Nationwide Population-Based Cohort Study. *Medicine*, *94*(29), e1187. https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.00000000001187

- Linseman, D., A. (2008). Diverse roles of Rho family GTPases in neuronal development, survival, and death. *Frontiers in Bioscience*, *13*(13), 657. https://doi.org/10.2741/2710
- Liu, J., Liu, S., Yu, Z., Qiu, X., Jiang, R., & Li, W. (2022). Uncovering the gene regulatory network of type 2 diabetes through multi-omic data integration. *Journal of Translational Medicine*, 20(1), 604. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12967-022-03826-5
- Liu, Y., Chan, D. K. Y., Thalamuthu, A., Wen, W., Jiang, J., Paradise, M., Lee, T., Crawford, J., Wai Kin Wong, M., Hua Xu, Y., Poljak, A., Pickford, R., Sachdev, P. S., & Braidy, N. (2020). Plasma lipidomic biomarker analysis reveals distinct lipid changes in vascular dementia. *Computational and Structural Biotechnology Journal*, *18*, 1613–1624. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csbj.2020.06.001
- Lopez, L. M., Hill, W. D., Harris, S. E., Valdes Hernandez, M., Munoz Maniega, S., Bastin, M. E., Bailey, E., Smith, C., McBride, M., McClure, J., Graham, D., Dominiczak, A., Yang, Q., Fornage, M., Ikram, M. A., Debette, S., Launer, L., Bis, J. C., Schmidt, R., ... Wardlaw, J. M. (2015). Genes from a translational analysis support a multifactorial nature of white matter hyperintensities. *Stroke*, *46*(2), 341–347. https://doi.org/10.1161/STROKEAHA.114.007649
- Loucks, F. A., Le, S. S., Zimmermann, A. K., Ryan, K. R., Barth, H., Aktories, K., & Linseman, D.
   A. (2006). Rho family GTPase inhibition reveals opposing effects of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase/extracellular signal-regulated kinase and Janus kinase/signal transducer and activator of transcription signaling cascades on neuronal survival. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, *97*(4), 957–967. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.03802.x
- Louhimo, R., & Hautaniemi, S. (2011). CNAmet: An R package for integrating copy number, methylation and expression data. *Bioinformatics*, *27*(6), 887–888.

https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btr019

Louis, P., Hold, G. L., & Flint, H. J. (2014). The gut microbiota, bacterial metabolites and colorectal cancer. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 12(10), 661–672. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro3344

- Luo, L. (2000). RHO GTPASES in neuronal morphogenesis. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 1(3), 173–180. https://doi.org/10.1038/35044547
- Luo, Y., Zhao, C., & Chen, F. (2024). Multiomics Research: Principles and Challenges in Integrated Analysis. *BioDesign Research*, 6, 0059. https://doi.org/10.34133/bdr.0059
- Luongo-Zink, C., Ammons, C., Al-Ramadhani, R., Logan, R., Ono, K. E., Bhalla, S., Kheder, A., Marcus, D. J., Drane, D. L., & Bearden, D. J. (2022). Longitudinal neurodevelopmental profile of a pediatric patient with de novo SPTAN1, epilepsy, and left hippocampal sclerosis. *Epilepsy & Behavior Reports*, *19*, 100550. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebr.2022.100550
- Ma, Y., Li, J., Zhao, X., Ji, C., Hu, W., Ma, Y., Qu, F., Sun, Y., & Zhang, X. (2024). Multi-omics cluster defines the subtypes of CRC with distinct prognosis and tumor microenvironment. *European Journal of Medical Research*, 29(1), 207. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40001-024-01805-8
- Maeda, M., Kato, S., Fukushima, S., Kaneyuki, U., Fujii, T., Kazanietz, M. G., Oshima, K., & Shigemori, M. (2006). Regulation of vascular smooth muscle proliferation and migration by beta2-chimaerin, a non-protein kinase C phorbol ester receptor. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine*, 17(4), 559–566.
- Manso-Calderón, R., & González-Sarmiento, R. (2016). Genetic susceptibility to vascular cognitive impairment: A pathophysiological view. *Future Neurology*, 11(2), 119–134. https://doi.org/10.2217/fnl-2016-0002
- Marinković, G., Heemskerk, N., Van Buul, J. D., & De Waard, V. (2015). The Ins and Outs of Small GTPase Rac1 in the Vasculature. *The Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental*

Therapeutics, 354(2), 91-102. https://doi.org/10.1124/jpet.115.223610

Markus, H. S., & De Leeuw, F. E. (2023). Cerebral small vessel disease: Recent advances and future directions. *International Journal of Stroke*, 18(1), 4–14. https://doi.org/10.1177/17474930221144911

Markus, H. S., & Schmidt, R. (2019). Genetics of Vascular Cognitive Impairment. *Stroke*, 50(3), 765–772. https://doi.org/10.1161/STROKEAHA.118.020379

Marland, J. R. K., Pan, D., & Buttery, P. C. (2011). Rac GTPase-activating Protein (Rac GAP) α1-Chimaerin Undergoes Proteasomal Degradation and Is Stabilized by Diacylglycerol Signaling in Neurons. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 286(1), 199–207. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M110.166728

Mars, R. A. T., Yang, Y., Ward, T., Houtti, M., Priya, S., Lekatz, H. R., Tang, X., Sun, Z., Kalari, K. R., Korem, T., Bhattarai, Y., Zheng, T., Bar, N., Frost, G., Johnson, A. J., Van Treuren, W., Han, S., Ordog, T., Grover, M., ... Kashyap, P. C. (2020). Longitudinal Multi-omics Reveals Subset-Specific Mechanisms Underlying Irritable Bowel Syndrome. *Cell*, *182*(6), 1460-1473.e17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020.08.007

Martínez-Iglesias, O., Carrera, I., Carril, J. C., Fernández-Novoa, L., Cacabelos, N., & Cacabelos, R. (2020). DNA Methylation in Neurodegenerative and Cerebrovascular Disorders.
 *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 21(6), 2220.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21062220

- Meng, J., Meng, Y., Hanna, A., Janus, C., & Jia, Z. (2005). Abnormal Long-Lasting Synaptic
   Plasticity and Cognition in Mice Lacking the Mental Retardation Gene *Pak3*. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 25(28), 6641–6650. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0028-05.2005
- Metwaly, A., Dunkel, A., Waldschmitt, N., Raj, A. C. D., Lagkouvardos, I., Corraliza, A. M.,
  Mayorgas, A., Martinez-Medina, M., Reiter, S., Schloter, M., Hofmann, T., Allez, M.,
  Panes, J., Salas, A., & Haller, D. (2020). Integrated microbiota and metabolite profiles link
  Crohn's disease to sulfur metabolism. *Nature Communications*, *11*(1), 4322.

https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-17956-1

- Mills, J. D., Nalpathamkalam, T., Jacobs, H. I. L., Janitz, C., Merico, D., Hu, P., & Janitz, M. (2013). RNA-Seq analysis of the parietal cortex in Alzheimer's disease reveals alternatively spliced isoforms related to lipid metabolism. *Neuroscience Letters*, 536, 90–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2012.12.042
- Min, S., Lee, B., & Yoon, S. (2016). Deep learning in bioinformatics. *Briefings in Bioinformatics*, bbw068. https://doi.org/10.1093/bib/bbw068
- Mitin, N., Roberts, P. J., Chenette, E. J., & Der, C. J. (2012). Posttranslational Lipid Modification of Rho Family Small GTPases. In F. Rivero (Ed.), *Rho GTPases* (Vol. 827, pp. 87–95).
  Springer New York. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-61779-442-1\_6
- Moco, S. (2022). Studying Metabolism by NMR-Based Metabolomics. *Frontiers in Molecular Biosciences*, *9*, 882487. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmolb.2022.882487
- Mok, V. C. T., Cai, Y., & Markus, H. S. (2024). Vascular cognitive impairment and dementia:
  Mechanisms, treatment, and future directions. *International Journal of Stroke*, 19(8), 838–856. https://doi.org/10.1177/17474930241279888

 Monaghan-Benson, E., & Burridge, K. (2009). The Regulation of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor-induced Microvascular Permeability Requires Rac and Reactive Oxygen Species. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 284(38), 25602–25611. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M109.009894

- Moore, K., McKnight, A. J., Craig, D., & O'Neill, F. (2014). Epigenome-Wide Association Study for Parkinson's Disease. *NeuroMolecular Medicine*, 16(4), 845–855. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12017-014-8332-8
- Mootha, V. K., Lindgren, C. M., Eriksson, K.-F., Subramanian, A., Sihag, S., Lehar, J., Puigserver,
  P., Carlsson, E., Ridderstråle, M., Laurila, E., Houstis, N., Daly, M. J., Patterson, N.,
  Mesirov, J. P., Golub, T. R., Tamayo, P., Spiegelman, B., Lander, E. S., Hirschhorn, J. N.,
  ... Groop, L. C. (2003). PGC-1α-responsive genes involved in oxidative phosphorylation are

coordinately downregulated in human diabetes. *Nature Genetics*, *34*(3), 267–273. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng1180

- Muller, E., Shiryan, I., & Borenstein, E. (2024). Multi-omic integration of microbiome data for identifying disease-associated modules. *Nature Communications*, 15(1), 2621. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-024-46888-3
- Münzel, T., Daiber, A., Ullrich, V., & Mülsch, A. (2005). Vascular Consequences of Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase Uncoupling for the Activity and Expression of the Soluble Guanylyl Cyclase and the cGMP-Dependent Protein Kinase. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology*, 25(8), 1551–1557. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.ATV.0000168896.64927.bb
- Nabais, M. F., Laws, S. M., Lin, T., Vallerga, C. L., Armstrong, N. J., Blair, I. P., Kwok, J. B.,
  Mather, K. A., Mellick, G. D., Sachdev, P. S., Wallace, L., Henders, A. K., Zwamborn, R.
  A. J., Hop, P. J., Lunnon, K., Pishva, E., Roubroeks, J. A. Y., Soininen, H., Tsolaki, M., ...
  McRae, A. F. (2021). Meta-analysis of genome-wide DNA methylation identifies shared
  associations across neurodegenerative disorders. *Genome Biology*, 22(1), 90.
  https://doi.org/10.1186/s13059-021-02275-5
- Nelissen, E., Schepers, M., Ponsaerts, L., Foulquier, S., Bronckaers, A., Vanmierlo, T., Sandner, P.,
  & Prickaerts, J. (2023). Soluble guanylyl cyclase: A novel target for the treatment of vascular cognitive impairment? *Pharmacological Research*, *197*, 106970.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2023.106970
- Nicolas, S., Abdellatef, S., Haddad, M. A., Fakhoury, I., & El-Sibai, M. (2019). Hypoxia and EGF Stimulation Regulate VEGF Expression in Human Glioblastoma Multiforme (GBM) Cells by Differential Regulation of the PI3K/Rho-GTPase and MAPK Pathways. *Cells*, 8(11), 1397. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells8111397
- Nohria, A., Grunert, M. E., Rikitake, Y., Noma, K., Prsic, A., Ganz, P., Liao, J. K., & Creager, M.
  A. (2006). Rho Kinase Inhibition Improves Endothelial Function in Human Subjects With Coronary Artery Disease. *Circulation Research*, 99(12), 1426–1432.

https://doi.org/10.1161/01.RES.0000251668.39526.c7

O'Donnell, M. J., Xavier, D., Liu, L., Zhang, H., Chin, S. L., Rao-Melacini, P., Rangarajan, S., Islam, S., Pais, P., McQueen, M. J., Mondo, C., Damasceno, A., Lopez-Jaramillo, P., Hankey, G. J., Dans, A. L., Yusoff, K., Truelsen, T., Diener, H.-C., Sacco, R. L., ... Yusuf, S. (2010). Risk factors for ischaemic and intracerebral haemorrhagic stroke in 22 countries (the INTERSTROKE study): A case-control study. *The Lancet*, *376*(9735), 112–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60834-3

- Oliveira, S. M. D., & Densmore, D. (2022). Hardware, Software, and Wetware Codesign Environment for Synthetic Biology. *Biodesign Research*, 2022, 9794510. https://doi.org/10.34133/2022/9794510
- Opherk, C., Gonik, M., Duering, M., Malik, R., Jouvent, E., Hervé, D., Adib-Samii, P., Bevan, S.,
  Pianese, L., Silvestri, S., Dotti, M. T., De Stefano, N., Liem, M., Boon, E. M. J., Pescini, F.,
  Pachai, C., Bracoud, L., Müller-Myhsok, B., Meitinger, T., ... Dichgans, M. (2014).
  Genome-Wide Genotyping Demonstrates a Polygenic Risk Score Associated With White
  Matter Hyperintensity Volume in CADASIL. *Stroke*, *45*(4), 968–972.
  https://doi.org/10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.004461
- Org, E., Parks, B. W., Joo, J. W. J., Emert, B., Schwartzman, W., Kang, E. Y., Mehrabian, M., Pan, C., Knight, R., Gunsalus, R., Drake, T. A., Eskin, E., & Lusis, A. J. (2015). Genetic and environmental control of host-gut microbiota interactions. *Genome Research*, 25(10), 1558– 1569. https://doi.org/10.1101/gr.194118.115
- Page, L., Brin, S., Montwani, R., & Winograd, T. (1999). The PageRank Citation Ranking: Bringing Order to the Web. *Stanford InfoLab*.
- Pan, J., Zhang, X., Yuan, H., Xu, Q., Zhang, H., Zhou, Y., Huang, Z.-X., & Tan, X. (2016). The molecular mechanism of heme loss from oxidized soluble guanylate cyclase induced by conformational change. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Proteins and Proteomics*, 1864(5), 488–500. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbapap.2016.02.012

- Pankratz, N., Dumitriu, A., Hetrick, K. N., Sun, M., Latourelle, J. C., Wilk, J. B., Halter, C.,
  Doheny, K. F., Gusella, J. F., Nichols, W. C., Myers, R. H., Foroud, T., DeStefano, A. L., &
  the PSG–PROGENI and GenePD Investigators, Coordinators and Molecular Genetic
  Laboratories. (2011). Copy Number Variation in Familial Parkinson Disease. *PLoS ONE*,
  6(8), e20988. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0020988
- Pantoni, L. (2010). Cerebral small vessel disease: From pathogenesis and clinical characteristics to therapeutic challenges. *The Lancet Neurology*, 9(7), 689–701. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(10)70104-6
- Paradise, M., Crawford, J. D., Lam, B. C. P., Wen, W., Kochan, N. A., Makkar, S., Dawes, L., Trollor, J., Draper, B., Brodaty, H., & Sachdev, P. S. (2021). Association of Dilated Perivascular Spaces With Cognitive Decline and Incident Dementia. *Neurology*, 96(11). https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.000000000011537
- Park, J.-H., Hong, J.-H., Lee, S.-W., Ji, H. D., Jung, J.-A., Yoon, K.-W., Lee, J.-I., Won, K. S., Song, B.-I., & Kim, H. W. (2019). The effect of chronic cerebral hypoperfusion on the pathology of Alzheimer's disease: A positron emission tomography study in rats. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), 14102. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-50681-4
- Pearson, K. (1901). LIII. On lines and planes of closest fit to systems of points in space. The London, Edinburgh, and Dublin Philosophical Magazine and Journal of Science, 2(11), 559–572. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786440109462720
- Picard, M., Scott-Boyer, M.-P., Bodein, A., Périn, O., & Droit, A. (2021). Integration strategies of multi-omics data for machine learning analysis. *Computational and Structural Biotechnology Journal*, 19, 3735–3746. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csbj.2021.06.030
- Purcell, S., Neale, B., Todd-Brown, K., Thomas, L., Ferreira, M. A. R., Bender, D., Maller, J., Sklar, P., De Bakker, P. I. W., Daly, M. J., & Sham, P. C. (2007). PLINK: A Tool Set for Whole-Genome Association and Population-Based Linkage Analyses. *The American Journal of Human Genetics*, 81(3), 559–575. https://doi.org/10.1086/519795

- Qin, Q., Yin, Y., Xing, Y., Wang, X., Wang, Y., Wang, F., & Tang, Y. (2021a). Lipid Metabolism in the Development and Progression of Vascular Cognitive Impairment: A Systematic Review. *Frontiers in Neurology*, *12*, 709134. https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2021.709134
- Qin, Q., Yin, Y., Xing, Y., Wang, X., Wang, Y., Wang, F., & Tang, Y. (2021b). Lipid Metabolism in the Development and Progression of Vascular Cognitive Impairment: A Systematic Review. *Frontiers in Neurology*, *12*, 709134. https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2021.709134
- Rankinen, T., Church, T., Rice, T., Markward, N., Blair, S. N., & Bouchard, C. (2008). A Major
  Haplotype Block at the Rho-Associated Kinase 2 Locus Is Associated with a Lower Risk of
  Hypertension in a Recessive Manner: The HYPGENE Study. *Hypertension Research*, *31*(8),
  1651–1657. https://doi.org/10.1291/hypres.31.1651
- Rao, J. S., Keleshian, V. L., Klein, S., & Rapoport, S. I. (2012). Epigenetic modifications in frontal cortex from Alzheimer's disease and bipolar disorder patients. *Translational Psychiatry*, 2(7), e132–e132. https://doi.org/10.1038/tp.2012.55
- Raz, L., Zhang, Q.-G., Zhou, C., Han, D., Gulati, P., Yang, L., Yang, F., Wang, R., & Brann, D. W. (2010). Role of Rac1 GTPase in NADPH Oxidase Activation and Cognitive Impairment Following Cerebral Ischemia in the Rat. *PLoS ONE*, *5*(9), e12606. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0012606
- Risso, D., Ngai, J., Speed, T. P., & Dudoit, S. (2014). Normalization of RNA-seq data using factor analysis of control genes or samples. *Nature Biotechnology*, 32(9), 896–902. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.2931
- Ritchie, M. E., Phipson, B., Wu, D., Hu, Y., Law, C. W., Shi, W., & Smyth, G. K. (2015). Limma powers differential expression analyses for RNA-sequencing and microarray studies. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 43(7), e47–e47. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkv007
- Ritter, A., & Pillai, J. A. (2015). Treatment of Vascular Cognitive Impairment. *Current Treatment Options in Neurology*, *17*(8), 35. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11940-015-0367-0

Robinson, M. D., McCarthy, D. J., & Smyth, G. K. (2010). edgeR: A Bioconductor package for

differential expression analysis of digital gene expression data. *Bioinformatics*, *26*(1), 139–140. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btp616

- Robinson, M. D., & Oshlack, A. (2010). A scaling normalization method for differential expression analysis of RNA-seq data. *Genome Biology*, 11(3), R25. https://doi.org/10.1186/gb-2010-11-3-r25
- Rockenstein, E. M., McConlogue, L., Tan, H., Power, M., Masliah, E., & Mucke, L. (1995). Levels and Alternative Splicing of Amyloid β Protein Precursor (APP) Transcripts in Brains of APP Transgenic Mice and Humans with Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 270(47), 28257–28267. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.270.47.28257
- Rojas, A. M., Fuentes, G., Rausell, A., & Valencia, A. (2012). The Ras protein superfamily:
  Evolutionary tree and role of conserved amino acids. *Journal of Cell Biology*, *196*(2), 189–201. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201103008
- Rroji, M., Figurek, A., Viggiano, D., Capasso, G., & Spasovski, G. (2022). Phosphate in the Context of Cognitive Impairment and Other Neurological Disorders Occurrence in Chronic Kidney Disease. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 23(13), 7362. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms23137362
- Rundek, T., Tolea, M., Ariko, T., Fagerli, E. A., & Camargo, C. J. (2022). Vascular Cognitive Impairment (VCI). *Neurotherapeutics*, 19(1), 68–88. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13311-021-01170-y
- Rutten, J. W., Haan, J., Terwindt, G. M., Van Duinen, S. G., Boon, E. M., & Lesnik Oberstein, S.
  A. (2014). Interpretation of *NOTCH3* mutations in the diagnosis of CADASIL. *Expert Review of Molecular Diagnostics*, *14*(5), 593–603. https://doi.org/10.1586/14737159.2014.922880
- Santos, B. S. D., Silva, L. C. N. D., Silva, T. D. D., Rodrigues, J. F. S., Grisotto, M. A. G., Correia,
  M. T. D. S., Napoleão, T. H., Silva, M. V. D., & Paiva, P. M. G. (2016). Application of
  Omics Technologies for Evaluation of Antibacterial Mechanisms of Action of Plant-Derived

Products. Frontiers in Microbiology, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01466

Sarkar, A., Lehto, S. M., Harty, S., Dinan, T. G., Cryan, J. F., & Burnet, P. W. J. (2016). Psychobiotics and the Manipulation of Bacteria–Gut–Brain Signals. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 39(11), 763–781. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2016.09.002

- Satizabal, C. L., Beiser, A. S., Chouraki, V., Chêne, G., Dufouil, C., & Seshadri, S. (2016).
   Incidence of Dementia over Three Decades in the Framingham Heart Study. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 374(6), 523–532. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1504327
- Satoh, S., Toshima, Y., Ikegaki, I., Iwasaki, M., & Asano, T. (2007). Wide therapeutic time window for fasudil neuroprotection against ischemia-induced delayed neuronal death in gerbils.
   *Brain Research*, *1128*, 175–180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2006.10.027
- Schuermans, A., Pournamdari, A. B., Lee, J., Bhukar, R., Ganesh, S., Darosa, N., Small, A. M., Yu,
  Z., Hornsby, W., Koyama, S., Kooperberg, C., Reiner, A. P., Januzzi, J. L., Honigberg, M.
  C., & Natarajan, P. (2024). Integrative proteomic analyses across common cardiac diseases
  yield mechanistic insights and enhanced prediction. *Nature Cardiovascular Research*, *3*(12), 1516–1530. https://doi.org/10.1038/s44161-024-00567-0
- Schulte-Sasse, R., Budach, S., Hnisz, D., & Marsico, A. (2021). Integration of multiomics data with graph convolutional networks to identify new cancer genes and their associated molecular mechanisms. *Nature Machine Intelligence*, *3*(6), 513–526. https://doi.org/10.1038/s42256-021-00325-y
- Seabra, M. C. (1998). Membrane Association and Targeting of Prenylated Ras-like GTPases. *Cellular Signalling*, *10*(3), 167–172. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0898-6568(97)00120-4
- Sharon, G., Cruz, N. J., Kang, D.-W., Gandal, M. J., Wang, B., Kim, Y.-M., Zink, E. M., Casey, C. P., Taylor, B. C., Lane, C. J., Bramer, L. M., Isern, N. G., Hoyt, D. W., Noecker, C., Sweredoski, M. J., Moradian, A., Borenstein, E., Jansson, J. K., Knight, R., ... Mazmanian, S. K. (2019). Human Gut Microbiota from Autism Spectrum Disorder Promote Behavioral Symptoms in Mice. *Cell*, *177*(6), 1600-1618.e17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2019.05.004

- Sherry, S. T., Ward, M., & Sirotkin, K. (1999). dbSNP-database for single nucleotide polymorphisms and other classes of minor genetic variation. *Genome Research*, 9(8), 677– 679.
- Shi, G., Liu, C., Guan, W., Wang, Z., Wang, L., Xiao, C., Li, Z., Li, Q., & Wang, L. (2014). Effects of acupuncture on Chinese medicine syndromes of vascular dementia. *Chinese Journal of Integrative Medicine*, 20(9), 661–666. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11655-013-1323-4
- Shimizu, T., & Liao, J. K. (2016). Rho Kinases and Cardiac Remodeling. *Circulation Journal*, 80(7), 1491–1498. https://doi.org/10.1253/circj.CJ-16-0433
- Shuai, Y., Lu, B., Hu, Y., Wang, L., Sun, K., & Zhong, Y. (2010). Forgetting Is Regulated through Rac Activity in Drosophila. *Cell*, 140(4), 579–589. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2009.12.044
- Siddiqui, J. K., Baskin, E., Liu, M., Cantemir-Stone, C. Z., Zhang, B., Bonneville, R., McElroy, J.
  P., Coombes, K. R., & Mathé, E. A. (2018). IntLIM: Integration using linear models of metabolomics and gene expression data. *BMC Bioinformatics*, *19*(1), 81. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12859-018-2085-6
- Silva, Y. P., Bernardi, A., & Frozza, R. L. (2020). The Role of Short-Chain Fatty Acids From Gut Microbiota in Gut-Brain Communication. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*, 11, 25. https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2020.00025
- Singh, A. (2024). Understanding protein interaction dynamics. *Nature Methods*, 21(12), 2226–2227. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41592-024-02545-7
- Smith, E. E., & Beaudin, A. E. (2018). New insights into cerebral small vessel disease and vascular cognitive impairment from MRI. *Current Opinion in Neurology*, 31(1), 36–43. https://doi.org/10.1097/WCO.000000000000513
- Snyder, B., Shell, B., Cunningham, J. T., & Cunningham, R. L. (2017). Chronic intermittent hypoxia induces oxidative stress and inflammation in brain regions associated with earlystage neurodegeneration. *Physiological Reports*, 5(9), e13258.

https://doi.org/10.14814/phy2.13258

- Sörös, P., Whitehead, S., Spence, J. D., & Hachinski, V. (2013). Antihypertensive treatment can prevent stroke and cognitive decline. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, 9(3), 174–178. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrneurol.2012.255
- Stankiewicz, T. R., & Linseman, D. A. (2014). Rho family GTPases: Key players in neuronal development, neuronal survival, and neurodegeneration. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2014.00314
- Stankiewicz, T. R., Loucks, F. A., Schroeder, E. K., Nevalainen, M. T., Tyler, K. L., Aktories, K., Bouchard, R. J., & Linseman, D. A. (2012). Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription-5 Mediates Neuronal Apoptosis Induced by Inhibition of Rac GTPase Activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 287(20), 16835–16848. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.302166
- Strassheim, D., Gerasimovskaya, E., Irwin, D., Dempsey, E. C., Stenmark, K., & Karoor, V. (2019). RhoGTPase in Vascular Disease. *Cells*, 8(6), 551. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells8060551
- Su, G., Morris, J. H., Demchak, B., & Bader, G. D. (2014). Biological Network Exploration with Cytoscape 3. *Current Protocols in Bioinformatics*, 47(1). https://doi.org/10.1002/0471250953.bi0813s47
- Subramanian, A., Tamayo, P., Mootha, V. K., Mukherjee, S., Ebert, B. L., Gillette, M. A., Paulovich, A., Pomeroy, S. L., Golub, T. R., Lander, E. S., & Mesirov, J. P. (2005). Gene set enrichment analysis: A knowledge-based approach for interpreting genome-wide expression profiles. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 102(43), 15545– 15550. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0506580102
- Swärd, K., Mita, M., Wilson, D. P., Deng, J. T., Susnjar, M., & Walsh, M. P. (2003). The role of RhoA and Rho-associated kinase in vascular smooth muscle contraction. *Current Hypertension Reports*, 5(1), 66–72. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11906-003-0013-1

Tapon, N. (1997). Rho, Rac and Cdc42 GTPases regulate the organization of the actin cytoskeleton.

*Current Opinion in Cell Biology*, *9*(1), 86–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0955-0674(97)80156-1

- Thienpont, B., Steinbacher, J., Zhao, H., D'Anna, F., Kuchnio, A., Ploumakis, A., Ghesquière, B.,
  Van Dyck, L., Boeckx, B., Schoonjans, L., Hermans, E., Amant, F., Kristensen, V. N., Koh,
  K. P., Mazzone, M., Coleman, M. L., Carell, T., Carmeliet, P., & Lambrechts, D. (2016).
  Tumour hypoxia causes DNA hypermethylation by reducing TET activity. *Nature*, *537*(7618), 63–68. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature19081
- Tikka, S., Baumann, M., Siitonen, M., Pasanen, P., Pöyhönen, M., Myllykangas, L., Viitanen, M., Fukutake, T., Cognat, E., Joutel, A., & Kalimo, H. (2014). CADASIL and CARASIL. *Brain Pathology*, 24(5), 525–544. https://doi.org/10.1111/bpa.12181
- Tollervey, J. R., Wang, Z., Hortobágyi, T., Witten, J. T., Zarnack, K., Kayikci, M., Clark, T. A., Schweitzer, A. C., Rot, G., Curk, T., Zupan, B., Rogelj, B., Shaw, C. E., & Ule, J. (2011).
  Analysis of alternative splicing associated with aging and neurodegeneration in the human brain. *Genome Research*, 21(10), 1572–1582. https://doi.org/10.1101/gr.122226.111
- Tong, L., & Tergaonkar, V. (2014). Rho protein GTPases and their interactions with NFκB: Crossroads of inflammation and matrix biology. *Bioscience Reports*, *34*(3), e00115. https://doi.org/10.1042/BSR20140021
- Trabzuni, D., Wray, S., Vandrovcova, J., Ramasamy, A., Walker, R., Smith, C., Luk, C., Gibbs, J.
  R., Dillman, A., Hernandez, D. G., Arepalli, S., Singleton, A. B., Cookson, M. R., Pittman,
  A. M., De Silva, R., Weale, M. E., Hardy, J., & Ryten, M. (2012). MAPT expression and
  splicing is differentially regulated by brain region: Relation to genotype and implication for
  tauopathies. *Human Molecular Genetics*, *21*(18), 4094–4103.
  https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/dds238
- Trevor Hastie, R. T. (2017). *Impute* [Computer software]. Bioconductor. https://doi.org/10.18129/B9.BIOC.IMPUTE

Turnbaugh, P. J., & Gordon, J. I. (2008). An Invitation to the Marriage of Metagenomics and

Metabolomics. Cell, 134(5), 708-713. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2008.08.025

Tzima, E. (2006). Role of small GTPases in endothelial cytoskeletal dynamics and the shear stress response. *Circulation Research*, 98(2), 176–185. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.RES.0000200162.94463.d7

- Uffelmann, E., Huang, Q. Q., Munung, N. S., De Vries, J., Okada, Y., Martin, A. R., Martin, H. C., Lappalainen, T., & Posthuma, D. (2021). Genome-wide association studies. *Nature Reviews Methods Primers*, 1(1), 59. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43586-021-00056-9
- Vacek, L., Dvorak, A., Bechynska, K., Kosek, V., Elkalaf, M., Trinh, M. D., Fiserova, I.,
  Pospisilova, K., Slovakova, L., Vitek, L., Hajslova, J., & Polak, J. (2022). Hypoxia Induces
  Saturated Fatty Acids Accumulation and Reduces Unsaturated Fatty Acids Independently of
  Reverse Tricarboxylic Acid Cycle in L6 Myotubes. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*, *13*, 663625.
  https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2022.663625
- Vader, P., Van Der Meel, R., Symons, M. H., Fens, M. H. A. M., Pieters, E., Wilschut, K. J., Storm, G., Jarzabek, M., Gallagher, W. M., Schiffelers, R. M., & Byrne, A. T. (2011). Examining the role of Rac1 in tumor angiogenesis and growth: A clinically relevant RNAi-mediated approach. *Angiogenesis*, *14*(4), 457–466. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10456-011-9229-x
- Vahabi, N., & Michailidis, G. (2022). Unsupervised Multi-Omics Data Integration Methods: A Comprehensive Review. *Frontiers in Genetics*, 13, 854752. https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2022.854752
- Van Veluw, S. J., Biessels, G. J., Klijn, C. J. M., & Rozemuller, A. J. M. (2016). Heterogeneous histopathology of cortical microbleeds in cerebral amyloid angiopathy. *Neurology*, 86(9), 867–871. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.00000000002419
- Vermeer, S. E., Prins, N. D., Den Heijer, T., Hofman, A., Koudstaal, P. J., & Breteler, M. M. B. (2003). Silent Brain Infarcts and the Risk of Dementia and Cognitive Decline. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 348(13), 1215–1222. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa022066

Vetter, I. R., & Wittinghofer, A. (2001). The Guanine Nucleotide-Binding Switch in Three

Dimensions. Science, 294(5545), 1299-1304. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1062023

- Vialle, R. A., de Paiva Lopes, K., Li, Y., Ng, B., Schneider, J. A., Buchman, A. S., Wang, Y., Farfel, J. M., Barnes, L. L., Wingo, A. P., Wingo, T. S., Seyfried, N. T., De Jager, P. L., Gaiteri, C., Tasaki, S., & Bennett, D. A. (2025). Structural variants linked to Alzheimer's disease and other common age-related clinical and neuropathologic traits. *Genome Medicine*, *17*(1), 20. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13073-025-01444-6
- Wang, B., Mezlini, A. M., Demir, F., Fiume, M., Tu, Z., Brudno, M., Haibe-Kains, B., & Goldenberg, A. (2014). Similarity network fusion for aggregating data types on a genomic scale. *Nature Methods*, 11(3), 333–337. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmeth.2810
- Wang, C., Lye, X., Kaalia, R., Kumar, P., & Rajapakse, J. C. (2022). Deep learning and multiomics approach to predict drug responses in cancer. *BMC Bioinformatics*, 22(S10), 632. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12859-022-04964-9
- Wang, J., Wang, Y., Hou, Y., Xi, T., Liu, Y., & Liu, J. (2013). The small GTPase RhoA, but not Rac1, is essential for conditioned aversive memory formation through regulation of actin rearrangements in rat dorsal hippocampus. *Acta Pharmacologica Sinica*, 34(6), 811–818. https://doi.org/10.1038/aps.2013.3
- Wang, P., Niidome, T., Akaike, A., Kihara, T., & Sugimoto, H. (2009). Rac1 inhibition negatively regulates transcriptional activity of the amyloid precursor protein gene. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 87(9), 2105–2114. https://doi.org/10.1002/jnr.22039
- Wang, T., Shao, W., Huang, Z., Tang, H., Zhang, J., Ding, Z., & Huang, K. (2021). MOGONET integrates multi-omics data using graph convolutional networks allowing patient classification and biomarker identification. *Nature Communications*, 12(1), 3445. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-23774-w
- Wang, Y., Zeng, C., Li, J., Zhou, Z., Ju, X., Xia, S., Li, Y., Liu, A., Teng, H., Zhang, K., Shi, L., Bi,
  C., Xie, W., He, X., Jia, Z., Jiang, Y., Cai, T., Wu, J., Xia, K., & Sun, Z. S. (2018). PAK2
  Haploinsufficiency Results in Synaptic Cytoskeleton Impairment and Autism-Related

Behavior. Cell Reports, 24(8), 2029–2041. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2018.07.061

- Wardlaw, J. M., Benveniste, H., Nedergaard, M., Zlokovic, B. V., Mestre, H., Lee, H., Doubal, F. N., Brown, R., Ramirez, J., MacIntosh, B. J., Tannenbaum, A., Ballerini, L., Rungta, R. L., Boido, D., Sweeney, M., Montagne, A., Charpak, S., Joutel, A., Smith, K. J., ... colleagues from the Fondation Leducq Transatlantic Network of Excellence on the Role of the Perivascular Space in Cerebral Small Vessel Disease. (2020). Perivascular spaces in the brain: Anatomy, physiology and pathology. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, *16*(3), 137–153. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41582-020-0312-z
- Watanabe, M., Terasawa, M., Miyano, K., Yanagihara, T., Uruno, T., Sanematsu, F., Nishikimi, A., Côté, J.-F., Sumimoto, H., & Fukui, Y. (2014). DOCK2 and DOCK5 act additively in neutrophils to regulate chemotaxis, superoxide production, and extracellular trap formation. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 193*(11), 5660–5667. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1400885
- Weigand, J. E., Boeckel, J.-N., Gellert, P., & Dimmeler, S. (2012). Hypoxia-Induced Alternative Splicing in Endothelial Cells. *PLoS ONE*, 7(8), e42697. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0042697
- Wojciak-Stothard, B., Tsang, L. Y. F., & Haworth, S. G. (2005). Rac and Rho play opposing roles in the regulation of hypoxia/reoxygenation-induced permeability changes in pulmonary artery endothelial cells. *American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology*, 288(4), L749–L760. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajplung.00361.2004
- Wood, B. P., Young, L. W., & Townes, P. L. (1975). Cerebral abnormalities in the oral-facialdigital syndrome. *Pediatric Radiology*, 3(3), 130–136. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01006897
- Wood, P. L., Barnette, B. L., Kaye, J. A., Quinn, J. F., & Woltjer, R. L. (2015). Non-targeted lipidomics of CSF and frontal cortex grey and white matter in control, mild cognitive impairment, and Alzheimer's disease subjects. *Acta Neuropsychiatrica*, 27(5), 270–278. https://doi.org/10.1017/neu.2015.18

- Wood, P. L., Medicherla, S., Sheikh, N., Terry, B., Phillipps, A., Kaye, J. A., Quinn, J. F., & Woltjer, R. L. (2015). Targeted Lipidomics of Fontal Cortex and Plasma Diacylglycerols (DAG) in Mild Cognitive Impairment and Alzheimer's Disease: Validation of DAG Accumulation Early in the Pathophysiology of Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, *48*(2), 537–546. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-150336
- Wood, P. L., Tippireddy, S., Feriante, J., & Woltjer, R. L. (2018). Augmented frontal cortex diacylglycerol levels in Parkinson's disease and Lewy Body Disease. *PloS One*, 13(3), e0191815. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0191815
- Wray, N. R., Goddard, M. E., & Visscher, P. M. (2007). Prediction of individual genetic risk to disease from genome-wide association studies. *Genome Research*, 17(10), 1520–1528. https://doi.org/10.1101/gr.6665407
- Wu, L., Han, Y., Zheng, Z., Peng, G., Liu, P., Yue, S., Zhu, S., Chen, J., Lv, H., Shao, L., Sheng,
  Y., Wang, Y., Li, L., Li, L., & Wang, B. (2021). Altered Gut Microbial Metabolites in
  Amnestic Mild Cognitive Impairment and Alzheimer's Disease: Signals in Host–Microbe
  Interplay. *Nutrients*, *13*(1), 228. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13010228
- Wu, T., Hu, E., Xu, S., Chen, M., Guo, P., Dai, Z., Feng, T., Zhou, L., Tang, W., Zhan, L., Fu, X.,
  Liu, S., Bo, X., & Yu, G. (2021). clusterProfiler 4.0: A universal enrichment tool for
  interpreting omics data. *The Innovation*, 2(3), 100141.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xinn.2021.100141
- Wu, X., Yang, X., Dai, Y., Zhao, Z., Zhu, J., Guo, H., & Yang, R. (2024). Single-cell sequencing to multi-omics: Technologies and applications. *Biomarker Research*, 12(1), 110. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40364-024-00643-4
- Xiao, T., & Zhou, W. (2020). The third generation sequencing: The advanced approach to genetic diseases. *Translational Pediatrics*, *9*(2), 163–173. https://doi.org/10.21037/tp.2020.03.06
- Xing, S., Zhu, C., Zhang, R., & An, L. (2014). Huperzine A in the Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease and Vascular Dementia: A Meta-Analysis. *Evidence-Based Complementary and*

Alternative Medicine, 2014(1), 363985. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/363985

- Xu, H., Li, S., & Liu, Y.-S. (2021). Roles and Mechanisms of DNA Methylation in Vascular Aging and Related Diseases. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology*, 9, 699374. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2021.699374
- Yachida, S., Mizutani, S., Shiroma, H., Shiba, S., Nakajima, T., Sakamoto, T., Watanabe, H.,
  Masuda, K., Nishimoto, Y., Kubo, M., Hosoda, F., Rokutan, H., Matsumoto, M., Takamaru,
  H., Yamada, M., Matsuda, T., Iwasaki, M., Yamaji, T., Yachida, T., ... Yamada, T. (2019).
  Metagenomic and metabolomic analyses reveal distinct stage-specific phenotypes of the gut
  microbiota in colorectal cancer. *Nature Medicine*, *25*(6), 968–976.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-019-0458-7
- Yan, R., Liu, H., Lv, F., Deng, Y., & Li, Y. (2021). Rac1/Wave2/Arp3 Pathway Mediates Rat Blood-Brain Barrier Dysfunction under Simulated Microgravity Based on Proteomics Strategy. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 22(10), 5165. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22105165
- Yang, W., & Sinha, S. (2017). A novel method for predicting activity of cis-regulatory modules, based on a diverse training set. *Bioinformatics*, 33(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btw552
- Yang, Z., & Michailidis, G. (2016). A non-negative matrix factorization method for detecting modules in heterogeneous omics multi-modal data. *Bioinformatics (Oxford, England)*, 32(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btv544
- Yu, L., Boyle, P., Schneider, J. A., Segawa, E., Wilson, R. S., Leurgans, S., & Bennett, D. A. (2013). APOE ε4, Alzheimer's disease pathology, cerebrovascular disease, and cognitive change over the years prior to death. *Psychology and Aging*, 28(4), 1015–1023. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0031642
- Yu, O. M., & Brown, J. H. (2015). G Protein–Coupled Receptor and RhoA-Stimulated Transcriptional Responses: Links to Inflammation, Differentiation, and Cell Proliferation.

Molecular Pharmacology, 88(1), 171-180. https://doi.org/10.1124/mol.115.097857

- Yugi, K., Kubota, H., Hatano, A., & Kuroda, S. (2016). Trans-Omics: How To Reconstruct Biochemical Networks Across Multiple 'Omic' Layers. *Trends in Biotechnology*, 34(4), 276–290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibtech.2015.12.013
- Zhang, H., Ben Zablah, Y., Zhang, H., & Jia, Z. (2021). Rho Signaling in Synaptic Plasticity, Memory, and Brain Disorders. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology*, 9, 729076. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2021.729076
- Zhang, Q.-G., Han, D., Xu, J., Lv, Q., Wang, R., Yin, X.-H., Xu, T.-L., & Zhang, G.-Y. (2006). Ischemic preconditioning negatively regulates plenty of SH3s–mixed lineage kinase 3–Rac1 complex and c-Jun N-terminal kinase 3 signaling via activation of Akt. *Neuroscience*, *143*(2), 431–444. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.07.049
- Zhang, Q.-G., Wang, R., Han, D., Dong, Y., & Brann, D. W. (2009). Role of Rac1 GTPase in JNK signaling and delayed neuronal cell death following global cerebral ischemia. *Brain Research*, 1265, 138–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2009.01.033
- Zhou, Y., Yan, H., Guo, M., Zhu, J., Xiao, Q., & Zhang, L. (2013). Reactive Oxygen Species in Vascular Formation and Development. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2013, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/374963
- Zimmer, S., Goody, P. R., Oelze, M., Ghanem, A., Mueller, C. F., Laufs, U., Daiber, A., Jansen, F., Nickenig, G., & Wassmann, S. (2021). Inhibition of Rac1 GTPase Decreases Vascular Oxidative Stress, Improves Endothelial Function, and Attenuates Atherosclerosis
  Development in Mice. *Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine*, *8*, 680775. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcvm.2021.680775
- Zitnik, M., Agrawal, M., & Leskovec, J. (2018). Modeling polypharmacy side effects with graph convolutional networks. *Bioinformatics*, 34(13), i457–i466. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/bty294

Zlokovic, B. V., Gottesman, R. F., Bernstein, K. E., Seshadri, S., McKee, A., Snyder, H.,

Greenberg, S. M., Yaffe, K., Schaffer, C. B., Yuan, C., Hughes, T. M., Daemen, M. J.,
Williamson, J. D., González, H. M., Schneider, J., Wellington, C. L., Katusic, Z. S.,
Stoeckel, L., Koenig, J. I., ... Chen, J. (2020). Vascular contributions to cognitive
impairment and dementia (VCID): A report from the 2018 National Heart, Lung, and Blood
Institute and National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke Workshop. *Alzheimer's*& *Dementia*, *16*(12), 1714–1733. https://doi.org/10.1002/alz.12157

Zou, Q., Chen, L., Huang, T., Zhang, Z., & Xu, Y. (2017). Machine learning and graph analytics in computational biomedicine. *Artificial Intelligence in Medicine*, 83, 1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.artmed.2017.09.003

### Appendix



Supplementary figure 1. PCA using the first three PCs. Samples exceeding with two SDs from the mean are marked as outliers. Colors represent the different conditions, while a yellow label indicates that samples were removed from further analysis. a) corresponds to epigenomics, b) to transcriptomics, and c) to metabolomics.



Supplementary figure 2. Volcano plot from metabolomics analysis

## Supplementary table 1. Demographic information of the samples, detailing key characteristics such as age, sex assigned at birth, and clinical status

Sample_Name	Age	Sex	Race	PMI	Condition	Removed
V.Br.1	65	Female	White	2,43	VCI	No
V.Br.10	91	Female	Black.or.African.American	4,08	VCI	No
V.Br.11	81	Male	White	4,67	VCI	No
V.Br.12	66	Male	White	8,4	Control	No
V.Br.13	80	Male	Black.or.African.American	7,08	VCI	No
V.Br.14	60	Male	Asian	3,25	VCI	No
V.Br.15	90	Male	Black.or.African.American	4,08	VCI	No
V.Br.16	81	Female	Not.reported	8	VCI	No
V.Br.17	108	Female	Black.or.African.American	4	Control	No
V.Br.18	91	Female	White	3,08	VCI	No
V.Br.19	63	Male	Not.reported	5,58	VCI	No
V.Br.2	62	Male	Black.or.African.American	10,1	Control	No
V.Br.20	64	Male	Black.or.African.American	3,22	VCI	No
V.Br.21	102	Female	White	7,05	Control	No
V.Br.22	79	Female	Not.reported	7,67	Control	No
V.Br.23	82	Male	White	11,38	Control	No
V.Br.24	69	Male	Asian	7,42	Control	Yes
V.Br.25	79	Male	White	5,92	Control	No
V.Br.26	84	Female	Black.or.African.American	9	Control	No
V.Br.27	89	Female	White	4,83	Control	No
V.Br.28	95	Female	White	4,5	VCI	No
V.Br.29	64	Female	White	5,42	Control	No
V.Br.3	86	Male	Black.or.African.American	7,55	Control	No
V.Br.30	79	Female	White	10,08	VCI	No
V.Br.31	88	Female	Not.reported	3,25	VCI	No
V.Br.32	94	Female	Black.or.African.American	2,08	Control	No
V.Br.33	84	Female	Black.or.African.American	3,67	VCI	No
V.Br.34	97	Female	White	2,33	Control	No
V.Br.35	86	Female	White	2,25	VCI	No
V.Br.36	89	Female	Black.or.African.American	3,25	VCI	No
V.Br.37	85	Female	White	5	Control	No
V.Br.38	98	Female	White	1,83	VCI	No
V.Br.39	72	Male	White	2,42	VCI	No
V.Br.4	94	Female	Not.reported	7,82	Control	No
V.Br.40	92	Female	White	5,58	Control	No
V.Br.5	90	Female	White	4,17	Control	No
V.Br.6	98	Female	White	1,42	Control	No
V.Br.7	92	Male	Black.or.African.American	3,17	Control	No
V.Br.8	96	Male	Black.or.African.American	6,5	Control	No
V.Br.9	85	Male	Black.or.African.American	2,75	VCI	No

#### Supplementary table 2. Differential analysis results from all the omics. Due to the size of the

tables, only the first 5 rows are presented. The full tables are uploaded to Google Drive and can be accessed using this <u>link</u>.

(https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1TiIpIyojTfgaS8WzD2xvaqMhrcm0nHDT/edit?usp=share\_link&ouid=10037621079195504 7186&rtpof=true&sd=true)

SNP	Chr	Start	BP	A1	OR	STAT	Р	SLP	Symbol
rs2862927	chr10	100024772	100024772	А	0,28	-0,98	0,33	-1,12	
rs622829	chr10	100322393	100322393	С	0,43	-0,70	0,49	-0,72	PKD2L1
rs2657506	chr10	10043201	10043201	G	1,33	0,31	0,76	0,28	
rs1540956	chr10	10045068	10045068	G	0,53	-0,57	0,57	-0,57	
rs2863073	chr10	100879404	100879404	Α	2,52	0,89	0,37	0,98	

# Supplementary table 3. Pathway enrichment analysis results from all the omics. Due to the size of the tables, only the first 5 rows are presented. The full tables are uploaded to Google Drive and can be accessed using this <u>link</u>.

(https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/17P0xyaOoa6JyWSpoI1-a3wyoos3uM5wN/edit?gid=1437147864#gid=1437147864%gid=1437147864%gid=143784%gid=143784%gid=143784%gid=143784%gid=14384%gid=14

Description	GeneRatio	BgRatio	pvalue	qvalue	genelD	Count
					FARP1/CHN2/	
RAC1 GTPASE CYCLE	3/15	91/5468	0,00	0,20	DOCK5	3
ORGANOPHOSPHATE					PLA2G4C/SUCL	
CATABOLIC PROCESS	2/15	47/5468	0,01	0,20	G2	2
STIMULI-SENSING CHANNELS	2/15	49/5468	0,01	0,20	ASPH/TRPM3	2
					FARP1/CHN2/	
RHO GTPASE CYCLE	3/15	177/5468	0,01	0,20	DOCK5	3
GLYCEROPHOSPHOLIPID					DGKH/PLA2G4	
BIOSYNTHETIC PROCESS	2/15	68/5468	0,01	0,20	С	2

#### Supplementary table 4. Results from regression-based integration methods analysis. Due to

the size of the tables, only the first 5 rows are presented. The full tables are uploaded to Google Drive and can be accessed using this <u>link</u>.

(https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1\_hSXy5cohH5aUkxnnBUnPfCVtisxvimf/edit?usp=share\_link&ouid=100376210791955047 186&rtpof=true&sd=true)

Gene	Metabolite	Estimate methylat ion in control	P-value methylat ion in control	Q-value methylat ion in control	Estimate change	P-value change	Q-value change	Estimate methylat ion in VCI
UGT1A10	C2	20,95	0,00	0,04	-18,11	0,00	0,16	2,85
UGT1A10	MG.20.1	-17,89	0,00	0,19	28,77	0,00	0,05	10,88
AGAP1	Acetone	-17,01	0,00	0,04	19,23	0,00	0,07	2,22
AGAP1	PI.18.1_22.0	-6,59	0,04	0,44	16,19	0,00	0,05	9,60
AGAP1	SM.33.1	2,88	0,37	0,84	-16,45	0,00	0,05	-13,57

Supplementary table 5. Results from multi-omics data network construction analysis. Due to the size of the tables, only the first 5 rows are presented. The full tables are uploaded to Google Drive and can be accessed using this <u>link</u>. (https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1Fao1Ybvacys\_rm\_oPMfJvfv4FJm1oJSz/edit?gid=783216626#gid=783216626)

Description	GeneRatio	BgRatio	pvalue	qvalue	Count
RAC1 GTPASE CYCLE	55/2324	173/15840	8,2E-09	6,2E-05	55
RHO GTPASE CYCLE	101/2324	424/15840	3,0E-07	1,1E-03	101
RHOA GTPASE CYCLE	43/2324	142/15840	1,5E-06	2,9E-03	43
REGULATION OF SMALL GTPASE MEDIATED					
SIGNAL TRANSDUCTION	61/2324	229/15840	1,5E-06	2,9E-03	61
CELL MORPHOGENESIS	102/2324	448/15840	2,4E-06	3,6E-03	102